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THE MASTER: Thf' rf'cord wit 1 rf'flf'et 

Odam, vou indicated a Wf'P.k a2o that you were 

dbRP. tn finf~htn~. but that you mt~ht have 

Romethin~ more. What ts your situatton at 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor. I t~fnk that we 

orobably on1y have just two morf' witnesses 

for vf'ry Rhort testimony to authPntieatf' some 

doeumf'ntl'l. 

THE MASTER~ All rteht. 

MR. ODAM: And {t shouldn't take any 

time at all when WP ~et throu2h with Mr. 

Coulfn2. we ~ttl eatl thPm and those arf' thf' 

nnly twn I ean see, subjf'ct to whatf'ver 11'1 

brou2ht out nn Mr. Coulfn2's testimony. 

THF. MASTER: Mr. Mitchell. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, Your Honor, Wf' arP 

•dy to orocf'Pd, Your Honor, with the crol!ls-

f'waminatinn of Mr. Couttnv. However, for t~e 

eontf.nuf ty nf thf' rf'cnrd, and to 1.n form thP 

Court, I would like tn offer for this record 

a motion for leavf' to filf' of'titton for writs 

of mandamuR and nrohtbition and thP oet{tion 

for writs of mandamus and orohfbit{on that 
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fn th~ ~uorPmP Court with thr clPrk nf thP 

nrdPr dPnyine t~r ~ooliratfon, Jud~P MPyPr~. 

our~uant to ~ ronvPrsation with Judqe GrPPnhfl~ 
I 

on thP format to follow: 

That is, that t~ev ~hou1d hP filPd and 

fipd a~ wpl1 a~ thP Court if thP l.ourt h~d 

t~i~ rPrord, if it olP&RP thp Court, so t~at 

1PaVP to f~lP ~s well as thP optition itse1f, ' 

~ith leavP of thr Court I ~ould 1ikP to havP 

thPm marked an~ {ntrodur~d at t~f~ lPvP1, 

Court carPs tn P~amfnp mP, I would be ~lad 

to anRwPr whatPvPr ~uPstions t~e Court ~as. 

THF M.A~TFR: No, I do not, I th~nk to 

nut thPm in thp rPrord, if you wiRh to do sn. 

to mark t,Pm. r takP it v~u arP not offerinp 

thPm fnr any truth, 1ust t~ ~how that th~v 
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YP~. Your Honor, I am 

AF. tht> 

m~ttPT~ And I think thP Acti~~ of thP SunrPmP : 

that clnu(l. 

THr<: ~STF.R: 

AttornPV CPnPr~1's nfficp rPn1y to that or 

havP orcasfon to do so? 

~. ODA"f: No, sir, ~P dtd not rt>nlv. 

MR. l\HTC T-tELL: 

thP Attornt>y CPneral would bP contActed if 

~hP C~urt had acted &fffrmatfvp}V nn thP 

I, nf <-our~P. 

offpred to t~P Court, to make a <-n~y avatlahlP 

tn thP Mastt>r as well ~s to t~P Attorney 

Ct>nera1 and was informed by t~P Court that 

thAt would not bp necPssary hut thPV "''nuld 

follow thP nrncPdure ff t~PV had ~ranted, 

they would hAve called on thP Attorney CenerAl 

as well as the Master to make Annrnortate 
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Tf''Pl~P'I, Jttt":tpP, 

~. MITCHELL: rnur Honor, with t~At 

ti111r:v vl'l1uP, an"'. o-F C'nurl'le, only tn !'lm., 

nurno<~P. All r{~ht. Thank ynu, Mr. Mftrhf'll, 

I takP tt with thi~ you arP reAdy to ~o for-

war~' 

THE MASTER: Mr. Odam ind~cated hP hl'li<l 

a 11ttle bit more te~timony. 

MR. MITCHF.LL: All rfpht, we are rrAdy 

to continue with leave of the Court the 

C'rn!'f!'f-P'lf&minati.on of Mr. Coulin!!. 

T9E MASTER: RiJlht, lo7ou1d you bri.n~ in 

Mr. Cou1'n~ nlf'~~P. 
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CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 

COURT REPORTERS 
717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 

CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 78401 

------- ------

I 



3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1960 

RUDOLFO COULING, 

recalled as a witness, having been previously sworn 

testified upon his oath as follows, to-wit: 

Q 

A 

Q 

E X A M I N A T I 0 N -----------
THE MASTER: Mr. Couling, you, of 

course, were sworn earlier; you understand 

you are still under oath? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

THE MASTEn: Have a seat, please. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Now, Mr. Couling, I believe 

you know me and I know you. 

Yes. 

We have had the experience before of one 

examining the other in connection with other 

procedures, am I correct? 

Let me ask you, Mr. Couling, and I have read 

some of your testimony again heretofore in the 

federal case as well as having made notes of 

your testimony in this case, and I would like, 

if I could, to clarify in my own mind for the 

record your businesses. 

So, my first series of questions I am going 
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to want to find out what business you're in now 

and have been, and I will ask you some questions 

concerning your businesses first; do you 

understand that? 

Yes, sir. 

First, I believe you testified last week that you 

were in the cattle business presently. 

Yes, sir. 

All right. Now, let's take the cattle business. 

Do you have your own cattle? 

Yes, sir. 

And how many head do you have at present, 

Mr. Couling? 

About a hundred and twenty, sir. 

All right, sir. And are they mixed? Are they 

bulls and heifers; you raise calves? 

Yes, sir. 

And are they raised for the purposes of selling 

and putting them on the market? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. And are they on rented or your own 

land? 

They are on my wife's land, sir. 

Land owned by your wife? 

Yes, sir, 
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And I believe your wife was Olivera? 

Yes, sir. 

And what is her first name? 

Elvira. 

Sir? 

Elvira. 

THE MASTER: E-L-V-I-R-A. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) How long have you been in the 

cattle business, Mr. Couling? 

I believe around 19~9 or sixty I don't recall 

the exact date, but it was around '68 or '69. 

And did you begin the business by purchasing 

cattle at that time? 

Yes, sir. 

And what type of cattle did you buy? 

Commercial cattle, sir, and I bought a few 

registered Beefmasters. 

All right. And did you intermix the Beefmasters 

with the commercial? 

Yes, sir. 

And were the Beefmasters the bulls? 

Yes, sir. 

All right, sir. And I suppose that you made an 

effort to raise the cattle at a profit from 1969 
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I believe you said you're still in the business, 

so, that would be to date, is that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

So, that would be 1969 to 1975, is that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And has that been always on your in-laws' 

property? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. And where is that property located, 

sir? 

West of Benavides. 

In Duval County? 

Yes, sir. 

Benavides is how far from San Diego; do you know? 

About sixteen miles. 

All right. And Benavides Independent School 

District encompasses just the town of Benavides? 

No, it takes care of Freer. 

How far is Freer from Benavides? 

About twenty-four miles. 

All right. Now, you have, of course, reported 

your income from the cattle on your tax return 

since commencing the business sometime in 1969, 

have you not? 

Yes, sir. 
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And you're continuing to report, and I believe 

you stated that you're presently in the business, 

and I would suppose that your 1975 return that 

is filed in '76 will reflect appropriate 

schedules showing the profit and/or loss from the 

cattle business? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. Now, are you presently in any other 

business other than cattle business? 

No, sir. 

Now, you have testi:ied earlier, I believe, in 

questions put to you in September 15th and 16th 

as well as questions put to you last week that 

you were also in the merchandising business? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. Now, let me direct your attention, 

please, to the merchandising business. 

I believe you testified earlier that you 

were at one time connected with Benavides Impleme t 

and Hardware. 

Yes, sir. 

And I believe your testimony -- and I am going 

to rush through it, was that sometime in May of 

1971 you entered into a partnership with Ramiro 

Carrillo and to which partnership Judge o. P. 
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Carrillo was a secret or silent partner? 

That was my understanding, yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: All right. Now, Your 

Honor, may I make -- and I know I don't have 

to make this statement at this point in the 

procedure -- but as the Court well knows, 

we had a continuous objection to certain 

testimony on direct and certainly my inquiry 

on cross does not intend to waive those 

objections and I know I would just like 

the record to reflect it. We are going to 

go into those matters without the intent. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) I believe if I am correct and 

if I am incorrect, you correct me, that the 

agreement was entered into between you and Ramiro 

Carrillo sometime in May of 1971 to operate a 

business which was later known as the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware. 

Yes, sir. 

Was that your testimony? 

I guess it is. 

That was your testimony before this court, I 

believe, under oath? 

Yes. 

It's the truth? 
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! 

Yes. sir. 

Now. using that May. 1971 date as a beginning 

point. had you operated a merchandise business 

prior to May of 1971 either by yourself or with 

other persons, Mr. Couling? 

It was temporarily open like I stated before on 

weekends and just whenever somebody needed 
I 

I something. 

name\ All right. Was that business under any other 

other than Benavides Implement and Hardware? 

Specifically, did y~u ever do business in the nam 

of Olivera Implement and Hardware? 

Yes, sir. 

Or Olivera Hardware? 

I believe we did, sir. 

Olivera Hardware? Did you ever do business in 

the name of Olivera Hardware? 

I can't recall exactly, but we did -- what we 

call the business, I don't know. It was 

temporarily -- the store was closed most of the 

time, sir. 

I don't quite understand you, sir. Did you do 

business in the name of Olivera Hardware or did 

you --

I told you it was closed and we opened whenever 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE- GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



~ .. ,-~ . -·- -:-noe~~~-s_om_e_~~~-g-o-r ~:.ebody needed -.:eth:::~ 1 

2 1 Q So, your testimony is that you did do business in 1 

3 i 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

the name of Olivera Hardware and that it was open 

at such time that people made orders and those 

orders had to be filled? 

Yes, sir. 

And where was the location of that business? 

On the same place where the Benavides Implement 

is right now, sir. 

And what is that address, please? 

Benavides, Texas. 

Can you be a little more specific? 

Well, there is no streets. As far as I know, I 

don't know the street names. 

All right. 

It's right on Main Street or North Main Street. 

All right. Now, Olivera Hardware, was it engaged 

in the sale of merchandise much in the same way 

that Benavides Implement and Hardware was engaged? 

Well, when it was originally owned by my father-

in-law, it used to sell tractors. 

All right. I was going to get to that, I 

wondered if I might ask you this: Was the 

business known as Olivera Hardware different 

from the business known as Olivera Implement and 
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Hardware? 

I believe it was Olivera Implement. I don't know 

what it was. 

Well, as the record reflects, there are two 

businessel, Olivera Hardware and Olivera Implemen1 

and Hardware, and I am beginning to wonder, are I 

they one and the same or are they distinct 

businesses? 

I believe they are one and the same. I don't 

know. 

You do not know or ~~ you know? 

I don't know. I believe it was called Olivera 

Hardware or Implement; I don't know. 

Olivera was your father-in-law? 

Yes, sir. 

And he had set up that business when? 

I don't know how long ago, sir. 

Well, can you give us some approximation, 

Mr. Couling? Was it in the fifties or the sixties? 

Well, it was somewhere in the early fifties, I 

believe. 

All right, sir. And your father-in-law actually 

ran that business known as Olivera Hardware, did 

he not? 

I don't know if it was Olivera Hardware or 
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Olivera Implement, sir. Yes, he ran it. 

He ran it, is that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And sometime later I believe in the early sixties 

he became blind, did he not? 

Yes, sir. 

And you took over the operation of the business, 

did you not? 

No, my wife did and her brother. 

All right. So, is it a fair statement to say 

that the Olivera lm~~·tement and Hardware that 

commenced in the early fifties was actually your 

father-in-law's businea1? 

Yes, sir. 

And that that busineaa waa at the same location 

that later was the location of the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware Company; am I correct? 

Yes, air. 

And that the Olivera Implement and Hardware sold 

I 

I 

feed, hay, parts, pipe, fencing, barbed wire, 

Studebaker cars, tractors; is that a fair summary? 

I don't know about hay, air, but it sold tractors 

and cars, yea, sir. 

And that was the business of Olivera Implement 

and Hardware? 
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Yes, 

Did you own any interest in the Olivera Implement 

and Hardware, Mr. Couling? 

No, sir. 

Now, when did the Olivera -- when did you take 

over the operation of the Olivera Implement and 

Hardware, if you did? 

Well, we never did. Nobody took over. It stayed 

there and whenever somebody needed something, if 

I was available, I opened the store, and if my 

brother-in-law was ~vailable, he opened the 

store, 

If your daddy-in-law was available, he would open 

the store or your mother-in-law? 

Not after he vas blind. 

I believe you took over pretty well the operation 

of the store after he became blind? 

No, sir, not completely, no, sir. 

I believe those were the times that you had 

commenced forging his names to checks payable to 

the Olivera Implement and Hardware from the 

Benavides Independent School District of which 

you were the collector, am I correct? 

I don't recall the dates, sir. Can you specify 

what datee you're talking about? 
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Well, you remember when your daddy-in-law became 

blind and you commenced forging his name to checks, 

don't you, and you testified to that quite clearly 

within the last sixty days, did you not? 

Yes. 

And I believe in 1962 was the time you testified 

to earlier? 

I don't remember if it was '62, sir. 

All right. We'll get back to that. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, for purposes of 

the question, e..:1e question could be more 

specific. I don't believe this witness has 

testified as to the forgery of any check. 

MR. MITCHELL: I believe the objection 

is well put. I kind of jumped the fence on 

that. I withdraw that. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Let me ask you this, please, 

Mr. Couling: The Olivera Implement and Hardware, 

when did it last cease to do business? I mean 

by that, when 

THE MASTER: Just a minute. Your 

question was when did it last cease to do 

business? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

THE MASTER: When it ceased to do 
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business or when it last did business? When 

it last ceased to do business is an awfully 

hard question. 

Q (By Mr. Mitchell) You understand the Court's 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

explanation of my duplicitous question, 

Mr. Couling. When did it last do business? 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge. 

Olivera Implement? 

Yes. 
i 
I 
I I can't recall offhand, if it was 1971 or before 

I or after. I don't 4ecall exactly. 

I don't want to be picky, but it becomes 

and I would ask you to give us your best 

importan~ 
I 
I 

recollection on when it last did business. When [ 

I do you remember last using the name of Olivera 

Implement or Hardware or having seen it used? 

I can't remember the exact date, sir. 

We know that in May of 1971 it became Benavides 

Implement and a partnership composed of 0. P. 

Carrillo and Ramiro Carrillo, according to your 

testimony. So, using that as a reference point, 

would you say your best recollection is that it 

was used prior to May of 1971, Mr. Couling? 

I 
I 

A It could have been. I cannot state clearly if it 
I 

was or not, I can't remember the exact date, sir.i 
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Well, there are checks ln the record here dated 

ln Anrll of 1971, specifically E-~7 and those 

aro payable to Banavidea l•plement and Hardware . 

• Let •• show you that exhibit for tbe purpoae of 

~ refreahinl your recollection of when perhaps 

I A Yea, air, it could bave been around 1q70 or -

., 
I don't know, sir. 

I Q You don't know? 

9 A Jo, air. 

10 Q Vall, you recall, don't you, tbat -- well, strike 

II that. 

12 Vas it in eziatence in May of 1971 when th~ 

13 Benavides Implement and Hardware buainesa came 

•• into existence? 

15 A I don't r .... ber, air, if it waa or not. I don't 

II 

17 i Q AI a matter of fact -- strike that. 

II Vall, t am asking you. You still have one 

II aore bustneaa that you were in. You were, I 

• belt .. e, weren't you, a tax aaaessor-collector? 

21 ' A Yea, slr. 

II Q 
i· 

All right. So, let ae go into that. 1 want to 

ts l· know -- that waa for the Benavides Independent 

It School Dlatrict, is that right? 
I 

1S ', A - L __ Yea, air. 

Ul\ fll\\1 & ~,o;cl<' I~ I I " 
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Q And is that an appointed position, Mr. Couling? 

Is that an elected position? 

A An appointed position. 

Q And who does the appointment in Benavides? 

A The school board. 

Q When were you first appointed? 

A Around 1962, sir. 

Q And what was your capacity in 1962? 

A I was tax collector for the school district. 

Q And how long were you tax collector for the 

school district? 

A Up until 1975, sir, April. 

Q And were you removed in 1975 or did you resign? 

A I was removed, sir. 

Q And who removed you? 

A The school board, sir. 

Q And that was after you had been indicted, what, 

five or six times? 

A No, sir. 

Q How many times? 

A It wasn't before -- it was before. 

Q You were indicted prior to the time that you were 

removed? 

A No, sir, that was after, sir, 

Q All right. Your duties as tax assessor-collector 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE- GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 78401 



l 
I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1975\ 

from '62 to 1 75 were what, please, sir? 

A To see that taxes were collected, sir. 

Q And those taxes were those, I suppose, that were 

levied by the Benavides Independent School 

District? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And did the tax assessor-collector of Benavides 

have an office? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And where was your office located during this 

time? 

A At the school grounds, sir. 

Q And did the Benavides Independent School District 

do business with Olivera Implement and Hardware 

or Olivera Hardware? 

A It used to, yes, sir. 
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Thrv usP~ tn nrrur PVPn hpforp I w~~ tA~ ~ollPrtnr. 

~c~on1 bo~r~. wAc 't not, Mr. Cou11np? 

nf t~r Dtstr4ct Att~rnry down thrrr 'n DuvAl 

In A"ri 1. 

rnmmfttrr, ~uh-comm'ttrr. fn Austin, wA~ th~t '" 
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1977 

7 An~ you were renrP~ented there by A -- by ~ 

8 ~entlemen nut of the city of Hnucton, were you 

9 not' 

10 A "@<: , ~ i. r . 

11 0 Wllo w"~ he? 

12 A Mr. Charlf.e Orr. 

13 0 Mr. Charles Orr I believe, who was workin~ with 

14 Mr. Marvfn Foster in the reore~entatton of ~omP 

15 

16 A Y e ~ , ., t r • 

17 0 And I bel {eve you .,led what you h"d a right to 

18 nleRd, the Fifth Amendment rigllt~? 

20 Q And you Wf'rP c8lled upon tn testify sometime i.n 

21 

23 

24 

25 

the early pArt nf this year tn Austin ~oncerning 

the matters on the ooeration of the school board, 

and you ole~ the Ftfth Amendment there and you 

WE'rE' thf'rE'sfter N11 lE'd to t~stf fv ~entembPr 1 ';th 

and 16th fn the -- of 75, before the federsl 
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v~r~u~ R~mirn an~ 0. P. Carrfllo, and you dtd 

tt>~t~ fy hrr~ ~ n Cornus Chri.!'tti in that tri at, 

dl d Y"-~ not' 

0 And thPn you have ~lso, of cour~e. bPPn called 

unon ~nd h~ve tt>~tif~ed here beforP thP Master, 

0 All ri~ht, the Bf'navides Ind~n~nd~nt Sc~ool 

mf'n t. and HArdw~rP, a bu~ inps~ owrtf'd by vou and your 

in-taw~ durfn~ thp timf' you were ta~ assessor-

co11Pctor, d'd ft not' 

A 1 vu~c;!' :coo, yPs, sir. 

0 w .. tt, you know as ~ matter of fact they did, 

don't you, Mr. Coulin~. 

testimony that you, as A matter of fart, caust>d 

~And dollars from the Bf'navidPs Inden~ndent 

~chool Di!'ttrict to the OliverA Hardware or thP 

Hrnavides ImnlPment and HardwarP Comnany' 

A TherP w~ checks, hut I don't rf'mPmher thP P~act 

l!lmnunt. 

Q As A matter of fact, you f~r~ed manv checks, I 
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he1ieve you for~Prl the nam~ nn th~ fact nf th~ 

voing from ~~P BenAvtde~ Imolement -- from the 

Brnavide~ Imo1ement and Hardware ComoAny or tn 

the Otivers Hard~·Are Comoany~ 

A Ye~, l'lir. 

Q Ancf I beliPve you f.orJ~:ed Mr. Zertuche's name also 

on ~orne check~. did you not? 

A I believe ~o, but I don't recsll. 

Q And I believe you for~ed other oeoole'~ names 

on checks from the Benavides Indeoendent School 

Di~tri.ct to the Olivet's ImolPment and Hardwarll', 

is that correct 01 

A t don't know, i. f ynu can nsme and soeci fy ,,,hi ch 

one~ I csn testify to thPm. 

Q YPs, sfr, there wPrP ouite a few nf thPm tf you 

recall .• 

A I don't recall, i.f you wi.ll J!:ive me the nRmes. 

Q As R matter of fact, I ~ent ovet' them wtth you 

in csreful detail nr Mr. Hsyn.-R did in the last 

thirty or forty days, didn't we? 

A They were the same checks, just renetition, there 

we re not a lnt nf them, s~r. 

Q There were also many che~ you testified to that 
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1980 

1 

2 

3 

4 of thP chPck~. you for~ed thP nayPP~ of the chP~k~ 

5 an~ c8Rhed thPm ~nd ~8VP thP monPy to JudRP 

6 Carrillo, you testffled to that didn't you? 

7 A YP~. ~fr. 

8 Q That was in the fpderal trfal, dCd you not, Mr. 

9 Coulin~? 

10 A Y P ~ , ~ i r . 

11 0 And in that inst11nce ,·ou test-f. fi ed, if I rE>ca11, 

12 ~nd I ~upnoRe i.t i.R a fact, th11t you cashPd in 

13 excPs~ of twpnty-one thousand doll11rs worth of 

14 

15 handtn~ the caRh to Jud~e 0. P. Carrillo. You 

16 te~tffied to that. 

17 A I don't rf>mPmber thp exact amount, but I did 

18 tPstffy to that. 

19 0 And you dfd that, I belif>ve ynu wprp 11skPd dfrectly 

20 

21 

22 

25 

at that time why you did i.t and you iust did it 

because you 1u~t 1ikpd hfm, I sunno~P. Why did 

you do thl'lt? 

thP facP of chPcks and for~in~ thP n~'~YPPS of 
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2 money to Jud~e C~rrfllo~ I ~m talkinp ~bout now 

3 orior to M~y of 71, and th~t ts, t believe, was 

4 your testimony. 

s A 1 believe I te~tif1Pd at th~t t~me every time ! 

6 did th~t I was ordered by 0. P. Carrillo. 

7 Q That's right, that was what I t~ou~ht you testi-

8 f{erl to. It was ~t that time he had some order 

9 th8t he h~d given you somP ordPr to forgP a check 

10 

11 it issued, endorse ·~. cash it and deliver the 

12 money to Judge Carrillo, is that corrPct? 

13 A Y P s , sir. 

14 0 Now, thl'lt "'"S orior to May of 1971, is that cor-

15 rect? 

~ A I guess so, yes, sir. 

n 0 Well, of course, during the time you were deal-

18 ing with Olivera Imnlement and Hardware, was it 

19 not, Mr. Coulinp? 

20 A I b e 1 i. eve R o , s i r • 

fl Q An~ in this trial you testified that in May of 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1971 that the game changed, that is, thatyou and 

0. P. Carrillo and Ramtro C8rrillo entered into a 

Hardware an~ thPre you orocee~ed on the basis of 
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2 

3 
h~Pn your tpqtimony in thi~ tr'~l. h~qn't ft? 

4 

5 Q Sn I would quooosP that --

6 MR. ODAM: Your Hnnor. for thp clarity 

7 of th~ r~cord, lf the Court ··ill rPcAll tl,f' 

8 

9 
e~clud~d an~ it is not th~ tPstimnny And 

10 that f~ not thP PVfdPncP in this c~se As 

11 I h~td Asked if 

12 
h~. 0. P. Carrillo, ha~ been R oartnPr ""~ 

13 that wa~ obiected to on thP P-r~unds of heAr-

14 c:Ay and I belff've as Mr. Mitche11 stated 

15 

16 The on1y c:tat~ments thl'lt wer~ there-

17 

18 to the oartnershfo -- with resoect to the 

19 
~artnershio ~~'~ s on the bill of exceotion~ 

20 so a~l'lfn for the ~uroose of tht~ record, 

21 there has not be~n establ~sh~d And is not 

23 in fact, a oartner~hi~. 

24 I do not ob 1 ect to th~ "~UPc:t ~on~ be' OJ! 

----~-----------------------------------------------------i~ 
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~dmfttPd fn 8 n8rt of th•~ rPcord. 

M'R. MITCHELL: I Am ama~ed t~at CnunsPl 

would take ~ uos{tfon that hP he~. Your 

Honor. 

tfon. 

The wftness has testified unrlPr oath 

that there wm a partnershtu and I thfnk I 

can touch on hts credibility. 

MR. ODAM: A~ain, just s{mply for thP 

purpose of thP record, it is not the evidPnce 

in the trial at th~s point, the ob1ectton :s 

not Wltived by Mr. Mttchell ~nd I don't mind 

not evidence that there was a uartnershio. 

THE MASTER: That fs truP. As I recall, 

I had some possible reserv~tfons about t~~t. 

MR. ODAM: Yes, str, that is rip~t. 

THE MASTER: And so this -- if I 

chan~e my ru1in~. then t~is is ornoer cross-

e~amfnation and if I do not, then ft is 

further development of the bill of e~ceptfon. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY SANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7140\ 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

II 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1984 

MR. ODAM: That ~~ corr~~t. 

THR "fASTER: You m11y orocPPd, Mr. 

MHch~ll. 

M~. MITCHELL: Thank you. 

Q Mr. Coulin~. lf't's talk about that oartn£>rshtn. 

Your tP~tfmony wa~ un~er nath fn this cnurt th11t 

Imolem.-nt and Hardwart> tn M11y of 1971. I be 1 fevp 

I wtll ask you, did you get 11 -- was thPrP 

11ny ta~ returns ffled tn thf' namP nf Benavfdf's 

ImolP.ment an~ ~~ware snpc{ftrally a form 1066 

whlch you know to be a nltrtnPrshfn rPturn, show-

tne Ramtro 11nd 0. P. Carrillo as nartnPrs' 

A No, str, {t wa~ just a Benavides Imolement 11nd 

Hardwarp Comoany. 

0 I understand thltt. As a mattPr of fact, your 

ta~ return filPd with Uncle Sam s~nws thP Bena-

tnr~hlo being owned by you? 

A YP'f'l, !'dr. 

0 And thP f{r'f'lt ttmp that you PVPr actually have 

takPn thP nnsftion in any court anywherP thllt 

t~fs was a nartnershfn betwePn Ra~tro Carrillo, 

0. P. Carri11o and you was in this court ;n May 
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nf 1971 doinp bu~inps~ a~ BPn~virlP~ TmnlPment 

or not. 

TqE ~STER: By last week, you mean 

MR. MITCHELL: I am ~nrrv. Jud~P, wPek 

Q Well, let'~ not worry about what you test~fied to, 

1et's dtrect our attention tn the truth. The 

truth of the matter _1, accordtn~ tn vour tP~t1-

monv, there was a nartnershi~ tn May of 1971 

between 0. P. Carrillo and Ramtro Carrillo and 

you doing buRtness as Bpnavtdes Imn1Pment and Hard-

That f~ what you tPstified to under oath 

A Ye~. ~tr. 

0 Is that correct? 

A Yec:, str. 

Q And 4n September of 1971 when Mr. Hayne~ put the 

samP nuest{on to you --

THE MASTER: You said 71. 

MR. MITCHELL: I ~tand rorrectPd. 

Q In SPntember 17th, 1975, when the samP nuPstion 

waR put to you by Mr. Hayne~ a~ to thP ownershin 
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lC}R6 

2 't wa~ then -- yon testff1erl thPn th~t you werP 

3 the ~olP nwner ~nd was un unttl tC}71. 

4 

s nf thE' federAl nroc-PedinJ!; wll~n' t put to you, "Nm,,, 

6 Mr. Cnultnj!:, when rltd you become the ~ole owner 

7 

8 thP !'!tore in 1<}71", isn't thrt correct, and tl,t>n 

9 you werf' Asked 1~tPr on, "Do you At thi~ verv 

10 momE"nt own it", And you safe!, "No''. 

11 ~ I dirln't own it Any more, no, ~•r. 

12 0 All rie:ht. nnw let me Ask you this, you recAll 

13 tf'stifyin~ when Mr. Haynes nut thAt vPry auPs-

14 tinn to you SentembE"r the 17th of 197S thAt you 

IS 

16 A It says thf'rP 

~ 0 Eyruse mE", 1Pt me ftntsh llskfn~ the nuestion, 

18 Mr. Cnuline:, hP<'PIUSP I Am e:oinP-: to havf' to ask 

19 vnu some fnllowun nue~ttons. 

20 Th~tt ynu were the sole Ol•JOE'r of Bf'n~tviC!P~ 

21 Imnlement and H~rdwarf' in 1971~ 

22 

23 Q That you were the sole owner~ 

24 A I diC!n't answf'r if I was the so1P owner. 

25 Q Wh~t is thf' truth, were you thf' sole owner or not? 

--------*------------------------------------------------------------------------T--
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A No, sir, when we o~ened the store I testified thftt 

me and Ramtrn went to the bank and asked for a 

loan nf three thnu~and dollar~. 

Q You are testify1n~ that the truth is It was a 

oartnershio tn May of 1971? 

A Yes, !!lir, 

Q And your testimony ts that you di.1 not testify 

in federal -- in the federal trial that you were 

the sole owner in 1971? 

A No, sir, accordtn~ to that transcriot I said I 

o~ened it in 1971, yes, sir, 

Q Let's see if I can read this, you were asked read-

in~ uo here, "Benavides Imolement and Hardware 

Store belon~s to you, doesn't it". That's the 

ttuestion "ut to you by Mr. Haynes. "Yes, sir." 

A Yes, si.r. 

Q And your answer was what? 

Q And i. t is ,.,hat us~>d to be 01 ivt>ra Iml'lement and 

Hardware then? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q The ttuest·'.on out r-o you by Mr. Haynes on the 

17th day of Se~tf>rnber, the same bui.1dtn~. the 

same busines~. px~eot the name ls chan~~d. isn't 

tha.t corrttet? 
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Q And thP answf'r w11s, "WP chanpe~ Aome nf thf' bust-

nes!l, yes, ~ir." And Mr. Haynt>" IIAked you then, 

"Wrll, you still llrP st>llln~ ft>f>d "n~ hay and 

oarts and 0 foe "nd fencfn~ and barbt>d wire and 

so forth, llrt>n't you?" And your answer then was, 

"Yes, sir." 

A Yes, 9ir. 

Q And you so answerPd today, df~ you not? 

A Yes, ~dr. 

Q The ttuf'stion out to you ap:atn, "That i.s the same 

thin~ that Olivera was selling durin~ the time 

it w11s -- that ft was the name of thP business," 

and vour an!lwer there, "He used to sell tractors 

a"d Studebaker r11rs then." And ttUPStlon, "Tractors 

and StudebakPr cars", and your anAwPr there was, 

"Yt>A." 

A YE>s, "tr. 

Q And IIJHtin, nuestton, "All riJ!ht now, Mr. Coulin~. 

when dt~ you becomP the sole ownPr of the BPna-

vi. des Im0 1ement ?" 

A I didn't answer yes, I said I ooened the store tn 

71. 

Q All rt~ht, lPt's ~o ri~ht on throu~h your testl-

mony, thf' an!lwer to the ttuf'stton that was out to 
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you. "Bt>navi df'!'l Imolement And Hard,.•are bt>lon11:s 

2 to you, dof'!'l it", an<l you sAy, "Yt>s". 

3 Now that c:1oP!'In 1 t thAt i!'ln't fnconsf!'ltent 

with your oosition taken in this court? 

5 A It doe!'ln't say th~t it was in esst>nce the sole 

6 ownt>r. 

7 0 A 1.1 right. ThPn I -- wf'rP you a!'lkt>d then, "WhPn 

8 you transfpr thf' ownershlo of the Benavides 

9 

10 you said what, t~o or three month!'! ago? 

ll A Two or thrt>e months ..• ~o. yPs, !'lir. 

12 0 All right, your testimony thpn was thAt you did 

13 not then owne the BenavideA ImDlPment Rnd Hard-

14 wart> ComDany any longer, isn't that correct? 

15 A Two nr thrt>t> months, yt>s, !'lir. 

16 0 You had sold it to CleofuA Gnnzalt>so:. thf' ~entle-

17 

18 bPlfPve has bt>Pn on thP stand three times? 

19 A Yt>lll, s t r. 

m 0 And thAt wht>n Cleofus GonzalPZ bou~ht it, he 

21 

23 

24 

bought ft undt>r and a~rf'emt>nt with you thi!'l 

year, am I corrPct? 

A YPR, !'lir. 

Q And thf' a~rPPmf'nt wAs to AssumP thP outstandln~ 

accounts dut> and payablP? 
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lQ90 

I. 

2 Q By th~ Bensvtdes Imnlem~nt ~nd Hsrdw&r~? 

3 

4 Q And, of course, you Rccounte~ to your oartners, 

s Mr. Rsmiro Csrrf1lo and 0. P. C~rri1lo, an 

6 ~ccountin~ was mad~ when you sold to Mr. Cl~ofus 

7 

8 A No. sir. 

9 

10 

II 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

23 

24 

Q Ynu Aid not, of cours~. ffle any ta~ returns 

refl~ct{ng any Bensvtdes Imolem~nt and Hsrdwar~ 

nsrtnershin st any tim~, fn 71 or 72 would be t~~ 

fi.rst return, 71, 74, 75, h&ve you? 

A I 1ust made t~~ renort at my own, str. 

Q That'~ ri~ht. and you d{d not. of rours~. have 

a store 1tc~ns~ issued i.n th~ n&m~ of a oartn~r-

but you as sole owner, isn't that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And there were nPver any dtsbursPments made 

to Ramiro Carrillo on a oartnershtn account 

that you can tP11 this court ahout und~r osth, 

A Whst do you mean by disbursements? 

~ Any nayment made on account of a nartnership 

that Rami.ro had you -- you never naid htm anythinp 
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' on ~ccount of a n~rtnershin? 

v.~ve him a blank check. I don't ~now what he 

cH.d with them. 

0 Do you have any nartnershtn books as R matter of 

fact? 

A No, sir. 

0 Mr. Coultn~. let me ask you t~is, who kent the 

books for the Benavides Imnlement ~nd Hardware 

oartner"hio? 

A ThPrP ~as -- t~e bno~; were kent in the store 

bv Lorenzo Garcia in 197,, I believe. 

0 When dfd Lorenzo die? 

A I can't tell you eyactly, if {twas late 73 or 

74, I don't know the exact date, sir, 

0 And you have the nartnershfn hooks, nf course? 

A It was 1ust the hooks of the store. 

0 I'm talkin~ about the nartners;fn books. 

A Just one s~t of hooks for the store on Benavides 

Imolement and Hardware Comnany. 

Q Let me ask you thfs, ba~k in SentPmher when you 

were asked un~er oath about whet;er or not 

Benavides ImolemPnt and Hardware was owned by 

you, was it your intent at that time tn testifv 

that it was owned by you individua1ly or that it 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT AEPORTEAS 

?17 ANTELOPE • GUA.RANTV BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHAISTI 1 TEXAS '71A0f 



1992 

waR. fn fact, a 11artnPrRhin? 

3 

4 R i r. 

6 T'Pturn? 

7 A No, !'l t r. 

8 Q Y~u nPvPr ~~~ elvP any accou~tlng to your nart-

9 

10 A No, Rfr. 

11 Q Ynu nPvPr did-- fncid@ntally, tl-JP only 11erson 

12 that Pver drew on that bank account wa s you, 

13 wasn't ft? 

14 A YeR, c:lr, ~""'cent wlth thE' tlmP whPnf"ver thPy 

15 wanted a blank chPck, I ~avE' tht"m one. 

16 Q A 11 of thP f"Vi "Pncp showR th11t th P C''1Pcks werP 

17 all Ri~nPd bv you on BenavidPR ImnlPmPnt and 

18 Hardware? 

19 A Yf!>R, sfr. 

20 Q Wh1.1t blank chf'cks are you talking l'lhnut th~tt 

21 )111 pave to R11mirn C~trrlllo? 

22 A Somf' <"hf'cks thl'lt hp -- I bpl ifl.rp th,..rP IIT'f' two or 

23 threP check!'l that hP madP out to Charlf'y Truck 

24 PartR in San Antonfo. 

25 Q WhPn did you and Mr. ClPofm; Gon~a1 P:r. m11ke your 
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2 A ThP only onP Ne harl was about two nr three months 

3 I rlon't know ff It was on t~e first of 

4 June or July, I rlon't recall the e~act rlate. 

5 0 When hP left the Farm and Ranch, Mr. Coul tng, 

6 ~t~ he come over tn your store and go to work 

7 for the Benavf~e!ll Im~lement and HArdware? 

8 A Hr wa~ workln~ for the county, !llir. 

9 Q Yec, I understoo~ he terminate~ his emnloyment 

10 w'th the Farm and Ranch sometime tn 1974, am I 

11 

12 A I lma~ine it was 74, ye!'l, !"ir. 

~ Q And that fs when he camP over to your business 

14 8!11 t~P Benavides Imnlement and Hardware? 

15 A YPs, c f.r. 

16 0 He h11cl 11 run-in wit"1 Jud~e 0. P. C~trrillo who 

17 wa!ll a oartner with thp Farm an~ Ranch and had a 

18 ~uarrel and left t.,llt busfne!'l!ll and came tn your 

18 storP, Isn't that «rrect? 

~ A HP came to my !'!tore, yes, s~r. 

fl 0 Did you Pver tell him If you had a fu!lls wit., 

23 

0. P. and Ramiro, you better not comP to work 

for me becau~P thPy own this busine!IIS, too? 

Q Certainly you didn't. A~ a matter nf fact, n. P. 
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2 

3 A Wh~n w~ on~nPd thr stor~. R~mir~ and I went to 

4 th~ bank --

S Q I know that, and a~ a matter of fact that Is a 

6 

7 never hav~ ownPd ft, 0. P. and Ra,iro Carrillo 

B 

9 A You can go check thP bank. 

W Q Ramfro sl~ned a lot of notes for you? 

II A No, •dr. 

12 0 You all hav~ been close uo to the t{me --

13 A That is thP only notes that he sf~ned for me. 

14 0 You all were eloPe un to the time you all removed -~ 

15 un to the time you were removed as auditor for 

16 

17 vou not, uo untfl the time you were removed? 

18 A RPoeat the nuesttnn, what is it? 

19 

20 

21 Q And he has helned you on numerous occasions by 

si~nin~ many notes? 

~ A That is the only note he sf~ned for me, sir. 

24 

25 

Q All djrht. At any rate, Mr. Couling, sn that the 

record ts accurately -- so that the record 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTEL..OPE • GUARANTY BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS '78401 



l99'i 

2 mnny, ynu mAd~ 8 rlPal with th~ ~tatp of TP~8s and 

3 wfth thP fPdPral gov~rnmE'nt to tP~tify 8ga1nst 

4 thP Cerrilloc: in thP c:t111t~ oroC'PPdinJ>~ and the 

5 

6 a dismfsc:al of those sfw fndfctm~nt~ thAt you 

7 woul~ nlPAd guilty to onP And ppt nrobatfon on 

8 it, isn't that cnrrPct? 

9 A FivE' indictmPnts, ~ir, 

10 0 YPs, I am sorry, I didn't mean sfY, ffv~. I~n' t 

11 that whAt thE' dE>al wa.• that was mad~. you madE' 

12 thAt dE>al in August, didn't you? 

13 A 1 made thf' dPI'Il ,,,; th the !'IllitE', yt's, ~1 r. 

14 Q All ri~ht, And oart of the dPa1, your end of thP 

15 d~8l wa~ that ynu would t~stify wherE>ver thPy 

16 wanted you to. am I correct? 

17 A YPs, :cdr. 

U Q An~ a oarty to thl'lt deal or nartiPs to that 

19 drat werP the District AttornPy, Arnulfo Guerra 

of Duval County, am I C'OrrPct, thP 2?9th Judicial 

21 Df. !'!tri.C't? 

A 

~ Q And also Mr. John Blanton, thP Assistant Attorn"'y 

24 

25 A Y~s, c:f.r. 
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Q Th~ ~ousin ~f t~~ folk~ that i~ renrPs~ntfnp the 

E~amtner in t~fs cAs~. ~e Attorney General repre-

sentin~ -- the folk~ reoresentinR the Attorn~y 

General herE'. 

Y~u have tA1ke~ to Ms. Lev~tino, you have 

tll1ked to Mr. 0~11m, 11nd you h111ve t11lked to Max 

Fluqrhe, have yru not? 

A Yes, ~ir. 

MR. MITCHELL: A11 right. 

(Marked fn- tdentiftrati~n by reoorter 

a~ E"Xhibtt R-57.) 

Q I hand you what he~ been marked 11s R-57 and ask 

you if you reco~ni~e this instrument as being 

si~nPd by you? 

A YPs, sir. 

0 An~ I believe you recAll seeing the ort~tna1 in 

the fed~ral court. betnP.: Exhibit 11~ -- what is 

thl'lt? 

A 1P. 

0 Th11t fs 111, do you rec1tll, Mr. Cnu1ing? 

0 It ~~ ~'~ned by you and st~nPd bv Mr. Blanton 

md ~{~ned by Mr. r-uerra and I bel iPve you te~ti-

mony is that you recognt~e those ~ignatures 7 
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Q Yf>F.. sf r. 

MR, ODAM: Your Honor. t~P nnly 

ob1ection we woul~ oose to R-S7 ts the 

rPlev~nce of t~is document, the memor~ndum 

Mr. Coultn~ agrees to t~stffy as a witness 

for thP State of TeYas or the Unite~ States 

of Amer{c~ un~Pr subooena fn any criminal 

~rocef>~fne for which he is furnished tnforma-

tion or evtdf>nce under the nrovfs~on of this 

AgrE>emf'nt. 

I ob1f'ct on the grounds of Tf>levancy. 

HE' ts not tPsttfytn~ oursu~nt to this memor-

an~um. This is not a criminal nrocef>d{ng. 

I am surf> Mr. Mitchell fs ~ofn~ into tt for 

the ouroosn of imoeachin, the ~entleman's 

rrE'd ibn { ty. 

Apafn, we would obiect on the grounds 

of rf'levancy. \\'·\,'··v 

~"'' ' 

MR. -~May I sopak to that 1us t 

briPfly, Your Honor? 

THE MASTER: You don't 1ep~ to, I 

overrule thP ob1ect{oP. 
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MR. MITCHELL: Th~nk you, I didn't 

httar thP Court. 

THE MASTER: I iu~t -- I hadn't ruled, 

but I wa~ oreoared to. And Counsel 1s 

correct, tht~ goes to the crPd~hflity. 

MR. MITCHELL: YPs, sir. 

T~ MASTER: And that i~ the only our-

oose of the offer, lsn'~ {t? 

MR. HITCHELL: Th~t 1 s ri_~ht, Ju«i ge. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, ~~e would 11lso 

I notice that the cony referred to in the 

rPcord, I believe it has a notation on the 

bottom besidPs the R-57 ~nd we would ob1ect 

on the best evidence, ft is obviously -- it 

fs obviously 11 yeroy cnoy an~ wP woul~ 

obiect on thP grnun~s of best evidP-nce. 

MR. MITCHELL: I hel4eve I latd the 

nredicatP t~at the orl~inal wa~ offered in 

fedPral court and he satd yps an~ I thoug~. 

Your Honor, that would satisfy the best 

THE 1-'·ASTER: WPll, for thP ournosP of 

thr record, I think you ou~ht tn develnn this 

as a cony a little better. 

MR. MITCHELL: All ri~ht, Judge. 
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Q In line with the instructions 

THE MASTER: E7cusp me, Mr. Odam, I --

Q (By Mr. Mitche11:) Mr. Couling, in line with 

the instructions by the C~urt. you recall thPt 

the agrPement which is R-57 in this orocedure 

t<>a~~t introduced on 9-11-75 as govPr'1ment' s Exhibit 

111 11nd you lft'f' Questioned al-:out i.t, I bE>lieve, 

in the federa1 court, were you not? 

Q Now look at the ~~ti.gna~ures 11nd see if you recall 

that the very same agreemE>nt -- that this is the 

very same agreement that is the orl~tnal agrE>e-

ment being oroduced, I helieve, by yourself 

t~rough your lawyer, Mr. Lloyd, tn the federal 

court. 

A The only siRnaturP that is readablP is mine on 

the ton, sir. 

Q And you recngnf~P It as a cony to that Agrpement, 

no doubt but that It is a cony of the orig{nal, 

is it not, that was Introduced in thP fpderal 

court and if you need an opnortunity to re•d it, 

•e wi.ll take an onnortunity for vou to do so. 

THE MASTER: E7cUSE' mP, Mr. Couling, did 

you -- Mr. Cooling? 
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THE MASTER: Dtrl you havf' A CODY of 

A Y£>~. ~ir. 

THE MASTER: Wh£>rP is your co~y? 

A My lawypr ha~ It, Mr. Lloyd, ~ir. 

THE MASTER: Was your cuoy tl-te copy 

that ~8s intrnducpd into Pvidf'nCf' ~n federal 

court~ 

A I can't say ff it was or not, ~~r. 

THE MASTER: You do not 1-tave your 

cony? 

A ThP original, no, str, I ~on't havP the original. 

THE ~STER: Do you recogni~e that as 

a Yerry cooy nf the oriptnal albf'it the 

A Tbry ~re not a~ clrar as they werf' on thf' 

THE MASTER: Do you rpcogn'lze H as 

11 rony~ 

A Yf'S, ~tr. 

THE MASTER: It fa admfttPd. 

MR. MITCHELL: Go ahearl ~tnd rpad ft. 

l!!fr Cou1~nl"' I w~tnt to ask you somf' f!Uf'stionl'! 
~out ft. · · 
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I 

You recognize 

the agreement. As a matter of fact, it's a 

contract or an agreement for your testimony both 

as a witness in state procedures as well as 

federal procedures to testify when called upon 

by the State of Texas; am 1 correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And you have -- 1 believe the record reflects, 

after you have claimed your privilege 

appropriately or as you had a right to do up in 

Austin in the first ~art of the year that you 

after the execution of this agreement in August 

of 1975 did testify quite at length, 1 believe 

for two days, September the 16th and 17th, did 

you not, in the case of the United States versus 

Ramiro and 0. P. Carrillo; that was September 16t 

and 17th of 1975, isn't that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

Now, of course, the agreement R-57 states that 

you would be given immunity from prosecution in 

effect for every offense except perjury, isn't 

that correct? That is, you had to testify 

truthfully? 

Yes, sir. 

Now, I am going to ask you with that in mind, 
' --~~------------------------------------------------------------t--
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once again, did you or did you not testify here 

under oath that a partnership came into 

existence between you, Ramiro and 0. P. Carrillo, 

Mr. Couling, in May of 1971? 

Yes, sir. 

Is that fact true? 

Yes, sir, it is. 

I will ask you then again whether or not you 

testified under oath in the federal court on the 

16th or the 17th day of September of 197j that 

you were the sole L ~er of Benavides Implement 

and Hardware in May of 1971? 

I am going to say that I didn't answer yes. All 

I sai.d was that we opened the store in 1971, yes. 

I 

No~.,, just a minute. Did you testify that you wer~ 

the sole owner of the Benavides Implement and 

Hardware in May of 1971 on the 16th day or 17th 

day of September of '75 in the U.S. v. 0. P. 

Carrillo and Ramiro Carrillo? 

If you read the answer, it doesn't say I said yes. 

It says I opened the store in '71, yes. 

I am asking you did you testify that you were the 

sole owner of the Benavides Implement 

I 

The same answer. What it says in the transcript! n. 

Then, I will ask you: Did you own the Benavides 
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ImPlement and Hardware as a sole proprietorship 

in May of 1971 or did you not? 

A We were partners, Ramiro and I and Mr. Carrillo, 

sir. 

Q 

; 
A 

Q 

Even though when you filed your tax return you 

c~rried it as a sole proprietorship? 

Yes, sir. 
i 

A?d even though you have not maintained andcannot 1 

nroduce any store license reflecting a partnershi 

in the operation of that business for any years 

beginning May of '- . to date; am I correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And even though when you sold it to Cleofus 

Gonzalez, you did not account to 0. P. Carrillo 

or Ramiro Carrillo for any proceeds of the sale 

as partners or give them an accounting as 

partners, am I correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Your tax problems with Uncle Sam also disappeared 

along about the first part of this year -- I am 

sorry. Strike that. 

Your tax problems with Uncle Sam also 

disappeared in the latter part of 1975, did they 

not? 

A No, sir, I have still got an outstanding debt 
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~~------ --

with them, sir. 

-- ~------------2004 i-
1 

I know, but at one time you were under 

investigation by the Criminal Investigating 

Division of the I.R.S., were you not? 

I was under the understanding that I was, sir. 

All right. And I will ask you when di.d the 

criminal become civil? 

It was somewhere -- I can't specifically -- but 

it was on the early part of 1975, sir. 

All right. And at that time you were told, were 

you not, by the sp~-~al agent or the agents 

involved, that your matter was no longer criminal 

but had become civil? 

I got a letter to that effect, sir. 

Right. And you were audited at that time and a 

determina.ti.on made that you owed in excess of 

sixty thousand dollars in taxes, am I correct? 

That's correct, sir. 

And the audit was of your businesses for what year, 

your income for what year, Mr. Couling? 

71-72, and I believe part of 1 73. 

Right. And the tax audit reflected a deficiency 

of in excess of sixty thousand dollars? 

Yes, sir. 

And you made a deal that the criminal would no 
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2.005. 

longer be pursued and that you would pay twenty 

thousand in cash and forty thousand deferred on 

your civil liability, isn't that correct? 

A No, sir, there was no deal made, no, sir. 

Q Well, how much did you agree to pay them? 

A Whatever they sent me -- for the amount they sent 

Q 

A 

me. 

It was twenty thousand cash, wasn't it, Mr. Coul11g? 

It was twenty thousand fo~ part of the years, 

those taxes that were due. 

Q And how much for th. balance? 

A It was forty-nine I believe forty-nine 

thousand. 

Q All right. So, that it was actually somewhere in 

the neighborhood of sixty-nine to seventy 

thousand dollars that you were determined to owe 

the federal government for the years 1970, 1 71, 

1 72? 

A I don't believe '70. It was 1 71, 1 72 and '73. 

I don't recall. 

Q 1971 --

A I don't know if it was 1 70 or not. 

Q All right. And as a matter of fact, as part of 

that audit and part of the determination of that 

liability, the Benavides Implement and Hardware 
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were audited, were they not? 

Would you repeat the question? 

I sny as part of the audit that resulted in the 

deficiency being assessed against you in the 

neighborhood of sixty-nine thousand dollars, 

your cattle business was audited, was it not? 

The returns were all made together, sir. 

Sure, your cattle business, correct? 

Right. 

Your Benavides Implement and Hardware business? 

Yes, sir. 

And your salary as the tax assessor-collector of 

Benavides Independent School District, right? 

Yes, sir. 

And at that time it was determined that you were 

operating the Benavides Implement and Hardware as 

a oole proprietorship and correctly entered it on 

your Schedule C to Uncle Sam? 

I always report it, sir. 

And that was the basis, was it not, or part of 

the basis, Mr. Couling, for the determination of 

the sixty-nine to seventy thousand dollars in 

tax liabU.ities; am I correct? 

I don't understand your question, sir • 

Well, did you tell the bureau representatives that 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPU~ CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



~ 
2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

-2007\ 
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thn Henavides Implement and Hardware was your I 
buslne.ss and that you were reporting it as a I 

sole ~rorrietorship correctly for those years on I 

a Schedule C on your 1040? 

A They never asked me. 

represent~d Q But they accepted it as correct and you 

it as correct, didn't you, Mr. Couling? 

A Yes. 

Q And you did not at any t:i.me ever tell those folks 

that 0. P. and Ramiro Carrillo were partners and 

you w·ere incorrect~ ·• reporting that return for 

the years '71, '72 and '73 on your 1040 form, 

Schedule C rather than a 1066 partnership return? 

You never did tell them that, did you, 

Mr. Couling? 

A No, sir. 

Q And, of course, you are a smart enough man to kno 

that if you had a partnership and it was a fact 

that you had one for the years 1971, '72 and '73, 

and that there were two folks, Ramiro and 0. P. 

sharing in that partnership return or that income 

from that partnership, that the effects of those 

additional folks sharing would reduce the taxable 

income to you on your 1040? 

A I approached Ramiro several times and he told me 
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to make my own report. 

Q And you did? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you, of course, signed those tax returns of 

'71, '72 and 1 73; you signed on the bottom of 

that 1040 return that that tax return was true 

and correct under the penalties or perjury, di.d 

you not? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Nm", when you got ready to sell the business to 

Cleofus, I believe ·n September you told Mr. Haynes, 

when he put the question to you that you did not 

own the business, but that Cleofus owned it, 

correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I will ask you some questions about that 

transaction. 

First of all, I don't recall, but when did 

you and Cleofus get together and under what 

the first of the year, let's get that out of the 

way. 

A I didn't talk to him about selling the business 

until the latter part of May or June. I can't 

say. 

Q You misunderstood my question. I am sorry I did 
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not make myself clear, Mr. Couling. 

I mean, when did you and he ever talk about 

any kind of business? 

A That was the only time. 

Q And what year? 

A 1975, sir. 

Q All right. At that time he had terminated his 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

i 
employment with the -- or association with the 

1 

Carrillos in the farm and ranch, is that correct?j 

I imagine it was before that, sir. 

All right. And as ~ matter of fact, he terminate 

sometime in 1 74, in May, to be specific, did he I 
I 
I not? 

I 
I am not sure, sir. 1 

And he had terminated his connection with the I 

Zertuche General Store; you kne~.r that, didn't you, \ 

sometime in the latter part of 1970? 

I always saw him working at the farm and ranch. 

I said you knew he had terminated his relationshij 

with the Zertuche Store in 1970? 

I can 1 t testify to that. 

1 \~ell, you sold goods to the Zertuche General 

Store, did you not? I 
Mr. --

MR. FLUSCHE: That question is 
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assuming a fact that is not in evidence. 

There is no testimony that Zertuche even 

existed. 

MR. MITCHELL: He can testify, Your 

Honor, I think, if permitted to ask the 

question and answer, he will testify he not 

only sold, but he forged t~e name of 

Zertuche to --

THE MASTER: The objection is overruled 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers. 

THE WITNE~~: Would you repeat the 

question again? 

(By Mr. Mitchell) You knew that Cleofus had 

terminated his business or employment with 

Zertuche General Store at the tail end of 1970, 

did you not, Mr. Couling? 

I don't know. 

Do you know when he terminated it? 

No, sir. 

You knew, of course, there was a Zertuche Store 

and that Cleofus ran the Zertuche Store, did you 

not7 

No, sir. 

You did not know -- strike that. 

Then, as a m3tter of fact, didn't you 
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previously testify to questions put to you on 

the 15th and 16th of September that you issued 

checks to Zertuche General Store, and, in fact, 

forged Zertuche General Store and Arturo 

Zertuche's name to those checks and cashed those 

checks and gave those to my clients, 0. P. 

Carrillo? 

A Checks from the store, sir? 

Q No. From the Benavides Independent School 

District as the tax collector? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So, you knew the Zertuche General Store existed, 

did you not, Mr. Couling? 

A By name, yes, str. 

Q And you knew that Cleofus had a connection with 

it and had terminated that connection when he 

I 
I 

approached you about getting in bus:f.ness with you 

A No, sir, I didn't know anything about Cleofus. 

Q Did you know that he had terminated his 

relationship with the farm and ranch partnership 

owned by Judge Carrillo and Ramiro Carrillo? 

A 1974, yes. 

Q All right. Now, when he first approached you, 

then, it was this year, 1975? 

A Yes, sir. 
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And di<l ycu know· that he. had come to you 

the farm and ranch? 

1975'? 

Yes. 

He was there already in 1974, sir. 

Where? 

At the Benavides Implement. 

Well, actually, that is what I had thought you 

had previously testified, but you said today it 

was '75. 

When we made the deal, sir, 

Well, actually, he went to work in '74, didn't 

he? 

He l~e11t to work for the county in '74, sir, and 

moved to my offices over there at that store. 

All right. Maybe my questions have not been 

clear. Let me see if I can be sure that the 

record is clear. 

He left the farm and ranch and came to you. 

in 1974. By you I mean Benavides Implement and 

Hardware. 

He '\~as working for the county. 

But he did come to work at the Benavides 

Hardware -·· 

He was working for me, yes, sir. 
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Q All right. He t-Tas on the county payroll still, 

Mr. Couling, when he came over to the Benavides 

Implement? 

A lie was ~·10rking •11ith the Helfare Department 

there. 

Q That is the next question. He was actually a 

welfare man and he would listen to folks that 

needed welfare, make out the welfare applications 

and send them to the proper authorities so they 

could be given food and medicine and so forth'? 

A Well, I imagine, s:L·, that is what he was doing. 

Q Now, when he came to your store, he was still 

working for the county and you put him to work on 

a commission basis? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q And that was in 19747 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And can you tell us about what month, Mr. Couling? 

A No, I can't specify what month it was, sir. 

Q All right. And did he work in the store in '74? 

A But he was -- his office was in the store, sir. 

Q All r:'-ght. Now, by that time, and that is by 

1974 when he had come over there, all of this 

business that you have previously testified to 

about Judge Carrillo, all of this business as to 
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the dozer had been completed, isn't that ~orrcct"l 

Yes, in 1974. 

The ~nst check is dated in this record, 1974, 

r:\ost1.y l11 '71, '7?. and '73, am I correct? 

There ni~ht be a few '74's; I am not sure. 

Cl e :: fu,1 ccr.:e to you after the Carrillo-Parr split, 

is th~t currect, did he not? 

Yes, sir 

Cleofus came to you after the Parr-Carrillo split; 

am I correct? 

Yes, Eir. 

You then apparently negotiated a sale of the 

Benavides ~mplement anJ Hardware to him, did you 

not? 

Not until this year, sir. 

All right. But he worked on commission from '74 

till 197~ for you, at \-lhich time you sold him the 

business? 

Yes, slr. 

All right. Now, let's talk about that just a 

minute. First of all, when did you sell him the 

busi.ness? 
I 

I don't kno\·1 if it was in June or July, sir· I 
Had you made your deal with the Bureau of Internal 

Reven\~c before the payment of the roughly seventy \ 
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2015 --------- ··-----------

thousand or before that sale? 

Well, we had settled the taxes way before that. 

Now, the sale did not, of course, carry with it 

the sale of the business, did it? I mean -- I 

am sorry. The sale of it did not carry with it 

the sale of the building in which the business is 

located? 

No, sir. 

That is your in-laws' building? 

Yes, sir. 

Do you charge him rL~t? Was that part of the 

deal? 

Not right now, sir. 

He is just there for nothing? 

Just there until it gets -- until he pays all of 

the accounts that were outstanding. 

lolhat type of deal did you all strike in June or 

July 

Told him if he could take over and pay all that 

was due from the store that had outstanding debts, 

after he got through, then, we could come to an 

agreement of how much he was going to pay me for 

the business. 

lie was to go in there and -- well, how about the 

inventory? What was going to happen to it? 
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l~ell, he run in the inventory -- I mean he took 

the inventory and subtracted from the amount of 

invent0ry to the amount that was owed. 

And "'ay you anything? 

No, sir. 

How much did you get out of the sale of your 

business? That is the Benavides Implement and 

Hardware to Cleofus? 

Not a \)enny right no'", sir. 

\That a.rc y-:m going to get? 

l do•1 1 t know, slr. 

D<' you have any control over his business? Is 

he drm,ring a salary or commission? 

R-tght now he is running on his own. He dra>vs 

checks and. everything himself. I don 1 t know 'tvhat 

he is Joing right now. 

Do you know whether or not the store license with I 

the comr·troller's o.>ffice of the State of Te-x-a.s ha1 

been changed to Cleofus Gonzalez's name? 

1 
I don't believe you're required to have a store 

license nm·7, sir. 

You 1o"1 1 t knew ~Thether he has msde any change? 

1 don 1 t belleve you have to have e. store license 

no":-t, sir. 

All right. You don 1 t kno~7 whether or not there 
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has been any change with the assumed named record 

over there at the county clerk's office? 

A No, sir, I don't know anything, sir. 

Q You all just don't have a deal when all of this 

is over you're going to go back in there and take 

it over, are you? 

A No, sir. 

Q Is he still on the county payroll; do you know? 

A I don't know. 

Q Now, after the Parr-Carrillo split, not only did 

Cleofus, who was a - who went from the Carrillos 

to the Parr, but came over to the Benavides 

Hardware. There was quite a few of the people 

came over to the Benavides Hardware that were 

Parr employees, the Chapa boys, who were Parr 

people, Rudolfo and his brother Ruben working out 

of that store? 

A They were not working for me, no, sir. 

Q I am not talking about working for you. I am 

talking about working out of the store. 

A No, sir, they have a shop in the back, sir. 

Q They have a shop in the back of the building? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What did they do at that shop in the back? 

A I don't know, sir. 
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That would include Oscar Sanchez; isn't he over 

there? 

Yes, sir. 

And Vicente Chapa? 

Yes, sir. 

And Francisco Ruiz? 

Yes, sir. 

All a gathering place, really, for the Parr 

people and the anti-Carrillo people; that is what 

it amounts to, isn't it, sir? 

I don't know, sir. 1 very seldom visit the shop. 

I don't know what goes on there. 

You're sure that the folks names that I have 

called off are all over there at the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware? 

No, sir, not over there. They are in the back of 

the shop, sir. 

Are they conducting some character of lawful 

business back there? 

I don't know. 

Now, to summarize thus far, have you pled guilty 

to any of these indictments under this agreement 

in August? 

No, sir. 

But you do expect if the State carries out ita 
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part of the aareeaeata. you carry out your part 

chat all of tb .. will be di.aieead except the one 

to which you will plead for probation; aa I 

correatT 

1 • eorry. I didn't .. an to -- .. re you 

ca.pletad with your an ... r? 

I eaid that le vbat tbe aare .. ent reade, air. 

rhat le wbat the agraeaeat reade and that ie what 

you're goias to raquaet that tbey etand by; aa I 

correct, Mr. Coulir.~t 

And, of courea, ln talking wltb tba -- who did 

you talk to before you c ... up bare now? 

Where? 

Did you talk to Mr. Blaaton about your taetiaony 

beret 

• A Rot to Hr. Blanton, no, air. 

II Q Did you talk to Mr. OU.'l 

• A I talked to bia when I sot to Corpue. 

m Q And Hiaa t..atino, did you talk to barf 

a A 1 believe --

• Q Vbo elaa did you talk to rapraaantin& tba .. 
• 

I 
' I 

ll 

Attorney General'• office about what your 

teatiaoay would be? Did you talk to Hr. Pipkin? 

lllo\THAW a. .o\SSO< .. JATE <; 
<O• .... aT •••o•"'c"' 
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No, sir. 

Do you know Mr. Pipkin, the gentleman sitting 

over there? 

A No, sir. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Did you talk to Mr. Bob Flusche? 

Not about coming up here, no. 

Who did you talk to? You had to have somebody 

you didn't just walk into the door, did you? 

No, sir, I was called and I came up here to 

Mr. John Odam's room and that was all. 

All right. And did he go over the record that 

has been produced here and show you these checks 

and -- who did that? 

Mr. Odam did, sir. 

Did Mr. Odam talk to you about the deal that you 

had struck with Mr. Blanton in August about 

your testimony? 

I believe if I am not right -- it's the first 

time he sees the records. 

Your answer was that he did not talk to you about 

the agreement that you had struck back in August? 

I don't remember if he asked me or not, sir. 

But you're quite sura that you will not be 

prosecuted but for one of those indictments, am 

I correct? 
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A Well, according to the agreement. 

Q The district attorney has assured you of that, has 

he not, in writing and verbally, I am sure? 

A (No response) 

Q Has he assured you that the deal will be carried 

out? 

A Yes. 

Q Has anybody told you, Mr. Couling, as part of 

the deal you would be expected to testify in the 

federal case on September the 15th and 16th that 

you have done, and that you would be expected to 

testify here? 

A I didn't know about testifying here until I got 

until I was subpoenaed, sir. 

Q Yes, I understood at the time they didn't expect 

to call you, but were you told that part of that 

agreement would include your testifying here? I 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

It states on the deal wherever I needed 
I 

to testif,, 

I will testify. 

In coming here you have carried out your end of 

the bargain? 

Yes, sir. 

The testimony that you have given here differs 

from the testimony you gave in the federal court 

involving the same people essentially, and I know 
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I am cutting across about two days testimony 

over there and two days over here; was that over 

there prior to May of 1971 you were caused to 

cash checks drawn on the Benavides Independent 

School District payable to various persons whose 

names you forged and cashed those checks and gave ' 

the money to Judge Carrillo? 

That was prior to 1971. 

Yes. That was your testimony essentially in the 

federal case. 

You have it there. 

Yes, as you remember. Was it or not? 

I would like to read it so I can answer. 

Well, isn't that essentially what you testified 

to? 

I would like to see it, sir. 

Your testimony is here beginning in May of '71 

that through various schemes and devices 

involving Cleofus or you or Lorenzo that you did 

likewise cause checks to be issued directly to 

Judge Carrillo in the amount reflected in Exhibit 

57 through and including 159? 

I made those checks personally to 0. P. Carrillo. 

And the reason you did was that you testified, 

as I recall here, that you were in the federal 
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court, and you did it because he told you to do 

it; am I correct? That is where Olivera Implement 

and Hardware was concerned. 

Yes, sir. 

And here you all did it because you were partners 

in May of '71? 

No, sir, because he said he bought some tractors 

and the money was coming from the county and for 

me in turn to pay the check to him. 

I understand that is what those checks were made 

for. I will get t~ that later. 

Did you testify that those earlier checks, 

the checks, for example, in April of 1971 that 

you made those checks because he was your 

partner at that time? 

No, sir, because he needed -- said the money was 
I 

his because they were bills that were put through
1 

the county for his own personal use. 

As a matter of fact, Mr. Couling, the first 

check, the very first check, E-57 is dated in 

April of 1971, a full month prior to the time 

you testified there was a partnership. I will 

hand it to you to refresh your recollection. 

That check is No. 4962, for a thousand and eight 

payable to Benavides Implement and Hardware; 

I 
I 

---t------------------------------------------------------~ 
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isn't thet correct? 

Yes, sir. 

What is the date on it, April of 1 71; am I 

reading it correctly? 

Yes, sir. There was a bill made by Cleofus at 

their store. 

It was a bill made -- a false btll made by Cleofus 

Gonzalez, the man to whom you subsequently 

employed and you sold your business for a check 

issued to you in April of 1971, isn't that; correc~? 

Yes, sir. 

You were not the partner; he wasn't your partner 

in April of '71, was he, Mr. Couling? 
I 
I 

I can't say when we borrowed the money at the ban~. 

All I know, we opened the account at the bank in 1 

May. Maybe we discussed that agreement on April 

or March. I can't testify. 

Now, you want to change your testimony and say 

perhaps you entered into the agreement a little 

earlier than May, Mr. Couling? 

All I say is we opened the account at the store 

in May--

That is within twelve months. I want you to be -

The check is for '71, too. 

I understand. It's April of '71. 

---t!-------------------- ------~--~-

CIIATIIAM & 1\SSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPU!> CHRISTl. TEXAS 78401 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

24 

20?( 

~ H.igh:t. 
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A 

A 

1\.nd hnvc asked v~u pr0bahly ten different 

tim<o · \•b21:b~r ,"Jr n:)t you formed a 11artnershir in 

May 0£ '71 3nd you said yes, it was in May of 1 71 

and Rruniro and fTU d:i.d it and 0. P. was your 

silc11t pa.rtner. 

Yes, sir. 

Although you didn't ':~port ·'.t on your income tax 

that l·my a-rd although you didn 1 t file any other 

evidence of it that y~u could tell us or produce, 

but nevertheless, l agreed with you it was in 

May? 

Yes. 

Then, 1 asked you why in April of 1 71 you under-

took b.<J.sed upon false and fraudulent invoj_ces 

by Cleofus Gonzalez to pay 0. P. Carrillo one 

thousand snd eight dollars. 

Well, those bills were made and taken to the 

county and the checks ·Here brought tCJ me by Rami rc , 

so, I don 1 t knm·T why they were done that vw.y 

I am going to get into that. 

L0oking at 57, E-57 and 60 and 61 in 

connection with Article 7, if it please the 

Court. 

No\-1, there is an invo:l.cc made in the hand 
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'.)£ Cleof1!~J --· Iw.nd;-rriting of Cleofus Gonzalez, 

is it not; thai: would be E-60; am I correct? 

Yes .. sir. 

And that :Ls on the invoice or form, order form 

of 3enav:Ldes Implement and Hardl..rare? 

Yes, sir. 

At a time Phen Cleofus Gonzalez was working for 

the county, but ~·1as handling the business of 

farm and ranch, am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. Did yoL give Cleofus Gonzalez those 

invoice forms of Benavides Implement and Hardware 

on i.t? 

I don't know if 0. P. or Ramiro picked them up 

from my store or my office. I can't tell you 

T•7ho picked them up. 

That wasn't my question. My question was did you. 

No, s.i..c, I didn't give them the invoices. 

You did not give them the invoice? 

No, :;ir. 

Can JOU tell this court ho<tof Mr. Gonzalez got the 

invoice with your name on i.t? That is your 

store name. 

I believe he picked I believe Ramiro or 0. P. 

picked them up from my office or from the store. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 71•0, 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

20 8 

Q That invoice is March the 30th, 1971? 
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Yes, slr. 

Am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

According to your testimony there still wasn'c 

any kind of partnership agreement between 0. P., 

Ramiro and you in March of 1 71.. We agree on 

that, don't we? 

I agreed that when I opened the store, offtclally 

opened the store, Ramiro said he wanted tc g·-:> 

partnership with me. 

That was in May of 1 71? 

That was when I went to the bank and we borr0wed 

the money, sir. 

No, no, that is not good enough. In May of '71, 

I believe you testified, and I need to get some-

thlng firm here, that you entered into the 

partnership agreement. 

That is when we went to the bank and borrowed the 

money, sir. 

I w·ill ask you again. Was that the month you all 

formed your partnership? 

I can't testify exactly if it was or lf it was a 

month before or a month after or "t-1hat. 

All right. So, now, you want to say now it was 
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23 Q 

H A 

IS Q 
·~'! 
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either in April of 1 71 or June of '71? 

The only thing I can testify is that we went to 

the bank on May and got the money. 

And you formed your partnership at that time? 

That is "t.rhen we borrowed the money, sir. 

And i.s that when you considered that you had a 

partnership deal, Mr. Couling? I have got to ask 

you because you're the only person I can ask. 

The only answer I can give you, it could be before 

or afterwards. That is the time we opened the 

account. 

At any rate, if it was May, you're, of course, 

looking at an invoice drawn by Cleofus Gonzalez 

in March? 

Yes, sir. 

On Benavides Hardware printed order form, aren't 

you? 

Yes, sir. 

And you're looking at a fraudulent invoice on 

which Check No. 4962 for a thousand and eight 

dollars was issued to you, your business? 

Yes, sir. 

Am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

At a time when it wasn't a partnership, am I 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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Q 

15 A 

16 Q 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

20':W 

correct? 

I don't know about the ttme of the partnership. 

I can't answer that. 

It's April the 12th. 

I understand the date and everything, but I 

cannot testify truly to when it was made, on 

May or June or July, the agreement. I went to 

the bank and borrowed the money on May. 

Well, Uncle Sam never did find out about the 

partnership because you never reported it as a 

partnership? 

I never reported it because Ramiro told me to 

report it on my own. 

You did what Ramiro told you? 

Yes. 

Now, the invoice, E-61, the statement, now, that 

thing -- let me see if I can't get the original 

on that. 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor. 

I don't mean to have my back to the Court. 

I am trying to find the original. 

THE MASTER: I was wondering, 

Mr. Mitchell, if you could fill in the 

next -- well, we could recess five minutes 

earlier and let you find it and let's do 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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that. 

2031 

Let's be in recess until 10:15. 

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) 

\ 
\ 
\ 

\ 

----~---------------------------------------------
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T~E MASTER: Mr. Mitch~ll, you may 

2 nrocP~d. You ~r~ lookin~ for ~n E~htbtt, 

3 ~n ort~~nal, and I or~sum~ you found it. 

4 'ffi. MITCHELL: No, ~ir, but I will 

5 oroc~~d with a co~y. 

6 Q (By Mr. M~tcl,~ll:) Gotn~ back to the check, ;ust 

7 ortor to our morn4ng break which w~s E-57, the 

8 check for one thousand and eight dollars oayable 

9 to Benavides Imnlement and Hardware on the 12th 

10 day of Aoril, 1971, that is the nn~ you are hold-

11 tng in your la~. ts :t not, Mr. CouHng? 

12 A Y~s. !'lir. 

~ Q And it aooears to have b~en endorsed Benavides 

14 Imolement and Hardware by R. M. Couling. 

IS A Yes • ~'= i r. 

~ 0 Am I readinR that correctly? 

~ 0 All ri~ht, ~'='r. and I believe your testimony was 

19 that that check, that is E-57, was issued on the 

20 ba~t!'l of this E-60 which had been oreviously 

21 i_denti fled to br an i.nstrument on BPnavtdes 

ImnlPmPnt and Hardware. What do you call that, 

23 11n order form or i_nvol ce? 

24 A That h an invoice sir. 

25 Q !!': that an i.nvotcP? 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES-
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2 Q So thAt th~ r~cord reflects it is nrfnted Benavides 

3 Imnlement And Hardware Com~any dat~d M~rch 30, 

4 1971? 

5 A YP~, sir. 

6 Q Am I rPadin?- it correctly? 

7 A "~!!:;, ~ f.r. 

8 Q Th1tt f.s E-60? 

9 

W Q Th1tt is Benavides Im~l~ment end Hardware Com~Any 

11 et a time when you we~~ sole ~ro~rietor, I su~-

12 nose? 

~ A I never did have a store license orior to 71, 

14 "ir. 

~ Q Well, in M1trch of 71, when E-60 was eYecuted on 

16 Benavidf'!'l Imnlemrnt ~tnd H~trdware invoic~ form 

17 orfnted Benavides Im~lement and Hardware was a 

18 !'!OlP oroorfetorshf~ owned by ynu, WIHI it not? 

19 A I don't !{now if it wl!ls, like I stated back-- if 

20 tt wits tem~orarfly opened or ooen oart of the 

21 ti.me. 

~ 0 Well, I'll try one more time• was it owned by 

you at the time th1tt E-60 was executed, Mr. 

24 CoulinJr.? 

Z A There was no Benltvides Im~lPmf'nt ~tnd Hl!lrdware 
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nwnPd hy me, by my~elf, bpfore t~at timP, ~ir. 

2 Q How ~bout on the datp th~t E-60 ~a~ eYPcute~. 

3 did yru own ft hy your~elf at that time~ 

4 A No. c;{ r, I don't rPmember { f I ownP" i. t by myspl f 

5 or not, ~tr. 

6 Q You don't know .,,hn owned it? 

7 A I 1ust Aatd I di"n't own it by my~elf. I don't 

8 know if I ownpd it hy myself or not, ~·r. I 

9 don't rPmPmbPr, str. 

W Q Dtd you own it at thP time th~t you endorAed thP 

11 chPc~ tn thP name of ~enavides ImolPment and 

12 Hardware, whf.ch you arP holdtnJZ in your latJ Its 

13 E-70? 

14 A I don't rpmember i.f I ownrd it myself or not, sir. 

15 I Atill don't remember. 

16 Q The check i.s Benavides Imolem,.nt and HardwarE> 

17 Comoany, l~n' t it? 

18 A Ye!!, !!i.r. 

W Q And it is d~ted in Aortl, Aor{l the 12th, 1971, 

Jll iAn't it~ 

fi A That'~ corrPct, sir. 

• Q And ~t ts endorspd? 

.a A By me. A~ r. 
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~ 2015 ,, 
Q Yn~ ~8d R rubb~r ~tamo that naid B~navides Im~le-

2 m~nt and HardwRr~ hy R. M. Coulin~. i~n't that 

3 correct? 

5 

6 Q And you had a bank account Benavid~s Im~lem~nt 

7 and H~rdware wh~re you were the only one that 

8 could writ~ a chPck on that ~ccount, isn't that 

9 

w A According to tht~ -- to th~se ~ocum~nts, yes, ~tr. 

11 Q Well, according to y~ur prior sworn testimony, Mr. 

12 Cnuling, that check, your t~stfmony was, as I 

13 r~call it, that you recE'ivE'd tiE ch~ck, you df'oosited 

14 it tn your account and then you drew a check on 

15 your account and ~ave ft to 0. P. Carrillo? 

16· A Yes, ~i.r. 

17 Q My f!ll!'ltion to you {s was thf' Benavides Imolf'ment 

and Hardware at that time that that check was 

Jlr written E-57 owned by you individually? 

211 A I cAn't rec~tll offh1.1nd, s'lr. 

~ Q All rt~ht. 

a A If 'lt was or not. 

13· Q Wss the Benavidf's Imt)lemt>nt an~ H8rdw8re owned 

by you indtvtdu8lly at the time th8t Clt>ofus 

P.Yf'CUtf'd E-60 on B~navtdes Imnl~m~nt 11nd Hardware 
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A Still thP ~~me An~wer, ~ir, 

Q You do not ~now? 

A ! cannot remember, sir. 

Q A~ a matter of fact, Benavide~ Imolement an~ 

A ! dn't remPmber, sir. 

Q A~ a matter of fact tt did bu~tness in 1q70 as 

Benavides Imolement and Hardware, R. M. Couling, 

isn't t~at correct? 

A I ~on't remember, ~ir. I would like to see some 

bills from 1q70 if I may. 

Q Don't you -- you can't tell us that as a matter 

of fact you ts~ued checks from the -- in the 

Benavides Inde~endent School District to -- I 

rnf'ltn from the Benavides Indeoendf'nt School Dil'ltrict 

to the Benltvides Imolement and Hardware i.n 1970, 

1971 and as a matter of fact endorsed them and 

A I don't remember if it was Benavide~ or Olivera 

Im~lement, l'!ir, 

0 Well, they were bnth of them -- you ~ave already 

told me that you recall doin~ it through Oliver11 

when you were tay as~essor-collec~or wit~ the 

Benavides Indeof'ndent Scho~l District. A~ a 
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Imol~ment and R~rdware ~urtn~ the time you were 

tay collector and orlor to 1971. isn't that cor-

Teet? 

A I could have be~n when the ~tore was ooened and 

rlo~ed most of th~ time. 

0 And you te~tifie~ under oath t~at you took thosP 

chec~s and you would endorse them and cash them 

in the name of Benavtdes Im0 lement and Hardware, 

that fs Benavides Imnlement and Hardware was the 

nl'lyPe, di.dn't you;~ "Mr. Couli.ng? 

A Didn't I endors~ them? 

Q Yes. 

A I don't ~member, as I say I don't remember i_ f I 

cashed them or denosited them in the bank. 

Q At any rate, did you hav~ any conversat4on with 

Cleofu~ Gonzalez before he eyecuted that invoice -· 

MR. MITCHELL: Strtke that • 

Q You know a~ a matter of fact that t~i~ invoice 

E-60 was made the bast~ of a statement of claim, 

do you not, nresented to the county and u~on 

which a check was issued, the check being E-57, 

is th~tt correct? 

A It was lssued from this invoice, yPs, 11ir. 

Q And this invoice bei.nl!: E-60? 
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A 

Q And thP rl~im ,ackrt ~~ E-64? 

0 Yo~ ~now that? 

A Ye~, ~ir. 

0 All rt~ht, now I'll ask you some nuestions about 

E-~0 ortor to t~P time that ClPof~~ Gon~ale~ 

e~pcuted E-60, wh~c~ you are holdinP in your lap, 

w~fch is an fnvolce on the nrfnted tnvoice form of 

Benavides ImnlPment and Hardw~re, did you and he 

talk? 

A No, ~ir. 

Q You h~d no conversation with him? 

A Not ~bout any busfnPss or bills or not~fng, no, 

Q Dic'l you have any conversations wit~ hfm about 

F.-60? 

A No, sir. 

0 When you ~ot the check for the ~mount th~t E-nO 

was ordered for, that is E-70 -- whic~ is E-57, 

did you talk to Cleofus Gonr.ale~? 

A Nn, sir, I tl'llked to Mr. R~~tmi.ro Carrillo t,., !'ee 

what tt was for. 

Q My neyt nuest{on then, tf you ta1~ec'l tn R~~tmfro --

A Yes, sir. 
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Q And your tPstlmony ts that you h11~ nn dPaltn~s 

with Cleofus Gonzalez ortor to thr issuance or 

tht- eYecutton of this tnvoicp numbPr F.-60? 

A No, s ~ r. 

Q All right, when did you talk to Mr. Ramiro 

C11rrillo? 

A When hP brought t~e check ~n. s~r. 

Q So that would havt- been sometime whPn? 

A Somptimp in Anril. 

Q All rlght. And where was that anversation held? 

A Yes, •dr. 

0 I'll show you E-fil And ~tsk you if you recogni.l'!e 

tt? 

A Just a statement, sir. 

A March the ~Oth, 1971. 

Q All right, And it is addressed tn ~hom? 

A Duval County Prectnct 2 in care of Juan Leal. 

Q Right, isn't tt a fact that you an~ Juan LPal, 

the commissioner and Cleofup Gonz81P.z had a deal 
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COURT REPOATERS 

717 ANTEL.OPE • GUARANTY BANK PL..AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 7140, 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

2040 

ma P whereby y"u ,.,ere goi.nS!: to rin t~e county 

off for ~ thousand and eight dollar~ and that ~s 

what these documents are? 

A No, ~ir, I never tl'llked to Mr. Juan Leal about 

any dealings at all, sir. 

Q All rf~ht. sir, ~o you deny ortor tn Aoril that 

i~ the datP of the issuance of th~t check, having 

any conversations with iuan Leal, am I rtght? 

A I never talked to Juan Leal, sir. 

Q And you deny 1-tavi.n~ 11ny convers~ttlons with Cleofus 

Gon,.ale,.? 

A I nPver talked with htm about thfs tnvoice, sir. 

Q Although we know that 61 and 60 were e~ecuted in 

the J,.andwrttinl!' of Cleofu!'l Gonzalez, isn't that 

corrPC't? 

A Yes, s~r. 

Q On stationery that is tn 60, at least that is 

orinted with your business name across the too. 

isn't that correct? 

A Yes, sir, with the e~ce0tion of thts statement, 

sf r. 

Q f>l, I'm going to p.:et to that in & minute, but 

let me get your answer to 60, It says Benavides 

Imnlement and Hardware? 

A Yes. str. 
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0 that was your bustn~ss, ~~~~n't tt? 

A Al"cor~tnJ! tn thi ~ bi U, yes, •d r. 

Q All r'Pht, nnw, 1Pt 1 ~ look at Al. It t~ an 

invo1ce th~tt h~t~ hf'en obviously muttll'ltt>d nr cut 

off, ha~n't it? 

A It looks ltke it, Vf'S. 

0 Do you reco~n{~t> it at all? 

A Ye~. •dr. 

Q On wh~tt -- tell us what •t was without thf' too 

l"Ut off? 

A I bt>lfeve it was the Farm and Ranch ~tore, I 

belt~ve, str. 

Q All ri~ht. 

A I am not ~ure if it was the Farm ~tnd Ranch or 

even lf they had one of tho~P tnvoicP~ thlllt thE'Y 

had at ZertuchE'. I am not sure E'ither way. 

MR. MITC}ffiLL: May I have iust a 

minute, Jud~e. to ~n over this. 

(Dtscuss~on off the record.) 

Q As a matter of f~tct, thP fnvntcP forms for the 

Zertuche GenPral Stor~ and the Farm ~tnd Ranch 

wer~ the small sf~e of the tyoe of Ben~tvtdes 

Imolement and HardwarE', you ~now that? 

A Whtch otH•s are yotl talldnR 8bout? 
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HAr«1wo~trP? 

A This one? 

Q No, Zertuche Gener~l Store and Farm and RAnch 

werP the Fl~P of E-60, fFn't that corrf'ct? 

A I'vP Rot to see one, s'r, I don't know tf they 

werP wfder or not, I don't know. 

Q Your recollection iF that ft was E-~1, the Five 

of E-61? 

A No, sfr, I didn't say i.t was t'l-tt> same •dze, I 

don't 'know. 

Q As a ~tter of fact, isn't that E-61 the Ben~tvides 

I meAn, Olivera Imolement And Hardw~tre invoice 

with the ton cut off of i.t? 

nPver did h111ve no Whirloool anoliancec; or nothi.ng, 

c;i r. 

Q Tht> Olivera did not? 

A Not Whtr1oool aooliances, no, sir. 

0 As a mattt>r of fact, you know tht the Farm and 

R111r~c'l-t nevPr did, ~on't you? 

A I nrob~tbly saw Fome stoves in t'l,ere but I don't 

~now if they ..,andled them. 

Q Mr.! Coulin~. I'm Furorised to hPitT you s~ty that. 

YoJ dfdn't know the Zertuche General Store eyfsted 

.• ,1 
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~ f r. 

2 A I iust ~now by ~anPr, sir. 

3 Q Th~~tt'q right. 

4 

5 Q But you did seP som~ l'lnnli~nces that they owned? 

6 A At the F~~trm and Ranch, sir. 

7 Q All rlpht, at any rate, so that the record hrrP 

8 ts rlear, your testimony is that you had no 

9 conveL"WJt i.on wtth Juan Leal, ts thll t correct, st r? 

W A That tp correct. 

11 Q Sn th.-t tl,e rf'corcl ..-~flPcts who fq Juan Leal? 

12 A HP is thf' <"ounty <"ommissioner of PrPcinct 2. 

13 Q Ancl how long was hP county commissioner? 

U A I don't rE>call, for a long timP. 

15 Q LPt's hP a littlP more soeciftc. Was he commts-

16 sinner at thP timP that E-60 and 61 was --

17 A He wa!'l commi l'l sionf"r beforP th11t. 

18 Q HP t-~8S commi ssfoner for " nertod of tlmf' in the 

19 ~O's rtght on throu~h the 70's, ~Asn't he, Mr. 

Couling? 

U A I bPliPve so, sir. 

• Q And you knew him WPll? 

~ A I knew him, yes, sir. 

U Q Hr wlls from Bf'nllvides? 

~ A No, from ConcPntfon. 
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Q !1 !;Orry, thl!lt 1
1" right, and that is wl,y {t 

2 arldrPl"l"Prl to him fn Conc~nti~n. 

3 A It doPsn't ~~y Conceotion, it ,ust says Duval 

4 County PY'~cinct NumbPr 2, in Duval County, 

5 Q SomP of thP othPrs were addressed to htm in Con-

6 cPotion? 

7 A I ~on't remember seein~ thst. 

8 Q Didn't you, as 8 mltttE>r of filet, P7ecutP that 

9 

10 A Not thf.s one. 

11 Q But you had occasioc to e7ecutP simill!lr onPS on 

12 yolJr stationery l!ln~ your invoi.cP forms? 

13 A Y P s , s i r • 

" Q To him? 

15 A Y P s , s f r • 

~ Q But your testimony is hPre now as to these, so 

17 I can move on. Juan Leal was, tn fl!lct, a truthful 

18 ft,ure, that Is in e7fstence? 

19 A Yes , .; t r . 

20 Q HP "''"'" a commi sstnner? 

21 A YPA sir. 

~ Q HP ~l!ls 1!1 friend nf yours? 

23 A Yes, sir, 

U Q And he lived at Conce~tion? · 

15 A Yes, sir. 
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2 A Ff ftf'ton or twf'ntv yPars. 

3 Q All right, ~n~ your tt>~timonv is thAt you di~ 

not hAvf' A cnnvf'rs~tion with JuAn Leal orior tn 

5 the time th~t you received tht> check for the 

6 

7 

8 A Nn. s; r, I nt>vtor d t d. 

9 Q You had no ctmvers~tti_on wf th Clt>ofus Gon~alev. 

10 beforP Clenfus p~ecuted E-60? 

11 A Nn, "'"' r. 

~ Q Did you have a conversation with 0. P. CArrillo 

13 or-for tn tht> tfmethat Clenfus Gonv.ale~ executed 

14 

15 A I ~on' t rt>member, I don't know f f I had a convt>r-

16 sation with him or Ramiro, I can't --

17 Q Die-! you rPcall hav-fn~ a conversati.on first with 

18 J~p 0. 1'. C~rrillo or-lor tn E-60? 

19 A I c:til1 say I ~on't rtomembtor tf it was him or 

20 R111mi.ro, !'!i.r. 

~ Q All ri~ht. All ri~ht, did ynu havp one-- well, 

ran you tt>ll us when the convtorsatinn wAS with 

23 t>ither him or Ramirn? 

U A When the d~ty -- it was the d11y I ~ot the cht>ck, 

25 
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2 A YP~, <~tr. 

3 0 You dfrln't ensw~r my quPstton. My ~uPstion was 

4 rlid you h8v~ a cnnvPrsation nrinr tn Mrch of 71 

s w~~n E-~0 wa~ {~~UPd, Mr. Coulin~. the tnvoic~? 

B A Nn, str. 

7 n On thP BPn8vidp~ ImolPm~nt --

a A N~. ~{r, I ~idn't know anythin~ on thP invoicP 

9 until I Pot thp ch~ck. 

w n All ri~~t. fin~. Sn your anRwpr i~ you had no 

11 c-onvt'r!'latton with 0. ,_ C~trrillo 0 rior to March, 

12 , 97l? 

13 A I <~8id I don't rpcall ~avi.np; a convt'rsAt'lon. I 

14 mipht havl', and I might not havP. 

IS Q WPll, tf tt was a !'lwtndll' on thP rounty and you 

IB werP a oarty and Jud~P Carrillo wits a oarty, don't 

17 you thi.nk you could rem~mb~r i.f you had a convPr~l't-

18 tion w;th him? 

II 

0 Prior to the time that ClPofu!'l nut thE> document 

II 

12 A ThP only timp I knl'w about {t wit~ when I ~ot thP 

• 
Q All ri~ht, so you had no conversat'on with Jud~P 

Carrillo orfor to 1971? 
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A I ~on't r~mPmbPr. 

2 Q Anrl you had no conversation with JudP.~ 0. P. 

3 CArrillo nrior to the time he camP to you in 

4 Anril of 1Q71, accnrdn~ to your t~stimony? 

s A I c1on't rememb~r. "'r. 

6 Q Isn't it a matter of fact, Mr. Couling, that 

7 thosP c1ocuments, that is, 60, 61 and the check 

8 57 was nert of a deal that you had with Cleofus 

9 Gonzalez in 1971 and Mr. Leal to ~et money with 

10 whtch to Day debt~ and oblt~ations you owed to 

ll ,Tudl!e Carrt llo for b-·ytn~ some of those on£> 

12 hundred and tw~y cows? 

13 A No, str. 

U Q You did not buy some cattle from him? 

15 A Ye~. ~{r, and I borrowed the money from FHA tn 

16 S~tn Dtego, sir. 

~ Q Just a minute, I'm ~otng to ~tsk you about that. 

18 You boul!ht ftve, ten, ftft~Pn thousand dollars 

19 worth of cltttle! how many? 

~ A I don't remember tf it was seven or ~i~ht thou-

21 sand, or twelve, I don't remf'mber. slr. 

.D Q But you were buying cattle from Jud~e Carrillo 

~n 70 and 71? 

U A I bought ~ight or nine hetf~rs frnm htm. 

o'2S Q How much, how much '1-IOUld you say. flvf' thousan~. 
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wouldn't you ~~y or t~n thousand? 

2 A No, t~ey werP not -- I don't r~m~mb~r if I naid 

3 thr~e hundr~d ~nd fffty dollar~ a oi~~e or mor~. 

4 I don't rem~mb~r. ~ir. 

5 Q But you don't remember how muc~ -- do you hav~ 

6 

7 A I bPl iPve I ~ad one from the FHA .1~cotmt, sir. 

8 Q From whl'lt ~tccount? 

9 A From the F~trm and Ranch -- from the farm account. 

10 Q Your farm account? 

ll A YPs, !-1tr. 

12 0 For how much? 

13 A I don't rf'member, sir, the amount. 

~ Q Mr. Coulln~. in ~arh tnstancf' I believe you testf-

15 fied -- that fs, for thf' flr~t oart of thesP 

16 EYhibtts ~oing through from about ~9 through 114 

17 there would be l'ln invoice drawn uo and a ch~ck 

18 ts~ued, am I corr~ct, quch as -- murh fn th~ 

19 same manner as E-57 that we were talking about 

110 i.n Anri l. That ~~ about the way it worked on un 

21 untfl the time you got to the Plains Machinery 

transaction and you got your r~ntl'll~ on that, 

isn't that corr~~t? This deal ~oing back to --

24 to the oartnf'rshio? 

~ A This check from th~ county to me and from me to 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COUfltT AEPOATERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 7840t 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

24 

2S 

0. P.? 

0 Ri.P-ht. 

Q All right, but w~ know that you were not oartners 

in May of 1971 when E-57 was issued to you? 

A I don't recRll, str. 

0 All riP-ht, sir. Now, let me show you for eYamole, 

E-114, Rnrl look Rt s 0 eci.fically what aooears to 

be clatm Benavides Imolement and Hardware a thou-

sand thirteen ~ollars, is it not, your check for 

E-115, which anneRrs ~o be a check for a thousand 

and thirteen dollar!': 0ay~tble to Bf>navi.des !molt>• 

ment 11nd HardwarP, thl'lt is July of 197"\? 

A YPs, -:lr. 

Q Two yPars later? 

A Yes, sir. 

q Am I correct? 

Q Do you r•cognize that endorsement as being your 

endorsement for deoosit only? 

A Yf's, "f.r. 

Q Anything outst~tnd'ng about that check n~~tyable 

to Benavides Imnlement and Hardware? You were 

Benavides Tmnlement and Hardware, ~ere you not? 

A What do you mpan outstanding? 
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n Anvrh•nv vnu ~An rr~All About •t. anvthtn~ vou 

t 'l!llr4torf"d if vnu ~nuld -- if you hAdn't prrviou"lY 

t~p fnvot~ .. if you can t~ro~ any lipht for my 

A N~. ~•r. I cAn't tPll unle"s I ~PP An tnvotce to 

0 Obv 1 ou~lv, thP fnv~ice doe~n't 20 ~it~ thP chPc~. 

A No. !"tr. 

THE MASTER: Whet E~~tb•t •~ that? 

MR. MITCHELL: That t~ l1'A. Your 

Honor, it fA fn tandem with 114 ft~d 155. 

Q Mr. C~ulfn2, besdnnfn~ with E~hfbft r:..7, I want 

t~ run thrnu~h the~P to be ~ure we under~tand. 

T~ MASTER: But you mean E·57 . 

MR. MITCHELL: Ye~. ~•r. J?;oin2 back 

THE MASTER: ThP re ts not an R· 57 . 

MR. MITCHELL: It f.~ E-r:..7, I'm J?:o;n2 

h~tck, Jude:e. 

THE MASTER: I iuAt want the rPcord to 

rPflect corrPctly. 
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MR. MITCHELL: YP~. ~~r. it is E-S7. 

Q All r'Pht, ~otn~ hack now to E-)7, anrl I Am •ofng 

to ~h~w thPm to vnu and ~o t~rouvh them wtth you, 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, tf I might iust 

for my own clprfftcatfon, refPrrtn~ to t~P 

chE>ck i.n thE' amount of onP t'1nusand and 

how much, I'JOP thousand 

THE MASTER: On 11.'\A! 

MR. MITC'-lELL: ll'\A, thP tnvoi.ce "ls 

for sevpn dollars end thirty cE>nts and the 

check ~~ for A thousand dollars and, John, 

tt might he iust a mistake, if it i.s 

MR. ODAM: Did you have nne for 11'\A 

as seven dollars and thirty cE>nt~ and ll1B 

as onP thousand dollars -- one thousand and 

s'ly dolks! 

MR. MITCHELL: No, I di'Jn't have that, 

that is nerhsn~ wherP thP Prror ts, Judge. 

If you state there f~ A su0 norting one 

that agrPP~ with the fscP amount nf the 

check --

MR. MITCHELL: Could I r.ee tt nlesse, 

John. 
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MR. ODAM: Thts sh~uld h~v~ b~en --

MR. MITCHELL: Y~s. Your H~nor, Counsel 

h~~> !'!h~wn me ll,B and that ts 11 thousand 

~nd si~ dnll~r check. 

MS, LEVATINO: No, an tnvotce. 

THE ~STER: No, it ~s not a check, it 

is an i.nvotct>, 

MR. ODAM: An invo~.ce. 

MR. MITCHELL: An invoice. 

THE MASTER: For rt>nta1 of et1ui"m"'nt, 

that ts correct. 

MR. MITCHELL: Ri~ht. 

THE MASTER : The check is 115. 

MR. MITCHELL: That's ri~ht, Your 

Honor, 115. 

THEMASTER: The check is for a thousand 

thirteen dollars and thirty cents. 

MR. ODAM: Yes, str . 

MR, MITCHELL: That ts right, Jud~e. 

MR. ODAM: E-115. 

MR. MITCHELL: I dtd not have a record, 

Your Honor, of E-113B. 

THE MASTER: There is an A and a B 

and th~r~ is a C. 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, a C also. 
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f t, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: All rf~~t. ~ir. 

MR. MITCHELL: I e~k~d hi~ only abnut 

dfd not tnclu~~ ·-

THE MASTER: It Is not tn -- fs it not 

MR. MITCHEL: YPR, w~ foun~ it. t~ank 

you, Ju~v~. 

Q (By Mr. Mttch~ll:) Now, Mr. Coulin~. with that 

baek~rnund, l~t me run throu~h these veriou~ 

Exhf.bi ts. 

Ftr~t of ~11, l~t's take -- I'm ~~in~ to 

(Dtscuss•~n nff the recor~.) 

0 N~w. •~ I un~erRtand your te~ttmnny~nut th~ 

the -- th~rr wa!'l stm.-ly 1ust no work oerformP~ 

for the ttmnunt of t)tat ch~ek i_n the ttmount ,£ 
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on~ t~~u~and and ri~ht do11Rr~ by vour husines~. 

B~navid~5 Imolem~~t and Hardware, ~m I corr~ct? 

A I would lik~ tn ~~e the invoice for it, ~ir. 

Q That would be E-60 and E-61, E-~0. could you read 

A Contract on fenc~n~ county roads And -- I ~on't 

know the l~~t oart, ~tr. 

Q All ri~ht, but at any rate, 4~ it your te5tlmony 

that F.-60 w~ich ~~ the Benavides Imolement and 

Hftrdware Comoany invoice simnly {s false? 

A Yes, ~ir. 

Q That the recita1 t~ false about the work done, 

the nrice is false, is that correct? 

A YPs, !lir. 

0 And, is it your ~ttmony that E-61 ,ust ~idn't 

eYist also, that is false? 

Q And it was -- but Juan Leal doe~ eY{st? 

A Yes, ~ir. 

Q And, of course, Duval County Precinct Num~ 2 

A Yes, Ri.r. 

0 But it is based on a false Invoice? 

0 And that, thPrefore. the check which was oayable 
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~~ ft undprtnok to urrform work undt>r t~e cl~im 

Q IF that cnrrPct? 

A YP~. :c:i.r. 

0 It iu:c:t e'n't :c:o? 

A It ai.n't ~o. ~ir. 

0 All ri~~t. I hand you , .• hat i!; m..,rkt>d ~~~~ E-6? 

Rnrl E-li"~, wl,ich annP.!tr ttl be --
MR. MITCHEt. ..... : Tht>y erP ln conntoction 

w-ith Art'l.cle Roml!tn q Your Honor. 

0 A c.,eck numb tor B -- number codE' ?.29' " thou!': lind 

I hand tl,o~e to you 

and a:c:k you in -- now, E-61 aonrar~ to bP in thP 

n~tme of -- I mPan in thP handwrlting of Clrofu:c: 

ConzelP~. i~n't that ri~ht, Mr. Coulin~? 

A It looks like ft. 

A YPs, !='ir. 

is that corrpct? 

A YP~, !'I t.r. 

0 And whet is ft for? 

A It :c:ay~ rental on enui.omrnt and contract haulfn~ 
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cal{ch~ for county road~. 

0 All ri.P:ht. Now, i~ it your tP~timony that that 

A ~. ~ir. 

0 And thl'lt Wit"! eYf'CUted i.n JunP of 1971? 

A YP"l, ~ir. 

Q June 10th, Am I corr~ct? 

A Yf'"'-. sir. 

Q And i.s it your te~timony thst E-6? which iA 

Benavld~~ Imol~ment and Hardware Comoany written 

in thP too, for a thousand eighteen "'-iYty-five, 

A YeA, ~fr, thAt i~ the same thing that the state-

ment over here, that is the bill and this is th~ 

s ta tt>mt-n t. 

0 All ri~ht, and thet is the claim of Benavides 

to th~ county, wh~ch is false? 

A Yes, !llir. 

0 And that the chPc~ issued 1ust shouldn't have 

bPPn issued, is that correct, which would he 

A Well, ft WR"'- fR~uPd for work not nerformed, sir. 

Q All rf2ht, but you did dt>oosit in TOUr hank 

account? 
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A Yf'~, ~i.r. 

2 Q But nonf' of thf' ~uooorttng document~ are truf' 

3 Rn~ cnrrect, i.s that correct? 

4 

5 

6 I wtll hand you nnw E-71 and a~k 

7 you thf' ~arne, and it ts your te~timony under oath 

8 thAt this -- to thi.s Court thRt is that E-71 

9 which i~ aga~n nrinted on --what, Bf'navtdf's 

10 Imn1f'ment and Hardware invoicf', am I correct? 

11 

12 Q Inctdf'nta1ly, did ft maintain A nost office boy 

13 

U A Yes, ~tr. 

15 Q 7 q14,? 

17 Q Ani! i.t handled hardwarf', ;anitor ~unnlie~, cf'mf'nt, 

18 auto oarts, oaint. ti.rf'~. comnlf'te ranch and farm 

19 ~moo1 f.es? 

Z! A They handlf'rl " ff'w t:f.res, ot'IP tn ",.,htle. 

~ Q You nrtnted thf'm uo? 

~ Q You nrtnted thP invoices tn E-71? 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS '78401 



205R 

A Y(>~, qi'r. 

2 0 And wh~n dtd you nrtnt them uo? 

3 A I don't r~m~mber, ~tr. 

4 

5 A I don't r~member what year it ~a~. 

6 Q WPll, you did hav~ them in 70? 

7 A I ~an't r~call, sir. 

8 Q You had th~m tn 7~ tn the e8rly nart of 71? 

9 A I saw some in 71, yes, sir. 

10 0 Sure you did, you ~aw some a~ early &A March 

11 8nrl FPbruary of 71, e know you h8rl them then, 

12 dirln't w~? 

13 A YPs, sir. 

14 0 You arP not !'!.!tying Mr. Carrlllo orinted them utt, 

15 &rf' you? 

~ A No, sir. 

17 Q You did orint thf'm uo? 

18 A YeFJ, sir. 

19 Q And you don't ~no~ how they got to Cleofus? 

20 A I told you who mok them over ther~ alr~ady. 

21 Q You didn't ~et with Cleofus and hand them to 

22 him? 

~ A No, sir. 

U Q And tell htm whAt tn 0ut tn them? 

.25 A N_,, ~tr. 
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Q But in~of8r R~ your store is concerned, in 

AuP.u~t of 1971 the -- thi~ rent~l e~u{oment 

Q And you knew it w8s false? 

A I knew ~fter I ~een the bills, the checks end 

a~ked him whet it w8~ for. 

Q All rt~ht. And you ~ot the check? 

A Y«>~. sir. 

0 And you d«>oo~ited the ch«>ck E-74, am I corr«>ct? 

A Y£>~, ~ir. 

Q And that is your ~tamo? 

A YP~, sir. 

Q On the back of th£> check? 

A YE"s, c:i.r. 

0 Am I corrE'ct? 

Q All ri.ght. Now, I'll ~how you-- I will show 

you a check E-75 for seven hundrE"d dollars to 

0. P. Carrillo from you. 

MR. MITCHELL: Th11t is in connection 

with ArticlE' 9, Your Honor. 

Q And E-71, that is ;ust oreviously ask«>d of you, 

end E-72, you see that check, don't you? 

A Yes, str. 
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Q It hAs Pot a notat~on in th~ corn~r that says 

what? 

A R~nt on truck~. ~tr. 

Q So that when you made that check to Judge 0. P. 

Carrillo you nut down ~n th~ lower lefthand 

corner~ven hundred dollars and you labeled it 

rent on truck? 

A YeP., ~ir. 

Q And that, of cnurse, waP. to indicate tn the oroo~r 

P-osce orovlded for on th~ check what the ouroose 

of th~ check was for? 

A YPs, c:ir. 

Q But it was fat~~? 

A Y~s. ~i.r. 

Q Th~re was no truck that you rented? 

A No. ~"'r. 

0 The Judge o~med no truck which you rented? 

A Not that I know, str. 

Q Now, the Judge had no truck which you rented to 

th~ county? 

·A No, ~tr. 

Q Now you know that you have done that on numerous 

occa~i.ons, don't you, Mr. Couli.ng? 

A Wh11 t , Po 1 r? 

Q Took .Jud~~ Carrillo's e~u{nment that he made 
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~v~i.labl~ to you that you and BPnavfdPs Imolement 

and Hardwar~ Comnany rented for a fpp? 

A No, !':-lr. 

Q It ~~ ,ust not so? 

A No, !':tr. 

0 WE'll, JudgP h11d some drtlli.ng rigs, too, d~dn't 

hE'? 

A I don't know. 

0 A drt11tng rig? 

A I don't ~now if they had one or not. There was 

one in Benavfde~ and I don't know tf tt wehis 

or the county's. 

Q You don't know as a matter of fact that he owned 

trucks that were rente~? 

A No, sir. 

Q You al~o know he had some caliche that you sold 

to the county for him? 

A No, ~ir. 

Q He did own caliche nits, didn't he? 

A Yes, si.r. 

Q And your testimony ts that by the 0 rtor check 

th~t was labeled for caliche that Judge Carrillo 

that you got an order from thP coun~ for the 

caliche and sold the caliche and tt was JudgP 

Carrillo's ~aliche and your check to him~s the 
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remittance for thP payment of that c~liche? 

2 A No, !'llr. The caliche -- I don't believe 0. P. 

3 Carrillo sold any calfche tn the county. 

4 Q At any rate, you tnld us undPr oath it was falsP? 

5 A YP~, ~fr. 

6 Q That thr notation wafl falsP? 

7 A Yes, sir. 

8 Q And the chec~ by you that wa~ written by you to 

9 him whi.ch "Is E:xhfbit Number 75 is false? 

10 A It was money that was {~sued a~afnst the check 

11 for the county that .. " wsnte~. 

12 Q I undtorstand, but the recitals I'm t111lkin~ about 

13 what you wrote on there was false? 

14 A y" ~ • ., i r. 

15 Q Just ""'asn't so, and then also let's look at 

16 F.-7~. wh~t d~d you write on that? 

D A Rent, c:fr. 

18 0 That is check number -- that i_s your check Octo-

19 bt>r of 7l? 

m A For three hundred and si7 dollars. 

21 Q Three hundred 111nd six dollars, i.t says 0. P, 

Carrillo. is tnt correct? 

U A Yes, sir. 

~ Q Did you write that? 

~ A YPs, sir. 
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Q You ~~~ writ~ tt fnr three hun~rP~ ~nd sfy 

Q But ,.,h~n you out rPnt tn therP th~tt fs 1ust 

Q There WR~ nn rent? 

A No, ~dr. 

Q You wPren't DRying him back for rPnttn~ -- for 

enuioment of his that you rente~ to the county? 

A No, :c:i.r. 

Q Or to the Benavides Indeoendent School District? 

A Nn, si.r. 

Q But you are nuftP sure that you deoosited a 

thousand and siy dollars and thP three hundred 

and twelve si~ty in your account? 

A Yes, sir • 

0 I show you now an E~hi.bit number '-~0, which is a 

check 995 and one thousand and one hundred and 

~i~hty-st~ dollars oayable to Benavides Imolement 

and HardwarP. Do you see that, Mr. Coultn~, and 

the endorsement to Benavides Imolement and Hard-

warP, am I corre~t? 

I'll ask you snme ft~tions shout it, that 

is t~Pse two here, Mr. Couling, 
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20f>4 

(HandP~ to the witne~~.) 
2 

3 A Thts i'l thf' one hlr'e. 

4 Q Th~t t~ thP 995? 

s A Ye~. ~ir. 

6 Q All right. Now, 1et me turn hPre olease, sir, 

7 ~ f I might, now looldn~ 11t E-7R, t t aooears to 

8 be attaf.n a Benavidf'R Implf'men•: anrl Hardware invoi.ce 

9 rlatf'd October of 1971 for nine hundrf'd and ninety-

10 five dnllar~ 11n~ it is for whAt? 

11 .6, county, on county roads, 

12 and haulin~ caliche, sir. 

13 Q All rij:!;ht, now, f.s i.t your testimony under oath 

14 that that rpcftal iust is false? 

15 A YPs, Rir. 

16 Q There wa~ no rental of any eauf.oment by Benavides 

17 Imolement and ~dware to the county? 

18 A No, ~ t r. 

19 Q And that -- you had no conversation with Cleofu~ 

20 GonP.alez prior to the time of that invoi.ce? 

21 A No, !'I i. r. 

22 Q You had none with .Juan LE>al? 

23 A No, sir, 

24 Q Dtd you have any w;th 0. P. Carrillo? 

~ A Not that I rPmember, str. 
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Q Dfd you hav~ any ~ith Ramfro CRrrillo prior to 

2 

3 A I can't r~call offhand. 

4 mi~ht hav~ not, I don't know. 

5 0 Did you hav~ -- l~t me ~o bark to th~ pr~vtous 

6 on~ I had ask~d you about, had you had any conv~r-

7 satton with Juan L~at on th~ ts~u~nce of thP 

8 onp I iust got through askin~ you about? 

9 A No. 

10 Q Th~tt is E-71? 

1! A I nevPr had any convL7sation with Juan L~al at 

12 &11, !'!ir. 

13 Q Did you havP any with 0. P. Carrillo? 

14 A Mo~t of thP tim~ it was with R~mfro. 

15 Q Th~ answer to my nuPstion would be you did or 

16 d{d not havf' &ny conversation with JudJ!:e Carrlllo, 

17 sir? 

18 A I don't remember, ~ir. 

19 Q All right. Can you ~tve thil'l court any conver-

20 sation snerificalfly that you had with 0. P. 

21 Carrtllo nrior to the i~suancP of E-7R or any 

of those, Mr. Couling, and lPt's be abundantly 

23 clear about that, this invoice E-7R? 

24 A I don't remPmber, sir. 

~ Q All right, and you were -- would you say ~ithout 
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h~fn~ Rr~um~ntativ~ that ff vou had one about 

2 it nr th~ Cl~tsilA of i.t you would remf'mb~r it 

3 
!'IO you rnulCI tell u~? 

4 

5 Q All rtpht, but that i.t iR in the hsndwrtttn~ of 

6 ClrofUA Gon~ale~. am I corrf'ct? 

7 

8 Q A man who at that time waA workin~ for the 

9 county Rt two hundred and t~enty•five dollars a 

10 month, am I rorrf'ct? 

ll A I don't ktow hi.s ~&lliLJ, si.r. 

12 Q At Farm and Ranch locatton, i.s thst correct? 

13 A Yes, !'If r. 

14 Q Just handlin~ thf' Farm and Ranch and Arturo 

15 Zertuche Gf'neral Store? 

16 A I don't know, sir. 

17 Q And three yf'ars before he bou~ht your busin~ss 

18 four yf'ars hefore he bou~ht your business, i.s 

19 that correct? 

21 Q All ri~ht, for nothin~? 

22 A Htt is RU"l'osed to nay whenever he ~etl'! throu~h 

23 settling thf' account --

U Q I know, but he didn't give you a dime, dtd hf'? 

25 A No, dr. 
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Q And certainly didn't ~iVP your ~artnPrs any dime, 

A No, sir, 

Q Looking now at E-79 which a~~eftrs to be a~ain 

Benavtdps Im~lement ~tnd H111rdware, it is a state-

ment th~tt is back to back to the claims? 

A Yros, sir. 

Q And it says October 29th, 71, invoice number 25~. 

am I correct? 

A Yrs, sir. 

Q It ;u~t ain't so eitt.er, it {s falsP? 

A Well, it reorPsents t~is tn~ce ovPr here. 

Q But the recitals, what has been written there 

A Yes. 

0 And there is a Juan Leal but at Concf'~tlnn, 

Te78S, and that is addressed to him? 

Q Duval County Prf'cinct Number 2? 

A Yes, trdr. 

Q But your tt>!'ltf.mony i.!'; you rerer h~td any convt>rsa-

tfon wlth Juan Leal ~rior to the issuance of 

F.-79? 

Q And you don't ~now of any that you oersonally 
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know that ClPofus h~d wtth htm? 

2 A No, !'tir, I don't know any. 

3 0 And that wa~ not nart of a dpal that you and 

4 Juan LPI'Il 11nrl ClpofuA was rtoofnl'-: thP county off 

5 for thP monPy i.nvol ved in that? 

6 A No, sir. 

7 Q For thP 0 uroose of raisin~ money for Jud~e Carrillo 

8 for the cattle you ourchased from him? 

9 A Not the cattle, they were oaid w{th thP federal 

10 loan money, str. 

11 Q All rfl!'ht, I didn't ... now that I had oreviolsly 

12 a!'lkPd you ahout that. 

13 When dtd you ~Pt thP loan from the federal 

14 J!OVPrnmPnt? 

15 A I don' t rPmf'mber, but I borrowed t t whP.n I 

16 

~ Q That would mean that you bou~ht your 19~9. that 

18 you nurchased -- when you be~an buytn~ your 

19 cattlP -- when dfd you ~et in the cattle busi-

20 nesR? You told mP. earlier this morntn~. 

21 A I don't know f.f tt was tn 69 "r 6~ or 70, I 

22 don't remember the exact year, str. 

~ Q And where did you file your aoolicat~on for 

24 your cattle loan? 

~ A At the -- at San DiP~O. 
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Q And for how much was it? 

2 A I bPliPvP for twelve five. 

3 Q Twelve thous'-!nd five hundred? 

4 A Yf>s, sir. 

s 0 Did you buy ~11 hundred and twenty head of cattle 

6 lit that tlmE'1 

7 A No, !'lir. 

8 Q Did you buy ~ny cattle from Jud~e Carrillo in 

9 

W A I bou~ht about el~ht hE'lfers, sir. 

11 Q From Judge C~trrilln 1.n 6R? 

i2 A 6R or 69, I don't rP.mE'mber. 

~ Q But did you -- did you buy any bulls, any 

14 BeE'fm~tster hulls? 

15 A One, sir. 

16 0 Whf>n we s that? 

17 A Arnund a yfi!C, maybe, afterward!'!, after I bou~ht 

18 the hed fer11. 

~ Q About 1970 or 71? 

~ A I don't know if it was 69 or 70, I don't remPmber 

21 the e7act year, sir. 

D Q H11ve you naid that loan off yet? 

~ A Which one, to the FHA? 

24 Q Yes. 

~ A Yes, sir. 
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Q You hav~ the documentation, I am ~ure? 

A Yf"~. ~ir. 

0 All ri~~t. would you mind, if I ~sked you to 

nut it to~et~er for me, would yrumind doin~ that, 

Mr. CouUng, i.n case we want to call you back and 

it becomes relevant? 

A If I find them, YP~, sir, I'll be ~lad to. 

Q As a matter of f~ct, there ar~ a lot of ~Uf"Stions 

that you had some difficulty tn the records in 

the Ben~~tvide!! Indene>ndent School District, a 

nerfod fnr the entir~ year, isn't it, sir? 

A WhiC'h year? 

Q This yPar. 

A 75? 

Q Yt>s. 

A I don't know. 

Q They disanue>ared in 1974, didn't they? 

A They tee all t~t>re, sir. 

Q As a matter of fact, that was one of the reasons 

a move was made to remove members of the Be>navide!! 

Indenendent School District, am I correct? 

A I don't know ~hat the causes were, t~at they 

were removed, sir. 
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Q (By Mr. Mitchell) Well, part of the cause was 

A. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

the fact the records disappeared that you had 

custody of and that the records were later found, 

I believe, in the mens room in your office, in 

the ceiling, weren't they? 

Yes, sir. 

As a matter of fact, Mr. Coulinc, I believe you 

ordered them put there, didn't you? 

No, sir, I --

After you ordered 

I didn't order nobo~y put them there. 

After you made your deal, didn't you tell the 

Texas Rangers where they were? 

Yes, sir. 

And then you put them there. How would you know 

how to tell them if you hadn't put them there? 

I put them there myself, sir. 

And those are the records that are part of the 

records and documentations l'7e are looking at here 

today? 

Not from the county. 

From the Benavides Independent School District? 

I haven't seen any from the Benavides Independent 

School District. 

None of these that we are talking about today were 
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17 

18 A 

19 
Q 

A 

21 Q 

A 

23 Q 

?f\7? 

included in that batch that you hid? 

No, sir. 

Nol-J, looking at E-91 that appears to be again on 

the Benavides Implement and Hardware, December 

the 6th, 1972, an invoice, does it not, 

Mr. Couling7 

Yes, sir. 

And what does that invoice -- first of all, 

written out in handwriting, what does it say for --

"Rental on county road." 

"Rental on county road"? 

Yes, sir. 

It appears to be in handwriting of Mr. Cleofus 

Gonzalez. 

It looks the same, yes, sir. 

Did you have a conversation with him prior to 

the issuance of that invoice --

No, sir. 

-- with 0. P. Carrillo? 

No, sir. 

With Ramiro 

No. 

You're telling this court that it was false. 

That is you as Benavides Implement and Hardware 

performed no such service? 
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A No, sir, we never did. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

And you had no conversation with Juan Leal? 

No, sir. 

Thank you. 

1 will ask you in connection with E-92 

which appears to be a Benavides Implement and 

Hardware address, Duval County, ~recinct No. 2, 

Juan Leal for the same amount, which is one 

thousand and six dollars.; am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

That is in whose ha •. iwriting? 

It looks like Cleofus again, sir. 

That is also false? 

Yes, sir. 

The check, or exhibit I hand you, E-94, payable 

to Benavides Implement and Hardware, that is true, 

of course? 

Yes, sir. 

And it's endorsed in your handwriting for note 

payment Benavides department -- Benavides -- what 

does that say? 

Benavides Implement and Hardware Company, it 

looks like. 

r, R .... Couling? 

Yes, sir. 
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So, the proceeds of the E-94 went to pay a note, 

didn't it, or is that false? 

No, sir, that is right. 

Didn't give that to Ramiro Carrillo, did you? 

No, sir. 

You didn't give it to O.P. Carrillo, did you? 

No, sir. 

It went to pay one of your personal notes, didn't 

it? 

No, sir, it went to pay the original note we 

borrowed in 1971. 

That was for three thousand dollars? 

Yes, sir. 

That is only a thousand and six. 

That is one of the payments. 

Is there still a balance due? 

Not now, sir. 

When was the balance paid? 

I don't remember if it was in late 1 72 or early 

1 73. I don't remember, air. 

All right. As a matter of fact, Mr. Couling, 

that original three thousand dollars was money 

that you borrowed in behalf of your business and 

Mr. Ramiro Carrillo simply helped you get the 

credit, isn't that correct? 
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A No, sir. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

It had nothing to do with the establishment of 

a partnership in May of 1 71, isn't that correct? 

No, sir, that is not correct. 

And this check you're holding in your hand was a 

check that you paid to the bank on your account. 

That is Benavides Implement and Hardware had 

nothing to do with the partr,ership you had 

supposedly with my client, Judge Carrillo or 

Mr. Ramiro Carrillo, isn't that true? 

No, sir, that is no~ true. 

But you do admit, the recital, that is the 

endorsement on the back of that note did not 

that money went directly for the payment of that 

note? 

Yes, sir. 

And it did not go to Judge 0. P. Carrillo as you 

previously testified? 

No, sir. This went to pay for a note at Rio 

Grande City, sir. 

And wasn't the note executed at the bank in Alice? 

No, sir. 

And didn't you testify that the account was not 

opened at Rio Grande City until l~te in your 

business venture? 
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A lt ~·as opened, I believe, about that time, sir, 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

or before that time. 

1 understand. You have testified that the bank 

account in the Rio Grande City bank was opened 

sometime after the formation of the partnership 

at the end of 1971 or '72, didn't you? 

It l-Tas opened when 0. P. Carril~o made 

arrangements to open that account. 

And the note with Ramiro Carrillo as co-signator 

was not at the Rio Grande City bank, but the 

Alice bank? 

At the San Diego bank, not Alice bank. 

At the San Diego bank. 

So, the payment then is represented by the 

check, E-94, to Rio Grande would not be in 

payment of the so-called partnership in the San 

Diego bank? 

0. P. made arrangements for me to make that at 

the Rio Grande bank, 

Tell us about that. That is in addition, now, 

so the record is clear, in addition to the notes 

that you previously testified in the amounts of 

approximately three thousand dollars that was a 

partnership note in early part nf 1971 that was 

co-signed by Ramiro Carrillo to San Diego bank? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Is that the one you're talking about? 

Yes, sir. 

All right. Tell us about the one you just got 

through mentioning where 0. P. made arrangements 

for you to borrow money at the Rio Grande !':1 tk. 

He came by and told me he wanterl me to op·..:: 1 an 

account at the Rio Grande Clty bank. 

All right. Tell us when that was, sir. 

I don't remember the exact date. 

He came by and tol~ you he wanted you to op~n an 

account at the Rio Grande City bank? 

Yes, sir. 

Would that be in 1972? 

I can't remember the exact date, sir. 

Well, if looking at this check,and let me hand it 

back to you out of fairness for you, E-94; the 

check is dated December of 1972. 

It could have been in 1972, in the middle part 

or the early part, sir. 

And that was the month you bought the two 

Caterpillar tractors from Plains Implement. I 

mean Benavides Implement and Hardware, isn't 

that right? 

I don 1 t know the exact date, sir. I would like 
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18 

II A 

• 
II 

• Q 

• 

• A 

to sec the --

Look at E-160. What date was that? December 14t~ 

of 1 72, am I correct'! 

Yes, sir. 

And the check mentioned as a loan payment is 

December 12th, 1972; am I correct? 

Yes, sir. So, the note was made previous to th,"lt 

date, sir. 

Well, are you telling us now that there is an 

inter-relation or connection between the check 

E-94 and the contrb~~ for the purchase of those 

two Caterpillars? 

No, there was another personal tractor that he 

bought, another Massey-Ferguson, sir. 

A Massey-Ferguson? 

Yes, sir. 

And your testimony is that E-94 has something to 

do with a purchase of the Massey-Ferguson? 

Yes, sir, had to be because that is when we 

opened the account, and he bought a tractor for 

his ranch, sir. 

Well, I am confused now. Is there still another 

loan for the purchase of purchasing a Massey-

Ferguson tractor? 

We only borrow one note from Rio Grande City. 
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Q Let's see. You had one loan at the bank in 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

San Diego, am I correct? 

Correct, sir. 

And that was in 1971, about what, May, I believe 

Around May; I don't recall. 

That is what I believe you testified. It was in 

the amount of three thousand do~lars. 

Yes, sir. 

And you had a second loan at the bank at Rio 

Grande City? 

Yes, sir. 

Can you tell us when that one was? 

No, sir. 

If the note were -- well, strike that. 

What did you borrow it for, six months? 

I don't remember the amount. 

Ninety days? 

I don't remember, sir. 

You don't remember? 

No, sir. 

But you're now sure that E-94 was not in payment 

of a loan at San Diego because it appears that 

it was cleared through the Rio Grande City bank? 

To the payments of the Rio.Grande City bank. 

As a matter of fact, Mr. Couling, you had your o~ 
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business down there and you took the money and 

made your own loan; isn't that the truth of the 

matter? 

No, I had no business there until 0. P. Carrillo 

suggested I open the account. 

Well, I understand that he suggested that you 

open the account. You so testified previously 

that a year or two after you commenced business, 

but you didn't tell us that you had also gone down 

there and borrowed some money? 

I wasn't asked that. 

In addition then, there was still another loan 

that represented the purchase price of a Massey-

Ferguson tractor? 

That is the note we were talking about while ago, 

sir. 

Which note? 

The one with the payment for that check, sir. 

All right. So, that E-94 was in payment of a 

loan for the purchase of a Massey-Ferguson tracto1? 

Yes, sir. 

Who bought the tractor, please, if you know? 

I believe it was 0. P., sir. 

You have any interest in .the tractor? 

No, sir. 
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Q Do you know when he bought it? 

2 A 

3 Q 

4 A 

5 
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7 A 
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11 Q 

12 A 

13 Q 

14 A 

15 Q 

16 

17 A 

18 Q 

19 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

No, sir. 

The purchase price? 

I had to make a check for forty-seven hundred 

dollars and some cents, sir. 

For the purchase of it? 

I don't know if it was a down p~yment or what it 

was, sir. 

Do you know who you made the check to? 

It was to Massey-Ferguson, sir. 

Where? 

I don't know where, but it was --

The date? 

I can't recall the date, sir. 

And is it your testimony that the check in E-94 

was in payment of that loan? 

No, in payment of that note. 

And you borrowed that money at the Rio Grande 

City bank? 

Yes, sir. 

And that was in advance of the time you opened 

up -- I say you, Benavides Implement and Hardware 

opened an account in the Rio Grande City bank. 

Under 0. P. 's instructions .• 

I understand Judge Carrillo is running your 
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business. I said that was prior to the time you 

had opened the account in the Rio Grande City 

bank. 

What, sir? 

That you have borrowed the money. 

I borrowed the money and I opened the account the 

same week, I imagine. 

All right. But back to my original question. 

The back side of E-94, which is a check from the 

county to Benavides Implement and Hardware which 

is endorsed for no~_- payment, Benavides Implement 

and Hardware, R. N. Couling; that is the truth? 

Yes. 

But the recitals in E-91 and E-92 supporting the 

issuance of that check are false? 

Yes, sir. 

But you had no conversations with Judge Carrillo, 

Ramiro Carrillo, that you could recollect Juan 

Leal prior to or Cleofus Gonzalez prior to the 

execution of that invoice, and by that I mean 

invoice being 91 and 92? 

Not until -- after I received the check, sir. 

All right. I am going to ask you some separate 

questions about this. I will take that back. 

I hand you 95, Mr. Couling. Now, it appears 
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to be another Benavides Implement and Hardware 

invoice, Drawer M, Benavides, Texas; am I 

correct? 

Yes, sir. 

In the amount of a thousand and eighteen ten. 

Yes. 

It's simply not true? 

Not true, sir. 

All right. The check which is E-97 payable to 

Benavides Implement and Hardware for a thousand 

and eighteen is tr~~, however. It was a check 

issued to Benavides Implement and Hardware. 

Yes, sir. 

And it's deposited for deposit in the account of 

Benavides Implement and Hardware? 

Yes. 

Now, is it your testimony that you gave this 

money to 0. P. Carrillo, the thousand and 

eighteen ten? 

I would like to see the check that was issued to 

replace that check. 

Well, Mr. Couling, if you gave the money to my 

client, Judge Carrillo, by check, you would have 

the check, wouldn't you? 

No, sir, it's supposed to be included in those 
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Well, I don't see it. 

t~ell, let me ask you independently, 

Mr. Couling. Certainly if you had a transaction 

involving a thousand eighteen ten with a judge 

of the district court, you would know whether you 

gave him a check, wouldn't you, or the money? 

It was a check that would take care of the 

tractor and the farm mac~inery. 

MR. ODAM: For the purpose of the 

question, the .revious testimony was not 

that he gave a check to Judge 0. P. Carrillo 

but these were one of many that were made 

out to Plains Machinery. The question that 

he gave a check for a thousand eighteen 

ten to Judge Carrillo is not in accordance 

with his earlier testimony. This was a chec 

to the Plains Machinery, I think. 

MR. MITCHELL: I don't want to mislead 

the witness. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) I am going to hand them to 

you now for the purpose of issuing checks to 

Plains Machinery and we can move on to the 

contract for the purchase of those Caterpillars. 

That is what we are talking about, isn't it? 
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That is when you bought -- or the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware bought those two 

Caterpillars. 

By the instructions of the judge, yes. 

I understand. He told you to go do it and it's 

represented by contract one hund~ed E-160, 

am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And looking at 160, you have got it in front of 

you there, is that -orrect? 

Yes, sir. 

It appears to be a contract for the purchase of 

two Caterpillar tractors? 

Yes. 

In the name of Benavides Implement and Hardware? 

Yes, sir. 

And it requires that payment in installment basis 

of fifteen hundred dollars a month beginning 

January of 1973. 

Yes, sir. 

Am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And I believe your testimony was that the reason 

these other -- these checks were issued and that 
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counsel pointed out ~Tas the purpose of making 

that fifteen hundred dollars a month payment? 

Yes, sir. 

And there was a deal on that the county would 

be -- that money would be cranked out of the 

county and that money would come, what, from the 

county to Benavides Implement ar.d Hardware or 

then from Benavides Implement and Hardware to 

Plains? 

Yes, sir. 

Was that the deal? 

Yes, sir. 

And that if the contract to purchase which you 

hold in your hand is correct, then, the contract 

was January of 1973 and --

Yes, sir. 

Fifteen hundred dollars a month? 

Yes, sir. 

Am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And that, of course, would not explain any of 

these checks that were dated prior to January of 

1973; isn't that right, Mr. Couling? 

Yes, sir. 

Because you didn't have any contract before 
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January of '73; am I correct? Am I correct? 

Whose checks are you talking about? 

I am talking about checks out of the county to 

pay an installment on those two Caterpillars as 

represented by a contract you're holding in your 

hands. 

Starting on January the 17th. 

Yes, sir. So, that any checks made prior to 1973 

in January couldn't have been for that purpose? 

I didn't state it was for that purpose, sir. 

All right. Likewlc '• it would not explain why 

there was a default by Benavides Implement and 

Hardware of that installment payment and that in 

the end that Mr. Carrillo had to go down and buy 

that contract up? 

What year? 

Well, we'll just let the record speak for itself. 

That is R-50. What is the date of that 0. P. 

Carrillo contract? I believe this is in fairness 

to you, and it has been introduced as the record 

of May of '74. I believe one of these gentlemen 

from Plains, Mr. Kurtz testified that it was in 

default in-- the tail end of '73 or '74. I 

will hand it to you. Apparently you weren't 

remitting any money to Plains on this contract of 
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1960 after the tail end of '73 and 1 74, were 

you, because it went into default and they were 

repossessed, weren't they? 

According to this contract, the payments were made 

up to January, 1975, sir. According to these 

payments over here. 

Well, if you were the one that ~ade them, you 

would know. Can't you test"_fy under oath if you 

made the payments through '757 

I can't state, but according to this contract, 

that is what it rea~s. I don't know if I made 

them or not. 

As a matter of fact, Mr. Couling, on the contract 

for the purchase of those tractors, you as 

Benavides Implement and Hardware bought those 

tractors under this contract E-160; isn't that 

right? 

Yes, sir. 

And you collected rent from Judge Carrillo all 

of '73 for those tractors? 

No, sir. 

You deny that he executed to you checks in the 

amount of approximately nineteen thousand dollars 

from the year 1973 for the rental of those two 

pieces of equipment? 
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He gave me checks monthly to cover the amount, 

the fifteen hundred dollars that were the rent 

payments for the tractors from Plains Machinery. 

Out of his personal account, isn't that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

Now, he rented those for the year 1973 and paid 

Benavides Implement and Hardware the rents? 

In other words, he was paying five hundred dollarE 

a month for two tractors? 

Now, you know the transaction. 

Well, I am asking you. You figure that is what 

he was paying a month? 

Mr. Couling, did he or did he not pay for rental 

on those tractors? 

He made the checks so I could cover the payment 

of the tractors that were due from Plains 

Machinery, sir. 

All right. And the same tractors were also 

rented to the county, weren't they? 

No, sir. 

You're denying you ever got any money for the 

rental of 

I got the rental, but there was no rental to 

the cbunty. 

Who were they rented -- George Parr rented them? 
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A All I know 0. P. rented them; that is all. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

0. P. rented them, didn't he? 

I don't know if he rented them or not. 

You collected money in 1 73 and '74 from rental 

on them? 

I collected them from the county. 

I am talking about Judge Carri11 o personally paid 

you. 

He paid me personally five hundred or six 

hundred dollars a month, sometimes a thousand 

dollars a month. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, may I state 

to the Court, I have got those checks, but 

I, unfortunately in the moving back and 

forth from my office in Austin, I do not 

have the keys to these filing cabinets out 

here. I have got them in inventory, payable 

to the Benavides Implement and Hardware, and 

if I could leave a space in the record at 

this point to put them in with the Court's 

permission. I know it's a terrible thing, 

but I am caught up in the inability to get 

my filing cabinets here. 

THE MASTER: That is no problem at all, 

Mr. Mitchell. I don't think it would be wise 
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to reserve exhibit numbers because we don't 

know how many there are going to be, but 

you certainly can note that you intend to 

do that at a later time. What are you going 

to do, get the keys sent to you? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir. I called last 

night and we misplaced the~. We thought the, 

were here; they were not. I called at 

midnight last night and they are to get them 

and put them on a Continental bus and I 

should get thL_ today and hopefully in time 

to finish. 

THE MASTER: No problem. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) As a matter of fact, Mr. 

Couling, Judge Carrillo rented those tractors to 

you under a rental agreement dated 1973, didn't 

he? 

Where is the agreement, sir? 

I asked you. You should know. 

I want to see the agreement. 

What age man are you? 

Fifty-four, sir. 

And you have been in busi~ess at least twenty 

years, haven't you? 
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A Y~a, sir. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 
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A 

Q 

All right. Mr. Couling, you asked me to show 

you the contract. I will ask you, you're under 

oath. Did you have an agreement with Judge 

Carrillo whereby 

We didn't --

Let me finish. How do you know what I am going 

to ask you? 

Do you have an agreement or Benavides 

Implement and Hardware have an agreement to rent 

those two tractors ·-~at were bought in 1 72 to 

0. P. Carrillo? 

No, sir. 

But you're not denying that you bought them? 

Well, I bought them he bought them and the 

papers was taken to me to sign, sir. 

Well, let's go back on that. 

You say he bought them. You mean Judge 

Carrillo bought them? 

He went and ordered them. I never seen the 

tractors. All I know -- all I seen was the 

papers for me to sign the contract. 

But you do not deny -- looking at 160, it appears 

to be Benavides Implement and Hardware signed 

by who? 
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Me. {v\ 

R. N. Couling. 

Yes, sir. 

But you're telling the Court that is not a fact? 

The contract is true, but I never did see the 

contract. 

Is the contract a fact or isn't it or is it 

false? 

That contract, yes. 

It's false? 

No, sir. 

It's a fact? 

Yes, sir. 

You bought the equipment? 

I didn't buy it. 0. P. made arrangements to buy 

them and all I did was take care of the papers. 

Mr. Couling, let me be quite frank with you. You 

have testified previously there was a scheme and 

a device whereby the county was cranked down to 

pay for these two pieces of equi~ment and that 

you participated in it to the extent that you 

carried the title. 

Now, my question to you is this: If there 

was such a scheme, then, I. am go'_ng to ask you, 

one, what was your parti~ipation in it? You said 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS '7840, 



2 A 

3 

4 Q 

5 

6 A 

7 Q 

8 

9 A 

10 

11 Q 

12 

13 

14 

15 A 

16 

17 Q 

18 

18 

20 

II 

A 

24 Q 

A 

2095 

you had no participation in it. 

All I did -- I paid the payment when I got the 

check from the county for the tractors. 

If there was a scheme, why did not the payments 

continue right on up to date? 

For what date? 

For the payments of the monies to be paid on the 

Plains' note, Mr. Couling. 

In 1974 I decided I wasn't going to make no more 

bills to the county, sir. 

Oh, you decided yo-u ~il'ere not going to make any 

more bills. 

Now, I want to know when you started making 

them. 

When I was instructed by Ramiro that 0. P. had 

purchased those tractors in my name, sir. 

Up to this point you have told the Court under 

oath that Cleofus Gonzalez, and I have gone throu~h 

each and every one of these; that in Cleofus 

Gonzalez's handwriting or a gentleman who is now 

dead, was working for you by the name of Lorenzo 

Garcia? 

Yes, sir. 

Did you personally execut.e any invoices? 

Yes, sir. You showed me one while ago. 
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Q How many did you execute? 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

I can't tell you offhand. I have got to see them. 

Out of this group we have got, pick us out how 

many you executed. 

I will be glad to, sir. 

Let me hand the originals to you. I want to know 

how many you executed, how many invoices you 

executed. 
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Q Did you find ~ny? 

A I found flv~. sir. 

Q All ri~ht and -- I wish you h~d kept th~m. if 

you would ou11 th~m. 

A You hav~ ~ot some of them riP-ht th~re, sir. 

Q I wanted to see what your handwriting on thPsr 

invoice~ looks likP. 

THE MASTER: And irpntify them by 

Exhibl t Number. 

MR. MITCHELL: YPs, ~ir, th~ Court 

ne«>ds to know. 

Q Just hold th«>m out separate pl~e. 

(Di~cussion off th~ record.) 

Q So thBt the r~cord reflects, you hav~ taken a 

few minutes and hav~ sel~cted from the original 

Exhibits certain Exhibits wh~ch were in answ~r 

to my re~ue~t that you pick out tho~e claims th~t 

wer~ p~ecut~~ by you and that ~s ~her~ you filled 

i.n the invoi.ceR, is that corrt£1:? 

A Y "'~, l'l; r. 

Q And you have handed me for the record an Exhibit 9< 

Exhibit 99, 129, 112, 1'34, 115, 116, 117, 13R and 

119. am I correct? 

A Yf.'s, sir. 
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Q Now, in the Exhb~t~ beginning with E-57 &nd 

going through &n~ i.ncludi.ng ell of those, Mr. 

Couling, to E-15~, those &re the only ones where 

vou executed the i.nvoices. 

A Th~tt is the only ones I could find in there, sir. 

Q All ri.!!;ht. Now, in these, let me h&ve them b&ck, 

(Handed to Counsel.) 

Q These are executed on the Benavides Imolement 

and H~trdware. Looki.n~ now at E-1?7, Ben&vides 

Imolement and Hardw&re invoices. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q The same &s the others~ 

A Yes, sir. 

A Yes, sir. 

0 Same everything. Now, let's look at E-137 th&t 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

was executed February the 22nd. 

Yes, sir, 

In H74? 

Yes, !'lir. 

Am I corrPct? 

Yes, str. 

In the amount of fifteen hundred dollars? 
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A Rf ght. 

Q Now, your notation -- is this E-1,7 in your 

handwr f. t f. n~? 

A Thi~ on~ is, sir. 

Q A11 right, so that -- h~re ~~ a -- what do you 

out down therP, pouioment rpntal? 

A Eoutoment renta1, yes, Rir. 

Q And was tt true that this wa~ an invoice from 

Benavides ImnlemPnt and Hardware to the county 

of -- to thP county for rental of eouloment? 

A ThPre was no Pnuinment to rent to the county. 

Q By that time you had eouioment to rent. 

A But it wasn't rentpd tn the county. 

0 You dtd have thP Pnui0ment E-160, d~dn't you? 

A YP.;., ~ir. 

Q And isn't it a matter of fact that th~s E-137 

and the check issued E-l'R was, in fact, rental 

fnr thP eoutoment? 

A No, sir. 

Q Your testimony fs that you knowtn~ly, falsely, 

fraudulently caused the county of Duv~l to o8Y 

to the Benavtde~ Imolement and Hardware a check 

for fifteen hundred dollars based on your false 

A By tnstructions of Ramtro Carrillo to make oayment 
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f,.,r tht> tractor. I can't an~wt>r you --

2 Q I undt>r~tand that ~aym~nt waR Ft>bruary of 1974, 

3 
{~n't that corrt>rt? 

4 A That naymt>nt right tht>re, sir, t~ost> checks right 

5 

6 Q And a~ a matter of fact the contract with Plain~ 

7 was alrt>ady in dt>fault in Februar~ of 74 -- it 

8 w11~ in dpfault fn Ff'bruary of 74, 'liltS it not, Mr. 

9 Cnuline:? 

10 A I don't know if lt was 74 or 75, sir. 

11 Q We11, lt>t me hand you, if I can, E~hibit Numb~r 

12 R-50, which out of fairness to you --

13 

14 Q -- 11oot>ars to have b~en oreviously identifi~d as 

15 s contr11ct bPtween 0. P. Carrillo and Plains 

16 M11chinery for thP nurchasP of thP MmP two tractor~ 

17 

18 thous11nd dollars to nick un ~omP arrParage snd 

19 n'ck un thst nPw agr~emt>nt. 

20 A It says NovPmber t~e 2nd, 1975, sir. 

21 0 Thst is thP attachm~nt what is thP date of 

tht> ('Ontrltct? 

23 A May tht> 2nd. 

24 0 Of 1q74, am I corrPct, and. ht> hsd a st~ months 

25 dPfault, that i~. hP 0 atd sf~ thousand dollars 
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~~tt that tt.mp? 

2 ~ I ~on't know what tt.me the oayment was stoooed, 

3 

4 Q A11 ri~ht, lPt me ~qk you, ~ir, when you raised 

5 

6 hundrPd dollar~, was that money oaid by BPnAvides 

7 

8 A You can look Rt thE' checks you havp ~ot therP, sir, 

9 and ftnd out. 

10 Q You oR{d that monPy to thPm on Account of thP 

11 ourchase of the tracLors as ~as tn E-160, am I 

12 corrPct, under thts contract 160? 

13 A Just a minutP, you look at thP chPcks from my 

14 storE' to thE' Plalns Machtnery to see i.f they 

15 arP the samP datE', sir. 

16 0 I undPrstand thAt you arp tP11ing us undPr oath 

17 that thE' contract that that fiftPen dollars was 

18 R rtooff by BPn~~tvidPs ImolPmE'nt and HardwarE' to 

19 nay on that notE' wi.th Plains Enuinment, which i.s 

20 undpr the contract E-160 to Bpnavidps Imolement 

21 

22 Th~~tt is what you are telltng us and you 

23 cRUSPd thE' r{ooff or the theft by pypcuttng that 

24 false document E-137? 

25 A And ordered by Ramiro Carrillo. 
~' 
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Q I und~r~tand h~ {~ Rt~tndtn~ th~r~ wit~ a ~un 

2 to your h~ad and telling you to do that1 

3 A No, ~tr, he was t~lli.ng m~ he want~d thPmon~y 

4 t~ ~ive to 0. P. Carrillo to nay for th~ tractor. 

5 Q So Ram!ro told you to execute 117? 

7 Q And you did at Ramtro's i.nsi.~tenc~? 

8 A Yes, ~tr. 

9 Q Becaus~ Ramlro ,::a'l.d tbt 0. P. wanted you to 

10 execute 117 RO you ~ot the ch~ck 119 to ~ay for 

11 the contract for Pla.~s E~ui~ment, bein~ E-160? 

12 A Y e R , .<> i r . 

~ Q And, of course, on the face of the contract 160, 

14 0. P. doesn't have any interest in i.t at all, 

15 do~R he? 

~ A No, sir, he doesn't. 

17 Q And Its a matter of fact, Mr. Couli n,:z:, that con-

Is tract wentinto default ~rior to the time of the 

19 execution by you -- wait till I ~et through 

20 of E-117, didn't it? 

~ Q It w~nt into default and ~tayed fn default for 

the full year of 74, didn't it? 

ft A No, not according to her~. there was a ~eym~nt 

made i.n J~tnuary, 1975. 
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I ~nn't kno~ if I made them or not, hut 

a~cordfnP. to t~i~ ~nntract it ~as oayment that 

t~ dated January 75. 

0 No, you are lookin~ at 160. I~n't that the 

~chedule of oayments you are lookin~ at? I em 

gotnP. to a~k you about that, you signed that 

agreement 160 that is a schedule of oayment oro-

vidfng for, as I have already asked you, fifteen 

hundred dollars a month begtnntn~ January of 197~ 

and going through and including March of 1975. 

The Vt~t oayment beth~ a hundred and etghty-si_y 

dollars, am I correct, twenty-stY oayment~ at 

f'f.fteen hundrPd dollars? 

Look at it rfght there, Mr. Coultn~. twenty-

~i~ uayments at siyteen hundred dollars -- at 

fifteen hundred dollars each and one oayment of 

nne hundred and eighty-stY, the final oayment in 

January -- the ftrst uayment Janu~try of 1972, am 

I corrPct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And thP la~t nayment of January of 1Q7r; or March? 

A I don't know what the-- I mean, when they become 

due, I have got tn see the sheet where they were 

credited every time they were oaid. 

Q You don't have any tndeoendent recollection of 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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2 A I don't remmber. I have ~ot to see the s~eets 

3 
w~en I ~ay them. All I do fs 1ust ~end the 

4 checks every month. 

5 Sometimes I send the ~ayment for three 

6 thousand dollar~ instead of ffteen hundred dollars. 

7 Q Well, you don't deny, do you, and you know as 

8 a matter of fact thRt those tractors were defaulterl 

9 on,that they were re~ossessed? 

10 A I don't know what date they were defaulted, sir, 

11 I don't re~ember wh~- date. 

12 Q You don't remember? 

13 A No. 

14 Q Well, you did know that there was a default, 

15 thought, I believe we had established that? 

~ A 0. P. sent some ~~~ers for me to sign the tractors 

17 over. 

18 

19 
(Discussion off the record,) 

Q In these Exhibits that you nersonally for~ed, 

there are three in 1974 and I will hand them tn 

you, E-119, which is fifteen hundred dollars, 

Rm I corrPct? 

~4 A Yes, sir. 

~ Q And that is for t~e month of --

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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2 
Q M~rch. whtch you ~ay is fals~ and fradul~nt and 

3 
thPr~ was no ~nuloment r~nt~d by your comoany, 

B~navtdes Imnl~m~nt and HardwarP? 
5 

A No, sir, ther~ wa~ no equlomPnt rented. 

6 
Q An~ I hand you E-1,6 which i.!'! 1t chf'ck ""yablf' 

7 
to BPnavi.d~s Imolement and Hardw~tre FPbru~try of 

8 
1q74 ~hlch you, I su0 oose, also eYf'CUt~d th~ 

9 
invoice 134 and tt is falsf'? 

10 
A YPs, sir. 

11 
Q Now, E-1 14 t)rovi df'~ tnat a rPnt on hm tractors. 

12 
dof's tt not? 

13 
A Yps, cdr. 

14 
Q Fiftef'n hundred dollars a month? 

15 
A Yf's, !<dr, 

16 
Q And thf' check was deoosited by you? 

17 
A '{ps, sit'. 

18 
Q And ~t ts, in fact, snecifically dest~nated 

19 
to be deoositf'd in a given account, BPnavtdes 

Imolement and Hardware? 

21 

22 
Q Am I correct? 

23 
A YPs, •dr • 

. 24 
Q And that was in thP month of 

25 
A FPbruary of 74, sir. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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Q All ri!lht, thPn, lnokin!> At E-111, tl-JAt Anpears 

to br a check tn the amount of what? 

A Fifteen hunrlrP~ dollars. 

Q For what datP, what month? 

A Janu~ry of 74. 

Q I~ that invo~ce E-111 rent on two cats, fifteen 

hundred dollars, ts that also eYPcuted by you? 

This ton fi~ure and somebody else erased it an~ 

nut fffteen .hundred dollsrs. 

Q Well, dtd you eyecute the part that is ~ot 

erased? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That is "'ri tten in ink? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q You don 1 t know who l!lrote the eighteen ninety in 

A I wrote the eighteen ninety fn ink, yes, sir. 

Q It becomes very imoortant, doesn't it, because 

if your testimony is correct that those three 

checks, which is the only ones you can find therP 

I believe in 74, which you ~ot nut of the county 

for the 0 urnose of nayin~ thP rent on the tractnr 

that one check, that would be invoice -- whic~ 

you wrote in your handwritin~ is for Pighteen 

hundre~ and ninety dollars, isn't that, Mr. 
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CnuUng? 

A Ye~. !'lir. 

Q And for some reason, I will ask you did you eras~ 

th~ etRhteen hundred and ninety and ~ut fifteen 

hunilrE>d dollars? 

A No, !11' r. 

Q Did you know who did? 

A No, !':ir. 

Q It doesn't !'1nuare with your te!'1timony that that 

check 11nd that i.nvoicelill!ts for t~e nuroos~ of 

o11ying a fifteen hundre~ dollar!'1 a month payment 

duP in .J llnUIIT'Y of lq74 on a tra<."tor, does it? 

A The fiftePn hundPd dollars, yes, f.t does. 

Q The fifteen hundred dollars was written in, 

n"t tn your handwritin~. thouRh . does ~t? 

A No. !':ir. 

Q The eighteen ninety whtch is tn your handwritin~ 

in ink has been strick~n, isn't that c"rrect? 

A Yes, si.r. 

Q The ei~hteen ni.nety doesn't ff.t w~th your s_.n 

testimony that it was for the nuroo!'IP of oayin~ 

that nayment, though, does tt? 

A That fift~en hundred went fnr the nayment of the 

tractors. 

Q The ef~hteenmnety? 
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A I do -- ftft~en hundr~d went for it, and the 

other orobably wou1d be ~orne r~oatr~ or ~orne oart~ 

for t"le trActor. I can't testify to t~at. 

Q But when you wrote the invoice i.n D~cember of 

1Q71, you didn't ~ay anything about no reoair. 

A No, ~ir. 

Q You ~aid rent on two cat~? 

A Ye~, s i ··. 

Q Eighteen hundre~ and ninety, didn't you? 

Q Nnw, in l974, di~ you -- if you will follow me, 

th~ only two oayments t~at were made in 74 were 

E-114, that is January, and I am handing it to 

you, is that correct, and February, am I correct? 

A Ye~, !'!ir. 

Q An~ is it your te~timony that the nroceeds of 

tho~P two checks that you made tn Plains Eoui~-

ment, those fifteen hundrrd dollAr -- those two 

fifteen hundred do11ar in Janu8ry and February of 

1Q74? 

A I would like to APe the ~chedule of their oayments, 

!'!ir, before 

Q By the time 

tract UD i.n 

monthl'l, you 

I ans,.,er. 

thll t Judge Carrillo n~cked 

May it was in dehult 

know that, don't you? 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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2 () Of 197ll, Mr. Cou1in!>, 

3 

4 

5 furthrr hrrr undrr oath that y~u urntP thn~p two 

6 i.nvoirr", thn~P fa1!'le i.nvoicr~ to nu1l<r thO!':P 

7 naymrnt" anrl madr t~em woul~ not hr rnrrrct? 

9 

11 

12 and out the fifteen hundred rlollar~ in? 

13 A I don 1 t know. 

14 Q Who struck out the ei.Jr,hteen hundred and ninf"ty 

1S and out in thf' fifteen hundrf'd? 

16 A I don't know, s!r. 

17 () I'm ~nrry. All rf.J!,ht, so that we -- H Wf' wf"rf" 

18 to look at the rest of the E7hiblts, then Wf" would 

19 find checks January and February and March of 

20 74 from you to Plains Eruioment, am I corrrct? 

21 A I gUP!'!!'! so, I don 1 t know. 

D 0 WPll now, I believe you have invited me several 

23 

24 

times to look at the checks. Beforf" I do it, I 

want tn know if you can tell us undf"r oath if you 

madP oayment~ to Plains Enuioment in January, 
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thRt tllP" t-! on. 

0 You h~v~ no fndPnrndPnt rPcn1lectinn? 

A I uould 11kP tn RPP t~P check~ f'r~t. 

0 All r-ll!'ht. 

(Di~ru~~inn nff the rerorn.) 

NR, MITC:HELL: Mt~y I nirrrt " nue~-

tion to Coun~Pl, Your Honor 7 

TT-l'F !'fASTER: All rip-~t. 

•m. MITCHELL: Mr. n~n~. ~n r~r~r 

from Benavtne~ Imnlement and H~rdwRrP tn thP 

Platns -- ~o t~at I can hand it t~ the witnpss 

and bf' fair with htm, Judi!'P MPyers? 

MR. ODAM: E-140? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

MR, ODAM: ThrouJ!:h 149. I bf"lieve 

MR, MITCHELL: havf" them ft~ high as 150 and 

lSOA. 

MR. ODAM: You~f" rt~ht, thPre is 150A 

that would be B. D. Holt, but the rest of 

thf'm now that would be --
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0 (By Mr. Mfrrh~ll:) M~y I h~nrl you t~~n. Mr. 

or in 74, to b~~tn w{th. 

(DI~cus~ton off th~ r~cord.) 

THE MASTER: G~ntl~m~n. I do not have 

that ~eries in~ofar as I c~n find In my 

Is tlvl t the 

r~s~on you have 

MR. ODAM: Yes, Your Honor. 

(Dt~cussion off the r~cord.) 

THE MASTER: I Am sorry, I have 140 

throuph l~OA ~nd B off~red snd admitted. I 

;u~t ~ft~ a v~ry small notation. 

t-fR. 11ITCHELL: Accordtnp tl'l my records 

they Are admitted. 

THE MASTER: Yes, they are, I have a 

very smAll notation in my notes end I lumned 

them together and I simnly overlooked it, 

normally note them individually but this 

time I ;ust lumned them to~ether. 
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(Di~cussion off thP rPcord.) 

Q (By Mr. MitchPll:) Did you find ftny? 

A Yf'c:, !':ir. 

Q All right, Mr. Couling. 

Q And h~vP you eytracted from thP E~hihfts All of 

to Counsel.) 

Q All right, you handPd me 140, it Annear~ to he 

i.t corrPctly? 

A Yes, slr. 

Q From BPnavides Implem@nt and Hftrdware to PlRine 

Machinery. I can't read what ft is for, can you 

read thftt for us, the rPcital pArt? 

\ PftymPnt on D-R tractors for two months. 

Q All rtght, Rnd that was dated when? 

A March thP 2~th. 

Q For two months? 

A YP~. c:ir. 

Q For three thousand dollars? 

A Yec;, Ri.r. 

Q That would be March of 74 and FPbruary of 74? 

A I could havr been -- yes. 
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Q You t~ll me, you wrote ft. 

A lvl"ll, I cfln't r~mPmber that f11r bsck, !':ir, but 

Q All r~ght, hut at sny rBt~ thP othPr onP, E-141, 

i!'! hnw much? 

0 And it is d~tP~ wh~n? 

A J~nu11ry th~ ~7th. 

Q Would it ~ossihly h~, if you look down in thP 

lowpr lefth11nd <"orner for Dt>c~mber of 7'3? 

A It could bt> for DP<"Pmber and January. 

Q D~c~mbpr of 71 and January of 74? 

A It could havP bPt-n fnr th11t. 

Q And thP two mort- you m!'lde i.n M&rch for FPbruary 

"'nd Mllr<"h? 

A It lno'lo: li.kP tl-tt: '''"Y· sir. 

I rorrPrt? 

A y,.!':, si.r. 

0 And tht-n as far 11s you know thf'rP were no other 

A I rlnn' t rf'mf"mhf'r. !' i_ r. r don't rPmPmhPr. 

n 1\11 ri.~l,t, 
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Am I corrPct, sir. do you recall? 

A I don't rf'member, sf.r. 

Q All rf.ght, at any ratP, you are not -- your tf'Ati-

mon~r is that the P"uioment was never rented to, 

say, Ct>orgf' Parr and rental ~aid tn you? 

0 Wa~ it Pver rented -- was the E>quinment ever 

A Not t~~t I know "f, no, str. 

0 Was it evPr renterl to the county, Mr. Coulf.n~? 

A No, ~ir. 

0 It f.s your testimony t~ it was never rented to 

anybo~y? 

A ThP only one that used that e~uinmf'nt was 0. P., 

as far as I know. 

Q Ano 0. P. natd you rent by 0 ersonal check? 

A No, str, he na~d thf' amount to covf'r thP amount 

Qf the uayment oue E-very month, str. 

Q You don't rP~All we have been throu~h this, 

I am 1ust trying to close tt so I can move on to 

~omethi. ng el!'!e. 

Do you rf'call his oaylng you rf'ntal on thAt 

very same P"ulnment in the yPar 197~ and 74? 

A I ~till state it was not rental, iust to makP uo 
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thP full amount of ~ayment duP to Plains M~chinery, 

sf.r. 

Q But, Mr. CoulinR, if ynu were t~king fifteen 

hundred dollars a month as you were trlltng us 

that you dfd, therP would be no necessity for 

Judge Carrillo to ~ay you any more money because, 

as I recall, R-1~0 doesn't renuir~ but one thousand 

ftvp hundred dollars a month. 

A If you look further back on the chPck~. they are 

a thousand dollars, a thousand and eighteen dollars 

and a thousand an~ six, they wrre not for fifteen 

hundrE>c1 ~ollars. 

Q But those '-lP.re not cl-tecks or ~nvoices that you 

had anything to do with as I understanc1. 

A But they were strlt for the oayment of the tractor, 

sir. 

Q And it fs your testimony the eighteen thousand 

dollars he oaid BP.navides Imolement ~nd Hardware 

in 74 was to make uo the oast deficiencies in tl-te 

oayments? 

A No, sir, it was for the oayments that were due 

monthlv, sir, 

Q All right, so that if you are talking about ~e 

hundred dollars a month, a contract was dated 

DecE>mber of 1972, we are looking at twelve month.c; 
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in 1971, ~m I correct, that ts how much, siy 

A I ~i~n't statP 

Q I~ it or i~n't it? 

A I didn't ~tatP hP n~id it Pvery month, I didn't 

whilP he natd, str, I didn't statP Pverv month. 

Q You ~rP not denying hP nat~ you pighteen thou-

A I don't rPmPmber how much t t "'"s, sir. 

Q I say, you ~re not dPnying that? 

A I don't rPmPmber thP amount it was. 

but I don't know how much i. t was. 

0 Do you dPny he ~aid you anything, that is by you 

nnw. BenavidPs Im~lement and HardwarP in 197~ for 

A T don't know, hP usPd to make checks, but I 

don't know ~hat months or what ypsr. HP used to 

makP checks whenPvPr I nPPded money to make thP 

~ayments if I ~idn't m~kP the fiftPPn hundrpd 

dollars from thP county, hP made the di.ffE"rE'nCP 

u~. 

Q To thP tunt> of etghteE'n thousand doll~rs? 

A I don't know the tntal amount, sir. 

Q The total "ayment at fifte~n hundrPd dollars 
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a m~nth, thAt you oblig8t~rl your ~tor~ to pay 

mon~h. am I ~orr~ct? 

Q And tw~lvP month~ would be how muc~? Wouldn't 

th~t bP Pi~ht~Pn thousanrl dollar~? 

A 

0 You rlon't owe but ~tghtePn thousand dollars for 

11 full year, do vou. Mr. CouUn!'? 

A I don't know, ~~r. 

0 All rir:ht. s~r. At Ft,,y rat~. when I l'lsk,d you 

P.arliPr t.., nick out thos~ tnvo{cP.s that you had 

PYP.cutP.rl oP.rsonally yourself for thP nAyment of 

thP trActor note --

THE XASTER: Mr. MitchP.ll, l~t's tak~ 

a lr~ak Itt this ti_me. 

MR. MITCHELL: All r1~ht, thl'lt ls finP, 

THE MASTER: We wt11 b~ tn r~c~ss until 

1?:00. 

(Wher~unon th~ hParin~ was tn recess 

from 11:40 a.m. until 12:00 noon of the samP 

day.) 
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THE MASTER: Are we ready for 

Mr. Bates? Do you agree that he was under 

oath? 

MR. MITCHELL: He came with some 

documents and we had agreed -- I don't reall 

know whether he was sworn or not. 

(Whereupon, witness was duly sworn.) 
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JAMES STORY BATES, JR., 

called as a '\'Ti tness, having been first duly sworn 

upon his oath to tell the truth, the whole truth and 

nothing but the truth, then testified as follows, 

to-wit: 

9 BY MR. FLUSCHE: 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q 

A 

Q 

A. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Will you state your full name, please, sir. 

James Story Bates, Jr. 

And where do you live? 

Route 1, Box 248, Mission, Texas. 

And where are you employed? 

First State Bank and Trust, Rio Grande City. 

In what capacity are you employed by the First 

State Bank and Trust Company? 

Assistant vice-president. 

All right. Now, who is the cashier of the First 

State Bank and Trust? 

Beulah Gonzalez. 

And is she the custodian of the records of the 

bank? 

I believe under the law the cashier is the 
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designated legal custodian. The board of 

directors executive officer can designate other 

people from time to time. 

All right. Have you been designated by 

Mrs. Gonzalez to appear in court here this 

morning for the purpose of authenticating certain 

records that we asked you to br•ng? 

Yes. 

All right. Now, first of all, you have brought 

one check and one deposit slip and then a long 

ledger sheet and d .... n the ledger sheet showing 

the deposits and checks drawn on the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware Company, is that correct? 

I believe so. If I could see them again. 

(Whereupon, Mr. Flusche handed said documents 

to witness.) 

I have the photostat copies of the Benavides 

Implement and Hardware checking account from 

I believe all of them are here from November,'72 

until December, '74. 

All right, sir. 

If they are in the order they are supposed to be 

in, and the judge's photostatic copy of this 

long portfolio covering the period from August 16t~, 

'71 to September 6th, '72. That is what you all \ 
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asked for, I believe, and a deposit slip to his 

account and a check on his account, photostatic 

copies. 

All right, sir. Now, ,.10uld you tell the court 

how those photostatic copies were processed, the 

mechanical process by which those were reproduced~ 

Well, they are photostatic copies on a photostat 

machine that we have at the bank. Not being real1y 

familiar l'lith how a photostatic copier makes 

copies, I don't know. It takes a picture of the 

original document. ~hat is about all I know about 

the machine. 

Is that placed on film and then later used to 

reproduce these documents? 

Only the check and deposit slip are on them. The 

others are photocopies made rriday of the 

original document. 

All right, sir. 

Now, the other two -- the check and deposit are 

off microfilm. 

MR. FLUSCHE: Would it be acceptable to 

mark all of these ledger sheets as one 

exhibit? 

THE MASTER: Are·you asking me or are 

you asking counsel? 
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MR. FLUSCHE: First of all, 1 would 

like to know if counsel would have any 

objection to ~v-hat those 

MR. MITCHELL: I am guided by what the 

Court says. I think they would be appropriate 

if they are labeled with basic exhibit numbets 

and a subnumber. I don't like to put any 

exhibits under that label. If my opinion 

means anything 

THE MASTER: 1 don't know how I will 

reply to that, out I don't see -- let me see 

how many there are. I don't see a problem 

't.rith putting them in as one exhibit. I 

know the problem to which you refer, but, 

you see, these are identified rather than 

A, B and c, they could be examiner's exhibit 

whatever is his next number, and you can 

refer to as the statement dated 11-30-72, 

and there's one dated 12-29-72. That takes 

care of the sub part, does it not, since 

each is self-identifying? 

Now, that is the problem you have 

with multiple exhibits. But seems to me 

~-~here each one is dated you have no problem. 

I hand you Examiner's Exhibit 162 and call 
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your attention to the statement 11-30-72. 

That handles the problem, doesn't it? 

So, I think because it's self-identifyirg, 

you can put it in as one exhibit. 

Now, you have to staple it. Is there 

going to be any suppose you can staple it 

up here in this corner. Ncthing will be 

covered up. 

(Hhereupon, said document l-.Tas marked 

for identifica~lon as Examiner's 

Exhibit No. 1962.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: Would you mark this 

document E-86-A. 

(Whereupon, said document was marked 

for identification as Examiner's 

Exhibit No. 86-A.) 

(By Mr. Flusche) And would you mark each of 

these E-87-A. 

(Whereupon, said documents were 

marked for identification as Examiner's 
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Exhibits 87-A.) 

(By Mr. Flusche) To sum up your testimony, the 

deposit. slip and the check were made from 

microfilm '.;.rhich is in the custody of the bank on 

Friday, last Friday, in response to a telephone 

call from me and the loan ledger sheet and the 

check and the deposit sheets were made from 

actual records that are in the custody of t.ha 

bank, is that correct? 

That's correct. 

THE MASTER: What are we waiting on, 

Mr. Flusche? 

MR. FLUSCHE: I'm waiting on Mr. Mitchell 

to complete his examination. 

MR.MITCHELL: Well, Your Honor, I have 

to have the witness on voir dire with the 

Court's permission in order to make my 

objections. 

THE MASTER: Okay. 
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Mr. Bates, I hand you E-86-A and it appears to 

be matters there in handwriting. Can you tell 

the Court, please, for the purp0se of the 

authenticity of that, who put that on there, if 

you know? 

No, I don't know who did that. Mr. Flusche asked 

me this morning an.: I said I don't know who 

wrote that on there or what it means. The pencil, 

you're talking about here? 

Yes. 

I don't know. We have had so many people working 

for the different government agencies in looking 

over things, and I can't keep up with who writes 

notes where. 

Obviously the pencil notation would not be part 

of the bank's record as reproduced certainly by 

the process that was used for E-86-A, would it? 

Obviously not, the one that is in handwriting and 

the other is in printing. 

I have no idea why it's on there. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, we would like 
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to -- we would object to E-86-A to the 

extent of the note taken and note paid, and 

I hand it to the Court for the purpose of 

passing on the objection. Those are, of 

course, very significant recitals and would 

n:Jt be within the confines of the 

authenticating witness and would be hearsay. 

MR. FLUSCHE: We uould agree that those 

items may be disregarded because we don't 

know who put them on there, either. 

THE MASTEk. It appears to me that that 

can just be erased. That is a pencil mark 

on this piece of paper rather than a 

photograph of a pencil mark, isn't it, 

Mr. Bates? 

THE WITNESS: It looks that way to me, 

yes, sir. It was written on there. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would suggest to the 

Court, Your Honor, that it would be erased 

in view that everyone agrees that it's not 

part of the record. 

THE MASTER: Yes, that request is 

granted, Mr. Mitchell. Let the offering 

MR. FLUSCHE: I have got another copy 

without those notations. 
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MR. FLUSCHE: Well, my reasoning vas 

that these are the actual records that were 

produced by the bank for me last Friday 

whereas to the others are just copies, but 

they are precisely the sam~. 

THE MASTER: Has E-86 ever been offered~ 

MR.FLUSCHE: No, sir. 

THE MASTER: That is what my notes 

reflected. 

MR.MITCHELL: I would like, for the 

record, if it be deemed appropriate, that 

the comment by counsel who offered E-86-A 

who put the notations note taken and note 

paid when it was in his file with E-86 

without the notation? I don't know if that 

is an appropriate request. 

MR.FLUSCHE: We don't know. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would have no 

objection and would make the suggestion for 

the record that we withdraw E-86-A and 

substitute E-86. 

THE MASTER: A~l.right. E-86-A is 

withdrawn and is substituted therefor, E-86. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTEFU 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



2 Q 

3 

4 A 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 Q 

10 

11 

12 A 

13 Q 

14 A 

15 

16 Q 

17 

18 A 

19 Q 

20 A 

21 Q 

22 

23 

24 

25 A 

2128 

HR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Your Hc>nor. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Mr. Bates, you received a call 

last Friday, did you testify, from Mr. Flusche'i 

No, sir, I didn't. Mr. Anderson, I understand, 

was informed and then Mrs. Gonzalez. I have had 

no contact with the State, I guess, is how you 

would phrase it, until this morning when I showed 

up and asked if they had a subpoena for me or not. 

And the request was to produce the exhibit that 

is now E-86 -- what is the technical designation 

of that exhibit, pl~ase? 

What do we call it at the bank? 

Yes. 

The original of this would be Judge Carrillo's 

loan register sheet or loan sheet. 

It does not reflect it does not undertake to 

reflect what the activity is in his bank account? 

Checking account? 

Yes. 

No, this is loan account. 

All right. Now, it appears that in addition --

strike that. 

Before I move from that one, Mr. Bates, did 

you take supervision over reproducing E-86? 

No, I believe the head bookkeeper made these. 
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Q All righ~. But you can, for the purposes of 

this record, authenticate it or testify as to 

what it purports to be. 

A 

Q 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

c 

Yes, sir. 

And E-87-A and E-87 --

MR. FLUSCHE: Both of those are E-87-A. 

MR. MITCHELL: They are both E-87-A's. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) What are they again, please? 

Okay. This one here is a check on Judge 

Carrillo's account. 

Let me interrupt yo·~ That is not reflected 

in E-86? 

No, sir. 

Okay, fine. Go ahead. 

And the other one is a deposit slip to his 

account. 

Okay. The check marked E-87-A is in the amount 

of fifty-six thirty-one; am I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And the deposit slip E-87-A is fifty-six fifty; 

isn't that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

So, apparently the check didn't go into the 

account at that amount because the amounts are 

obviously not the same; isn't that correct, or am 
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I reading --

Ask that question again, please. 

Let me ask you: This check, E-87-A for fifty-

six thirty-one could not have been the subject 

matter of the deposit on this other E-87-A; am 

I correct? 

MR. FLUSCHE: Your Ho4or, I don't 

believe this witness can answer that 

question. 

There is no way that any bank officer could 

answer that question. We don't know what 

(By Mr. Mitchell) That is exactly what I want 

the record to reflect. 

MR. FLUSCHE: We'll stipulate there is 

nineteen dollars difference between the 

check and the deposit, but I think the 

instruments themselves show there is 

nineteen dollars difference. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Now, the entry on -- well, it 

would speak for itself. 

Excuse me, Mr. Bates. I will request to 

withdraw that fragmentary question. 

Now, I hand you E-162 and ask you what 

exactly are those, Mr. Bates? 
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' These are the photostats of the duplicate 

originals of Judge Carrillo's checking account. 

This is the statement of his account, monthly, 

each one. 

Well, now, I thought that is what you testified, 

but they are Benavides Implement and Hardware 

Excuse me. What did I say, Judre Carrillo? 

Judge Carrillo. 

I meant Benavides Implement and Hardware. 

E-162 is Benavides Implement and Hardware, am 

I correct? 

Yes, sir. 

When you were asked to bring in E-162 or asked 

about it, did Mr. Flusche ask you about the 

signature card showing the person who had the 

power to draw on that account? 

No, sir, he didn't. 

Would you mind making a note to bring us a copy 

of the signature card that underlies that 

exhibit? 

Surely. 

And tell us again what it precisely shows. Does 

it show the account activity? 

It shows deposits and withdrawals to that account. 

I guess the one -- the first one on 11-30-72 
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which would be three thousand four hundred and 

seventy-three seventy-five 

That is the --

Opening balance'? 

-- opening balance. 

Closing balance would be fourteen o six fifty; 

am I right, Mr. Bates? 

Yes, sir. 

And if I am doing it correctly, I go right on 

through to 12-31-74 for a closing balance of 

forty dollars and t· -~nty-one cents. 

Yes, sir. And they should balance on -- this 

balance you should pick up here. 

All right. Fine. So, that the Exhibit 162 is 

made up of in tandem a statement of accounts so 

that the last one on the first sheet is the 

opening one on the second sheet, and the last one 

on the second one would be the opening on the 

third and so forth. 

Yes, sir. 

For a period of time of approximately two years; 

am I correct? 

I believe so, yes. 

All right. Now, do you, in examining the record 

of the Benavides Implement and Hardware, could 
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I 
I 
i 
I 

question at this time. I was asked to bring these! 

particular records. Now, there may be records 

before and there may be records since. 

Well, that is the thrust of my question. 

Right. 

In other words, there might be a period of time 

before and after ~d·~ ch you were not asked about 

and you did not bring. 

Right. And I did not familiarize myself with any 

other. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, may I 

request -- I would like to have, if 

possible, the signature card on that account 

and the full history of that account, and I 

sure hate to call this gentleman back from 

his business back up here. If there is 

any way -- I know the Court is imaginative 

with the agreement of counsel without 

calling him back up, and I know Mr. Bates 

I 
I 

has got a busy sched~ie and would prefer not 

to come back up. I would like to have either 
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a statement that that is the full activity 

of the account, note -- incidentally, the 

note as well as bank statement -- if there 

are any note ledgers, I would like to have 

those as a comparable one. 

THE MASTER: Excuse me. How far do you 

want to go? 

MR. MITCHELL: The opening date of that 

account, Your Honor, as testified to 

previously by Mr. Couling, which was sometime 

in 1972, I thi~k he stated. 

THE MASTER: So, you want the checking 

account activity record of Benavides --

MR. MITCHELL: Implement and Hardware. 

THE MASTER: Implement and Hardware 

from the date it was opened until when? 

MR. MITCHELL: Its closing date, 

Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: Well, maybe it's not been 

closed. I understood it was still operating 

under Mr. Gonzalez. 

MR. MITCHELL: His testimony, 

Mr. Couling's testimony was that he sold that 

business to Mr. Gonza1ez sometime in the mid 

1975, Judge. 
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THE MASTER: That's right. 

MR. MITCHELL: So, I would say -- well, 

here it is, June or July, 1975. 

THE MASTER: That's correct. That may 

or may not have closed out the account. 

You don't know? 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Hcnor, if there has 

been a change in the account -- see, I want 

to reflect -- I would like the record to 

reflect and maybe I can't do it without 

calling him ba~k up, but if Cleofus Gonzalez 

go ahead, Mr. Bates. 

THE WITNESS: The signature card that 

we have on file, I think, Mr. Mitchell, when 

the judge no longer signs on the account, 

that would suffice the records up to the time 

that he no longer signed on the account or 

up to the date. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am mainly interested 

on Mr. Coulin.g's control over that account 

to date, he having previously testified he 

sold the business and it would be relevant 

if he is still a signature. 

THE WITNESS: I would b~ing you all of 

the records. 
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THE MASTER: That is the easiest 

solution. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

THE MASTER: 1 don't know. 1 -vmuld 

wonder if we need Mr. Bates to bring them. 

I 'IV'Ould assume there is someone with the ban!< 

"toJho has a less responsible position that you 

might just send over h·~re, but 1 will leave 

that up to you. I suppose we could have the 

understanding that if he sends these records, 

he would test~;y that they are authentic in 

what they purport and everything that there 

is. 

Now, you're talking about the Benavides 

Implement and Hard't'lare account 1 

MR. MITCHELL: That's right, Judge. 

THE MASTER: Now, you 'IV'ant the sip;naturE 

card on that account? 

MR. MITCHELL: That's right. 

THE MASTER: And that is the sl~nature 

card as it existed when it was opened'? 

~m. MITCHELL: Right. 

THE MASTER: And any changes? 

MR. MITCHELL: R:i.ght. And the loan 

ledger sheet, Judge Meyers. 
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THE MASTER: On that account. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir. And I would 

like to have as a part of my continued 

examination of the Witness Couling in view 

of some of his statements under oath. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Where is this bank located, 

in Rio Grande City? 

Yes. Let me ask you a question, You said you 

wanted the ledger sheet on Benavides Implement 

and Hardware Company, the loan ledger sheet? 

Right. 

I l-Tasn' t aware that they had any loans under that. 

I will check, though. Is that what you want? 

THE MASTER: They may not have. 

MR. MITCHELL: A statement to the 

effect, Your Honor, that there is no history 

of any loan, and 1 would like to have that ir 

the record in view of the witness's testimon)-­

prior sworn testimony that there were loans 

at that bank. 

See, that would be relevant. 1 would 

like to have it if I could, a statement 

properly authenticated of the existence of 

a loan which would be under the statute 

evidence of no loan ledger sheet --
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THE MASTER: Mr. Bates, I believe it's 

sufficiently complex that I am going to have 

to ask you to come back with that 

information. I was trying to do it some 

other way. 

THE WITNESS: That is fine. The only 

thing I don't know what the procedure is 

here, so, if I step out of line, don't get 

mad at me. 

THE MASTER: I won't get mad at you. 

THE WITNE~S: But 2:30, 3:00 o'clock on 

Friday afternoon I can't produce all of the 

records that you might ask for. t can't 

come back here tomorrow with what you're 

asking for. I need time to produce these 

records. We have to search our microfilm 

for every individual check. 

THE MASTER: Well, we are not asking 

for checks. 

THE WITNESS: But I am giving you some 

idea of some of the stuff. 

THE MASTER: They just come up sort of 

on a daily process and you may have a check 

and then a ledger sheet and then something 

else. 
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THE WITNESS: No, like you asked us 

for a specific item, say a check. First, 

we have to find this record, E-162, as you 

have it marked. We have to find the date; 

then, go to the microfilm and the microfilm 

runs a week and we have to go to the day in 

that week and then go through every item 

because they are not listed numerically when 

they are run through our processing center. 

THE MASTER: But now you have the 

duplicate orig~nals of the checking account 

activity sheet which I always call a ledger 

sheet; is that 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: So, that can be photostatec 

without any search? 

THE WITNESS: Right, that is no problem. 

THE MASTER: Now, the signature card 

should be available without searching? 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

THE MASTER: So, what is it that you 

have to search for? 

THE WITNESS: I need time. I don't 

want to have to go h~e this afternoon and 

try to get this and be back here in the 
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morning; like Wednesday or Thursday would 

be sufficient time for me to make sure I 

have everything that you all are asking for. 

THE MASTER: Well, I can understand 

that request, Mr. Mitchell. 

MR. MITCHELL: The loan ledger and the 

signature card should be in a natural 

repository and the bank statements that go 

beyond the exhibit that has been tendered 

would be the only one that would be time 

consuming, but we feel strongly about the 

relevancy of those documents in view of 

the sworn testimony, Judge. 

I have written it, if he can understand 

my writing. 

Jim, there you are. 

THE MASTER: Well, Mr. Bates, I will 

just ask you to do your best. If you can do 

it by tomorrow; if you can't, then, let us 

know. 

Mr. Mitchell, you're making the 

request. Why don't you undertake to call 

Mr. Bates -- excuse me, gentlemen. Let's 

talk one at a time. 

You just call him in Rio Grande City. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



2 

3 

.. 
5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

i~ 

16· 

1'7 

It 

18 

• 
u 

• 
• 
•• 
•• 

II 
, ... w 

.If 

2141 

What time do you get to the office? 

THE WITNESS: About 7:30. 

THE MASTER: Abo~~ 8:15, and -- but 

you're in a loan committee meeting at 8:15, 

aren't you? 

THE WITh~SS: No, our loan committee is 

on Tuesday at 2:30. 

THE MASTER: If Mr. Mitchell phones 

you tomorrow morning, you can tell him 

whether you can come tomorrow or Wednesday. 

MR. MITCl!'~T~L: Or conceivably, if it 

please the Court, if he has got the 

do~umentation and if there is no argument 

as to the authenticity, it would be 

conceivably no more bank statements on 

Benavides Implement and Hardware, and I 

would hate to have him come back. If that 

is all right --

MR. FLUSCHE: That is what we tried to 

d~ last week. We will certainly agree to 

that. 

THE MASTER: That means you don't have 

to come, if you can get them delivered up 

here by some other mode of transportation . 

THE WITNESS: Okay. It will be 
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Wednesday at the earliest because I will not 

be able to make the bank today. It's two 

hundred miles from here and my car -- in 

fact, we were worried whether we were going 

to make it this morning. It almost broke 

down. So, I will have to have tomorrow to 

get those records. 

THE MASTER: Well, that is understandable. 

I did not know the distances involved. 

Mr. Mitchell, that means that Mr. Couling 

will simply ha.a to wait for further cross-

examination. I take it, if you get through 

with him tomorrow, you will agree for some 

other witness to go on. They say they have 

some short witnesses. 

MR. MITCHELL: I do, Judge. 

THE MASTER: It's agreed, subject to 

examination that Mr. Bates may not return; 

that he delivered to this proceeding the 

requested items that Mr. Mitchell has 

identified and it will be agreed and I ~dll 

let you back out of the agreement if that is 

something you have a doubt about, but at 

least preliminarily it's agreed that Mr. Bates 

would testify that there are authentic copies 
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and that these are all of these such 

instruments that exist, and if there is no 

loan ledger card or activity card, the 

absence of it or a typed statement by him 

signed by him to the effect that he found 

none would be acceptable as evidence in this 

proceeding; is that agreeable? 

MR. FLUSCHE: We ngree. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

Thank you, Judge. That correctly state~ 

our understanc!'ng. 

THE MASTER: Do you understand that? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I will write a 

letter. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you very much, 

Mr. Bates. 

THE MASTER: You're not through, are 

you, Mr. Bates? You had not passed him. 

This was all on voir dire. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. I have leveled 

an objection which the Court has met, 

Your Honor, with the erasures and I pass 

the witness on voir dire. 

I would object only, Your Honor, and 

I guess this is as good a time to renew my 
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objection as the Court has blueprinted it 

for me at the outset of the trial beyond the 

date of '72, the 1 73 date, '74, beyond the 

term date, that we object on the grounds of 

irrelevant, immaterial, beyond the formal 

notice, the amended notice, beyond the term, 

Judge Carrillo's term alon[ with the 

objections stated at the outset to this 

court. 

THE MASTER: But no best evidence or 

authentication objection? 

MR. MITCHELL: May I have a minute, 

Judge? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would have the best 

evidence objection, Your Honor, to -- I am 

having trouble, Judge. I would have that to 

E-87-A, the check, as distinct from E-87-A, 

the ledger sheet. They are both marked. 

THE MASTER: The deposit slip? 

MR. MITCHELL: The deposit slip. 

THE MASTER: Well, 162 and 86 are 

admitted. 

(Whereupon, said exhibits having been 
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1. previously marked for identification were 

2 admitted into evidence as E-162 and E-86.) 

3 

THE MASTER: I think you need to get 

5 the best evidence objection as to 87-A. 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 (CONTINUED) 

13 

14 BY MR. FLUSCHE: 

IS 

16 Q 

17 

18 

19 

A 

Let me ask you this, Mr. Bates: When a person 

signs a note at the bank -- strike that. 

What is the ordinary banking practice 

insofar as th~ original checks on a person's 

account? What happens to the original checks 

that are placed in the bank for negotiation? 

At a set statement date that individual or that 

company's statements are cut by the computer and 

the original checks, debi~s· and credits, whatever 

th~y might be, and a statement of his account is 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTEL.OPE • GUARANTY BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS '7'1.01 



2 Q 

A 

s Q 

• A 

7 Q 

• 
I 

10 A 

11 

12 Q 

IS 

•• A 

IS 

II 

17 Q .. 
.. 
• 
11 

• 
• A 

• 
• Q 

2146 

mailed to hi.m. 

To the person on whose account the check is 

drawn? 

R.ight. 

So 

To the address given. 

In the case of the check which ~s contained in 

Exhibit 87-A, the original of that check would 

have gone to Judge Carrillo, is that correct? 

Yes, that was his account. It would have gone 

to the address lis~ d in our computer files. 

All right. What is the statement period of your 

bank? Row frequently do you send statements? 

Every month unless requested by an account 

holder and then they can have a statement cut the 

following day. 

So, in accordance -- if that check shows it was 

negotiated or written in November of 1971 

according to the banking practice in your bank, 

it would have long since been returned to Judge 

Carrillo, is that correct, the original of that 

check? 

Yes, under the circumstances that it was a 

negotiated check -- cashed~ 

All right. Now, how about the deposit slip, what 
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is the banking practice at your bank with regard 

to the original of the deposit slip? 

That is a credit to the account that I said 

earlier, and the check is a debit and they are 

all mailed out on the statement date. 

The original of the deposit slip and the original 

of the check, both? 

Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: So, all you have is a 

microfilm copy? 

THE WIT~~~s: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: The objection is 

overruled and E-87-A is admitted. 

(Whereupon, Examiner's Exhibit E-87-A 

was admitted.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: Is E-162 admitted now? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

(Whereupon, Examiner's Exhibit 162 

was admitted.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: I have no further 

questions. 
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MR. MITCUELL: I have no further 

questions of this witness, Judge. 

THE MASTER: You're excused subject to 

the work you have to do, Mr. Bates. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: Let me just say here to 

clarify the record, E-86 relates to the 

charge leveled in Paragraph 11 of the Second 

Amended Notice ,f Formal Proceedings. 

THE MASTER: No, there is no Second 

Amended Notice. 

MR. FLUSCHE: The first. 

THE MASTER: I struck that. 

MR.FLUSCHE: First Amended Notice of 

Formal Proceedings. 

now. 

THE MASTER: All right. 

MR. FLUSCHE: I will recall Mr. Couling 
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6 

RUDOLFO COULING, 

recalled as a witness, having been previously sworn, 

testified as follows, to-wit: 

7 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

8 

9 Q 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

18 

20 

21 

22 

23 

2S 

Prior to our break, Mr. Couling, I had gone into 

the amount of income of the Benavides Implement 

and Hardware accoun~ for the purpose of paying 

the Plains implement contract which wa~ E-160 

and I had also asked you with regards to the 

amount of money paid you by Judge Carrillo as 

rent for those two pieces of equipment bought by 

Benavides Implement and Hardware in December of 

1972 as appears in E-160. You recall that live 

testimony -- those 

MR. FLUSCHE: Let me level one 

objection to this: In fairness to the 

witness, I think that Mr. Mitchell should 

produce the checks that he alleges that he 

has that have been paid to this account 

before he examines the witness on this 

because the witness has already testified 
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that he doesn't have any independent 

recollection of the amount, and I think that 

Mr. Mitchell has represented to the Court 

that he has the checks and I think that this 

line should be deferred until he produces 

those checks. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, "l.re you ·-- may I 

ask counsel: Do you have any question in 

your mind that I would misrepresent to this 

court and that I do not have them? 

MR. FLUS~ •m: I am not suggesting that. 

I am saying it's not fair to examine 

this witness on material that he says he 

has, but not in the courtroom. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, I asked the 

witness if he had received rental payments 

knowing full well the defect that counsel 

just pointed out because I made that known 

to this Court where the checks were and we 

have since located them as I have made 

kno~~ to the Court and they are being sent 

here. I can ask the witness, I believe, 

Your Honor, and clear it up. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) Mr. Couling, do you recall 

having received rental payments from Judge 
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Ji~rillo for those two pieces of equipment in 

1 74? 

I received some checks, but I can't tell you the 

exact amount of them, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, without regard to 

the exact amount, Your Honor. I appreciate 

the limitation of the witness's knowledge. 

THE MASTER: I don't see anything 

unfair about the examination. 

Objection is overruled. 

(By Mr. Mitchell) •• r. Couling, 1 really was maki g 

a statement to try to direct -- as to prior 

questions because 1 was going to ask you some 

specific questions. You had earlier testified 

that it was your opinion based on your recollect! 

of the amounts due and owing under 160, the 

amounts that -- strike that. 

Your testimony was that the arrangement whic 

you had which as you previously testified to 

you by 0. P. Carrillo, conversation with Cleofus 

Gonzalez, that execution of the false invoices, 

the issuance of the check was to pay the payment 

on that equipment for 1973 and 1974;was that the 

sum and substance of your testimony? 

Well, there were two root plows at the same time. 
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.,~nderstand. The two tractors and the root 

plow which I believe the contract has been 

introduced in evidence, you previously testified. 

Then, I asked you further, if it was a matter of 

fact that Judge Carrillo rented the equipment 

from you and your statement was that you said 

you recall amounts varying around seventeen or 

eighteen thousand dollars, but that amount was 

to make up the amount of difference between what 

you were receiving from the county in 1 73 and 

what was due the Plr -t.ns Equipment under the 

contract of December of 1972; wasn't that your 

testimony? 

Well; it was to make up the payments --

All right. 

-- due Plains Machinery. 

All right. My next question: I have pulled 

during our break the following exhibits which 

appear previously in the record as checks to 

Benavides Implement and Hardware for 1973. I am 

going to hand them to you and call them off for 

the record. That would be E-97, E-98, 99 and 

100, E-101-1-2-3 and 103, E-104, 5 and 6, E-107, 

8 and 9, E-110-A and B and·E-111 and E-112 and 

E-119-A, 19-B, 120 and E-121. 
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I am handing those to you, am I not? 

Yes, sir. 

E-122, 123 and 124 and E-125, 126 and 127; am 

I correct? E-128, 29 and 30. And there appears 

to be -- first of all, they appear to all be 

Benavides Implement and Hardware invoices, 

jackets of the county and checkn,, all in 1973 

and you examine them and see if I am not correct. 

While you are examining them, run a rough 

total and you will find they run about eleven 

thousand four hund~~d dollars if my arithmetic 

is correct for the year 1973. 

While you're looking at them, Mr. Couling, 

to assure accuracy of the record, they all appear 

to be as I stated checks from the county of 

Duval County to Benavides Implement and Hardware; 

am I correct, so far as you have gone through 

those that I have called off? 

Yes, sir. 

······-·-· ·--- ~ 

~ 
~ 

~ 
~--. ---·---- ----- ----··-·-·--··-·- ... 
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Q Thi~ ~O~Par~ to hP thPn ~bout P1Pven thou~an~ 

2 four hundrr~ anrl ei~ht dollar~ ~oin~ into Bena-

3 

that io: roughly, I under~tand. 

5 A More or lPc;s. 

6 Q All ri.~~t. now {f ~P look at 160, E-160 there by 

7 your left hand ~n the chair, that ~~ thP contract 

8 for the ourcha~e of that e~u~oment, em I correct? 

9 A Ye'!;, !"i.r. 

W 0 For the same uer{od of time, January nf 1971 

11 throueh December, vo- arP obli~aterl, Benavides 

12 Imolement and Hardware is oblf~ated tn uay fi.ftePn 

13 hundred dollar~ A month and if my arithmetic ~~ 

14 ~orrect, there i~ Pi.~hteen t~ousand dollars, am I 

15 corrPct? 

16 w.,. ltrrf_vPd at that fi ~ure simuly by taki.n,::> 

17 the fifteen hundre~ dollars a month times twelvP, 

II didn't we1 

II A I S\ll'oosP !'lo, Rfr. 

• Q All right, !'lo that fnr the same ueri.od of time. 

13 

that is ltssumine this arran~ement that you have 

told the court about undPr oath was for t~e 

nur~ose of maklnv the oaympnts on t~t enui.oment, 

it seems that therf" was Pleven tho~sand -- about 

rlPven thousand fnur hundrr~ and pfght dollars 
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oaid fn 1971 t, fipnavides Iml"lf'ment 8nd H111rdwar.-

2 and thJOJt thl" note ol'lymPnts due &nd ow in~ Plains 

3 Ef!uioment 
"'" s 

.-tp.hteen thousand dollars, am I 

4 <"orrPct, or 8 d~ffprencf' roughly of slx thoussnd 

5 ff.ve hundrE"d doll.t~~rt'! for the year 1971? 

6 A Ye~. ~ir, ~tnd th f' Sl'lmP time th E'!ll f> checks were 

7 going to oay for the root nlows, too. 

8 Q I understand, but I am sayinP. in answer to my 

9 nuPstion if WP takP that contr~tct for the nurch~tse 

10 and the Exhibits you hold in your hands there {s 

11 1ust about a ~~,..ty-L 'If' hundred dollar difference 

12 in what was owed under the contract in 160A and 

13 thP Ewhibits that we have set out in thP record, 

14. Rm I correct? 

IS A I c~tn't tell you unless wP add thPm U'P, sir. 

~ Q Wf'll, let me -- nrtor to esking you to do that, 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

24 

we arp nretty wPll certain that for 74 you havE' 

~tlrPady looked at those checks now for January, 

Febru~try and M.t~~rch, through M~trch those oayments 

werP m8de, do you recall those th8t you looked 

at ParliPr? 

A Yel'l, sir. 

Q All rf_p.:ht, now assuminp. thAt Judge Carrillo l"at('1 

you eip.hteen thotisand dollars and I understand it 

ls a controvertec1 fact and Counsel has oointed out 
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th~t f~ct th~t h~ t~ corrrct, but ~~~umtng hr 

oaid you rf~ht~Pn thousand dollar~ for r~ntal in 

1CJ7,, Mr. Couling, "nd "s~umin~ that thr contract 

for 71 and you took in, under that arran~emrnt, 

rleven thousand four hundred and eight dollars, 

~t wnuld Ann~ that you made a nrofit of ~ighteen 

thousand dollars lPss thr s·hrty-fivr hundrf"d 

doll,.rs, i~n't that correct? 

A I don't know ,.•herP thf' nrofi. t is because every-

thfng w~ to nay fnr the tractors ""d the root 

olow. 

Q That is ~hat I am "sking you to noint out, you 

~ave said that two or three time~ and I am askln~ 

tou to look at the fi~ures and, as a matter of 

fact, that is not the case is it? You took tn 

about f'levf'n thousand four hundrr~ and eight 

dollars under those invoices and checks you havf' 

in your hand, ri~ht? 

A RiJ!;ht. 

Q Ancl thltt w1u1 ln 1974, no aUI!It1on abnut that, 

C"nrrect? 

A 74 and 71. Thi.R was 71 hl're. 

Q That last onr _.; thE' first one i R in 71, thf' 

rest is -- that's riJ!;ht, they arE' naid in 71, 
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werE> they not? 

2 A All of them ~tr~ 7~. ~tr. 

3 Q All ri~ht, I mt>11nt 7'\, 

MR. MITCHELL: ThP rE>cord stand~ 

5 ccrrected, Your Honor, I am sorry. 

6 Q 7,, I am sorry, they are all tn 7,, are they not? 

7 A Ye~. sir. 

8 Q Eleven thousand four hundred and et~ht dollars 

9 oaid in 1971 to BPnltvi.des Imolement 11nd Hard"tJare 

10 on th1tt account 11nd assumin~ Jud~e Carrillo oaid 

11 you ei~hteen thousan• dollars more. 

12 A YPs, !'d.r. 

13 Q 1'hE'n, you milCh! a ornfit, di.d yc:unot? 

14 A WPll, are you counttng the oayments on the root 

15 olow? 

16 Q I am countin~ the oayments --

~ A You arE' not counting the root olows in there, si.r. 

18 Q As a matter of f11ct, Mr. Coul i.nl!:, that is not 

19 

21 

only thP money th11t went into the Benavtdes 

Imolement and Hardware, I say by that, I am 

t~tlki.n~ about the money re0re!'lented by thesf' 

E~htbits which 11re one hundred and twenty-five 

through an including, that you ~tre holdi.n~ tn 

your lao -- I'm sorry, 10! ihrough 11nd Including 

12 fl. 
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2 0 Th111t f~ n~t the only mnney thl'lt "'"'~ fn your 

3 

4 A I ~nn't knnw, I Mould hi'IVP to ~PP ft. 

5 0 A~ 111 m11ttPr of f.t~ct, Mr. Cou1tn~. therP t.o•Pre 

6 

7 H~rdwl'lrP l'lrcnunt from monte~ thl'lt werP esrnpd 

8 

9 fiftPPn hundrPd ~nlll'lrs "'month ~~~~yment, sm I 

10 rnrr<'ct '' 

II 

12 Q There wss always money th&t BPnl'lvfdes Imolement 

13 snd H&rdware e&rned through 71, 72 and 73, to 

14 m&ke th&t fffteen hundred dollar 8 month oltyment. 

IS A It wits deoosfte~ every math. the money was del)o~i.te~ 

16 E'VPry month. 

n Q I mean tn sddttton to the ones that are reoresente~ 

18 by thPSP checks that you are holdtn~ tn your lao, 

18 I ~ould hand you -- thAt ts 101 throu~h And tnclurl-

in~ 127, you wPrE' natd -- you were making enou~h 

ll money always to oay the fifteen hundrE'rl rlollsrs. 

You dtdn't evPn need this money renresented by 

101 to 126 or 127 to make those nsyments. 

h A It had to come tn there, how could I oay them 

otherwise? Where would I ~et the money from? 
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Q 

2 

3 Hardw~r~ stAtement At t~~ Rio Grande City bank, 

4 d~ you r~cognire that? 

5 A Yes, ~ir. 

6 Q Th~ ftr~t one is November of 7?., November 10th 

7 of 7?., am I reading it correctly? 

8 A Yf's, l'li.r. 

9 Q It ~hows d~oositl'l that month alone of how much? 

10 A Four .thousand dollars. 

11 Q Four thousand four h~ddred f'{g~ty-one dollar~ and 

12 ~f'Vf'nty-five cf'nt~. am I corr~ct? 

13 

14 Q DPcember it shows no de"osits, am I correct? 

IS A Yes. sf.r. 

18 Q All right, now, let's look at JanuAry of 1971, 

17 a df'pos{t of January of 1971 in the Benavides 

18 Imolement and Hardwarf' account at the Ftrst State 

19 Bank and Trust Comoany of Rto Grandf' City. 

m A Three thousand dollars. 

21 Q Three thou111and e{g~tef'n dollars 11nd ten cents, 

correct? 

. Ia A Rtght. 

h Q A denos{t of how much {n February? 

25 A Thirty-f{vf' hundred and fif~onf' dollarR, 
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Q 

of three thou~~tnd ftve hundr~d and fifty-one 

dolJ.arsin that very account, isn't that corr~ct? 

Q All riP-ht, so obviously there was ~nough money 

i.n January deoo!d t~d to make the ff.fteen hundred 

dollar a month oayment, wasn't ttere, twice 8S 

much as a m11tter of fact? Am I correct, i.n your 

Benavtdes Imolement and Hardware, ther~ wa~ twice 

as much money that was neces~ary to nay that 

fifteen hundred doll8r account? 

A It was fifteen hundred dollars olus the root 

olowc;, !'dr. 

Q The root olows wa,; about five hundred lbllars 

a month. 

A Two root olows. 

Q About five hundred dollars a month; wasn't it? 

A On each one. 

Q The two root olow~ then -- incidentally, that 

root olow was not ,urchased, was· tt, until the 

middle oart of --

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor, 

I didn't mean to break riS!:ht in the mi.ddle 

of that, there is an·Exhfbit I don't 

know whether it was admitted or not, may I 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPOPitTERI 

717 ANTE~OPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
COAP'US CHRISTl, TEX·AS '71.01 



2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

17 

18 

19 

21 

2161 

addres~ t~~ nurstion to Counsel? 

Hr had An a~r~emPnt an~ I think I 

THE MASTER: On th~ root olowR? 

MR. MITCHELL: To Mr. O~am on the root 

!)lows. 

THE ~STER: Let's see. 

MR. MITCHELL: On the nurchase of the 

root plows. 

THE MASTER: "is, sir, i.t ts 161 and 

there was an obJection And it was sustained. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is what I thought. 

MR. ODAM: Are you walvi.nJt the ob1ect1on? 

THE MASTER: And I remember now why it 

was susta{n~d. 

MR. ODAM: E~cuse me, Your H~nor. 

(Discussion off t~e r~cord.) 

o (By Mr. Mitchell:) I understood, Mr. Coulin~. 

that the increase of five hundrPd dollArs a month 

was to take care of the root olows, that is the 

basic oayment was --

MR. MITCHELL: Strike tnt, let me ~o 

back at it this way. 
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Q Lookfn~ at 1~2A, without r~~~rd to hnw much 

monPy was to be nAfd, look wfth me rf~ht nulck 

~o that we ~~n f~ni~h the record off in ~om~ 

n~at form. 

Ev~ry month, lookin~ now at 1~2. November 

of 72, ther~ was a de~osit, waR ther~ not, in 

Sel)tember now on the 12th tht-r~ 't-HIS non~ and on 

Novembt-r of 72 thPre was four thou~and four hun-

dred and t-i~hty-one dollars denosited bv you in 

the Bt-navide~ Im~lement and Hardwar~ account? 

A According tn your fi~1r~s. 

Q Assuming this ts rip.;ht. 

MR. MITCHELL: This is 162 we are read-

ing from, Your Honor. 

Q And January of 197~ there wPrP. three thousand 

et2hteen dollars and ten cents, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And February of 73, three thousand five hundred 

fffty-one, am I ri~ht? 

Q And March, twenty-~ix hundred dollars, am I 

correct? 

A Yet~~, sir. 

Q Al"ril, nine hundred and ntnety-eip.ht dollars, 

am I cnrrect? 
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A Ri.l!:ht. 

2 Q May, ~ thous~nd dollars de~os~ted? 

3 A Yes. 

4 Q Am I correct? 

5 

6 Q June, three thousand four hundred and thirty-

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

two dollars deoostted, am I correct? 

A Ri~ht. 

0 None i.n July. Twenty-seven hundred and thirteen 

dollars and thirty cents that was deoosited. There 

were all but about o-e or two of those and the 

record soe~ks of {t, more money than reoresented, 

were. there not now, listen to my truestion. 

A I am li.stenin~ to your ouest~on. 

Q Than reoresented by Exhibits 101 throu~h 127, 

wasn't there? 

A Ri~ht. 

Q All rf.~ht, now, whPre was thf' additional sourcP 

of income? 

A You Are talkin~ about extra monies here. The 

statemf'nt for a month on Februay of 7~ ! had a 

balance after mawn~ the ~ayments of a hundred 

ltn.d efght dollars. You call that It lot of money 

left over? 

Q I'm not talkin~ about what your oayments were, 
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I'm tAlking About your income oer month always 

2 
P~ceeded the fifteen hundred dollar~. lt was 

3 
~lways, tf you add them uo, add them all u 0 , you 

4 
are going to find incidentally, tf my arfthmetfc 

5 
ts ~orrect again, you are going to ffnd about 

6 
twenty-eight thou~and dollars worth of income fntn 

7 
that account for that oerlod shown by that E7hibit 

8 
A Well, I can testify that almost ninety oer cent 

9 
or eighty oer cent -- or ninety oer cent of this 

10 
money went to nay for thP tractors and the root 

11 

12 
Q All r'lght. If thP contract for the Cater0illar~ 

13 
w~s fifteen hundred d~llars a month that you will 

a~ree would be only eighteen thousand dollars a 

15 
~r, wouldn't it, If that contract 160 ts correct, 

16 
a~ I correct, and for the same ner~od of time if 

17 
you took and denoslted eighteen thousand dollars 

18 
In that account, that means that you had ten 

19 
thousand dollars more than those nayments called 

for. Wouldn't that be correct, Mr. Coullng? 

A Well, I don't know, sir. 

Q Well, let me hand them back to you. Here is 160, 

ft calls for how much? 

A For fifteen hundred dollar~. 

Q A month? 
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Q For 7~, the year we are talktn~ about? 

A Ye~, si.r. 

Q In the- E'll'hibt t !you llr'P holdtnJ!; ~ n your hand shows 

IJ deopo!'!it of twt>nty•ei.~ht thousand dollars for 

I am sayfng annroxtmateoly no~. and I om not 

~oi.n~ to hold you to the- P.'ll'act ft~ure, you can 

lnok at them. 

Now, if that ts the- truth, if that is the 

cl!s~. it would be abu.t a ten thousand dollar 

nroftt that the BPnavides Implement ~nd Hardware 

made for that year on that oppration, wouldn't it? 

A Well, it appears more- than one year up bre. 

Q I understand the contract runs -- the contract 

runs for lonRer than a year, but 1ust takin~ the 

twelve- month period be~lnning fn January and 

Pnding DectomhPr of 73, Mr. Couli.nP-, and the same 

rnrres.nondinp. of"riod on the denosit~ in your 

account, you will find that there ts about ten 

tho~sand dollar~ morP intn the account that you 

pafd out, I ~uggest, and if I am wrong I would 

llkP for you to noint out to the rf"cord. 

A Everything that wa~ paid -~ everything that went 

fn there, ninety oer cent was oaid on the tractors 
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P~uinm~nt wa~ PVPr bou~ht? 

2 A Whpn the bR~k Recount WRS o~enPrl I told y~u we 

3 

5 Furgeson tractor? 

6 A YPS. 

7 Q I 'knPw you mentionE'ti th11t PArlier. 

8 A Befnre he bou~ht that tr~ctor. 

9 Q ThRt w11s a loan o11yment that was mRde, 

10 a tra~tor an~ he oaid it out of t~P Pccount and 

11 that w~s th~Jt c~ec'k ·~at wE' talked about a while 

12 IJ!:"n thl'lt wa!'l a lollln pAyment check, rf.ght? 

~ A No, no, I'm talk{ng about a check from the store 

t~ the ~Rs~ey-Fur~eson Company for fnrty-seven 

15 

16 0 Do you have that check? 

17 A No, I don't. 

18 n I thou~ht th11t was th~ loan th11t ynu tPstffie~ 

111 to? 

20 A No, 

·ti r That "'"s p8id off hy th11t check' 

a A It WIJ!'l oaid -- that loan wits o11fd off but tn 

thP meantime I had to m11ke checks to thl'lt account, 

for the Massey-Fur~eson, 

• 0 Because that check that we talked 11bout earlier 
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for thP lo~n n~ymPnt wa~n't until way later in 

2 

3 A I flon't know ho,_, 1Atf' it was. 

4 

5 

6 

1 
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19 

20 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, I would lfkP At 

thf~ nofnt -- wp hAve about two minute~ nnd 

I would likP to have the oonortunity to havf' 

thoFe rhPck~ that WP ~hould h~ve by tomorrow 

morning beforP I continue my rro~~-PYI'Imina-

tfon. 

I don't know whethrr I could accomnlish 

111nythfn~ fn the time thl'lt we havP remaining. 

THE ~STER: I wouldn't ml'lkP you ~o two 

minute~. Your office ha~ ~~sured you as 

be~t thpy cAn as~ure you, that you will havp 

thn~e --

MR.MITCHELL: Yes, sfr. 

THE MASTF.R: -- tho~e checks. 

MR. MITCHELL: I wa~ told, Your Honor, 

thAt they would bP on Continental. 

onP in herP at 7:45 which we have rf'cPfvpd 

othrr mAterial on. 

THE MASTER: Yes, I know. 

MR. MITCHELL: It will hp hPrP at 7:45 

And I will ~tate to the Court thAt if they 

arP not, I rPrtl'l'nly will nnt fmnosf' on the 
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Court. 

T~E ~STER: Well, by that you ~imo1y 

That 

i~ P~act1y rfght. 
lr .-. ·' 'f.; ' : I.~ ( I( ,. ,. it ~ . 

THE T>f.Af.TER: 'TM1t' l 1:it f~•ti~. WP will bt-

in rPCP~~ until R:10 tomorrow mnrnfng. 

MR. ODAM: I~ that ~11 you hSVP lt-ft 

w!th h~m?~o wp can 1inp uo ~orne more wit• 

How much 1ongpr f'lo y..,u think tomorro •? 

MR. MITCHELL: I think, J~hn, th~t oPr-

hap~, I woulrl ~Ay An hour and a half or two 

hour!'; mort>. 

MR. ODAM: w., will gt>t !';Omt> 'DPn.,le linE'd 

uo. 

MR. MITC 'lELL: I thfnk I wilt be throu2h, 

'f that fs ~hat thf' ~uestion •~. John, beforP 

t~uf_ttfng timf'. 

MR. ODAM: YP~ • 

from 1:00 o.m. on DPcf'mber the 1Rt, 1975, 

untfl R:10 lt.m. on DPC'PmbPr thP 2nd, 1975.) 
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